UNIVERSITÀ DEGLI STUDI DI MILANO

GRADUATE SCHOOL IN PHARMACOLOGICAL SCIENCES SCUOLA DI DOTTORATO IN SCIENZE FARMACOLOGICHE

Dipartimento di Scienze Farmacologiche e Biomolecolari

XXVII CICLO



TESI DI DOTTORATO DI RICERCA

TANNINS FROM *RUBUS* AND *FRAGARIA* BERRIES FOR THE CONTROL OF GASTRIC INFLAMMATION: *IN VITRO* AND *IN VIVO* STUDIES

Settore scientifico disciplinare BIO/15

Enrico SANGIOVANNI

Tutor: Dr. Mario DELL'AGLI

Coordinator: Prof. Alberto PANERAI

A.A. 2013-2014

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1. INTRODUCTION	
INFLAMMATION	2
1.1 GASTRIC INFLAMMATION	
1.1.1 Chemical gastritis	2
1.1.2 Autoimmune gastritis	
1.1.3 H. pylori gastritis	
1.2 H. PYLORI PATHOGENESIS	
1.2.1 Role of cytokines in <i>H. pylory</i> pathology – IL-8	5
1.3 NF-кВ	7
1.3.1 NF-кB activation	
1.3.2 Pathophysiological role of NF-кВ	
1.3.3 Inhibition of NF-κB pathway	
1.4 L DOS and NE vP	12 12
1.4.1 RUS allu NF-RD	12 13
1.4.2 Endogenous antioxidant enzymes	13 14
WII D RERRIES	15
1 5 Dubus frutisonus I	
1.5 KUDUS JI ULICOSUS L.	
1.5.1 Diological activities of blackberry	10 17
1.6 Rubus Iuueus L.	
1.6.1 Biological activities of raspberry	
1.7 Fragaria X ananassa Duch.	
1.7.1 Biological activities of common strawberry	
1.8 Fragaria vesca L.	
1.8.1 Biological activities of wild straberry	
1.9 Hydrolizable tannins	
1.9.1 Ellagitannins	24
1.9.2 Absorption and metabolism of ellagitannins	
1.9.3 Biological activities of ellagic acid	
1.10 Condensed tannins	
1.10.1 Procyanidins	
1.10.2 Absorption and metabolism of procyanidins	
1.10.3 Biological activities of procyanidins	
2. AIM	
	0 -
2 ΜΑΤΕΡΙΑΙς ΑΝΡ ΜΕΤΗΛΡΟ	· / -
3. MATERIALS AND METHODS	
3. MATERIALS AND METHODS	
3. MATERIALS AND METHODS	35
3. MATERIALS AND METHODS	
 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS	
3. MATERIALS AND METHODS 3.1 Chemicals 3.2 Plant material and preparation of tannins enriched fraction (TEs) 3.3 Cell culture 3.4 Cytotoxicity assay 3.5 Evaluation of NF-κB driven transcription 3.6 Evaluation of IL-8 promoter activity	35 36 36 37 37 37 37 37 38
 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS 3.1 Chemicals 3.2 Plant material and preparation of tannins enriched fraction (TEs) 3.3 Cell culture 3.4 Cytotoxicity assay 3.5 Evaluation of NF-κB driven transcription 3.6 Evaluation of IL-8 promoter activity 3.7 Evaluation of NF-κB nuclear translocation 	35 36 36 37 37 37 37 38 38 38
 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS 3.1 Chemicals 3.2 Plant material and preparation of tannins enriched fraction (TEs) 3.3 Cell culture 3.4 Cytotoxicity assay 3.5 Evaluation of NF-κB driven transcription 3.6 Evaluation of IL-8 promoter activity 3.7 Evaluation of NF-κB nuclear translocation 3.8 Evaluation of IL-8 release by cytokines 	35 36 36 37 37 37 37 38 38 38 38 38
 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS 3.1 Chemicals 3.2 Plant material and preparation of tannins enriched fraction (TEs) 3.3 Cell culture 3.4 Cytotoxicity assay 3.5 Evaluation of NF-κB driven transcription 3.6 Evaluation of IL-8 promoter activity 3.7 Evaluation of NF-κB nuclear translocation 3.8 Evaluation of IL-8 release by cytokines 3.9 Evaluation of IL-8 release by H₂O₂ and ethanol 	35 36 36 37 37 37 37 38 38 38 38 38 38 38 39
 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS 3.1 Chemicals 3.2 Plant material and preparation of tannins enriched fraction (TEs) 3.3 Cell culture 3.4 Cytotoxicity assay 3.5 Evaluation of NF-κB driven transcription 3.6 Evaluation of IL-8 promoter activity 3.7 Evaluation of NF-κB nuclear translocation 3.8 Evaluation of IL-8 release by cytokines 3.9 Evaluation of IL-8 release by H₂O₂ and ethanol 3.10 Protocol of <i>in vitro</i> gastric digestion 	35 36 36 37 37 37 37 37 38 38 38 38 38 38 39 39
3. MATERIALS AND METHODS 3.1 Chemicals 3.2 Plant material and preparation of tannins enriched fraction (TEs) 3.3 Cell culture 3.4 Cytotoxicity assay 3.5 Evaluation of NF-κB driven transcription 3.6 Evaluation of IL-8 promoter activity 3.7 Evaluation of NF-κB nuclear translocation 3.8 Evaluation of IL-8 release by cytokines 3.9 Evaluation of IL-8 release by H ₂ O ₂ and ethanol 3.10 Protocol of <i>in vitro</i> gastric digestion 3.11 Animals	35 36 36 37 37 37 37 37 38 38 38 38 38 39 39 39
3. MATERIALS AND METHODS 3.1 Chemicals 3.2 Plant material and preparation of tannins enriched fraction (TEs) 3.3 Cell culture 3.4 Cytotoxicity assay 3.5 Evaluation of NF-κB driven transcription 3.6 Evaluation of IL-8 promoter activity 3.7 Evaluation of NF-κB nuclear translocation 3.8 Evaluation of IL-8 release by cytokines 3.9 Evaluation of IL-8 release by H ₂ O ₂ and ethanol 3.10 Protocol of <i>in vitro</i> gastric digestion 3.11 Animals 3.12 In vivo protocol	35 36 36 37 37 37 37 38 38 38 38 38 38 39 39 40 40 40
 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS	35 36 36 37 37 37 38 38 38 38 39 40 40 40 40 41
 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS 3.1 Chemicals 3.2 Plant material and preparation of tannins enriched fraction (TEs) 3.3 Cell culture 3.4 Cytotoxicity assay 3.5 Evaluation of NF-kB driven transcription 3.6 Evaluation of IL-8 promoter activity 3.7 Evaluation of NF-kB nuclear translocation 3.8 Evaluation of IL-8 release by cytokines 3.9 Evaluation of IL-8 release by H₂O₂ and ethanol 3.10 Protocol of <i>in vitro</i> gastric digestion 3.11 Animals 3.12 <i>In vivo</i> protocol 3.13 Assessment of gastric mucosal damage 3.14 Preparation of gastric mucosa homogenates 3.15 Cinc.1 (rat IL-8) release from gastric mucosa 	35 36 36 37 37 37 38 38 38 39 40 40 40 40 41
 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS 3.1 Chemicals 3.2 Plant material and preparation of tannins enriched fraction (TEs) 3.3 Cell culture 3.4 Cytotoxicity assay 3.5 Evaluation of NF-κB driven transcription 3.6 Evaluation of IL-8 promoter activity 3.7 Evaluation of NF-κB nuclear translocation 3.8 Evaluation of IL-8 release by cytokines 3.9 Evaluation of IL-8 release by H₂O₂ and ethanol 3.10 Protocol of <i>in vitro</i> gastric digestion 3.11 Animals 3.12 <i>In vivo</i> protocol 3.13 Assessment of gastric mucosal damage. 3.14 Preparation of gastric mucosa homogenates. 3.15 Cinc-1 (rat IL-8) release from gastric mucosa 3.16 Measurement of oxidative stress in rat gastric mucosa 	35 36 36 37 37 37 38 38 38 38 39 40 40 40 41 41 41
3. MATERIALS AND METHODS 3.1 Chemicals 3.2 Plant material and preparation of tannins enriched fraction (TEs) 3.3 Cell culture 3.4 Cytotoxicity assay	35 36 36 37 37 37 38 38 38 39 40 40 40 41 41 41 41 41
 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS 3.1 Chemicals. 3.2 Plant material and preparation of tannins enriched fraction (TEs) 3.3 Cell culture 3.4 Cytotoxicity assay. 3.5 Evaluation of NF-κB driven transcription 3.6 Evaluation of IL-8 promoter activity 3.7 Evaluation of NF-κB nuclear translocation 3.8 Evaluation of IL-8 release by cytokines. 3.9 Evaluation of IL-8 release by H₂O₂ and ethanol 3.10 Protocol of <i>in vitro</i> gastric digestion 3.12 <i>In vivo</i> protocol 3.13 Assessment of gastric mucosal damage. 3.14 Preparation of gastric mucosa homogenates 3.15 Cinc-1 (rat IL-8) release from gastric mucosa 3.16 Measurement of oxidative stress in rat gastric mucosa 3.17 Evaluation of CAT activity in rat gastric mucosa 3.18 Evaluation of SOD activity in rat gastric mucosa 	35 36 36 37 37 37 38 38 38 38 38 39 40 40 40 41 41 41 41 42 42
 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS 3.1 Chemicals	35 36 36 37 37 38 38 38 38 39 40 40 40 41 41 41 41 42 42 43
 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS	35 36 36 37 37 37 38 38 38 38 38 39 40 40 40 41 41 41 42 42 43
 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS	35 36 36 37 37 37 38 38 38 38 38 39 40 40 40 41 41 41 41 42 42 43 44 45
 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS 3.1 Chemicals 3.2 Plant material and preparation of tannins enriched fraction (TEs) 3.3 Cell culture 3.4 Cytotoxicity assay 3.5 Evaluation of NF-kB driven transcription 3.6 Evaluation of NF-kB promoter activity 3.7 Evaluation of NF-kB nuclear translocation 3.8 Evaluation of IL-8 release by cytokines 3.9 Evaluation of IL-8 release by H₂O₂ and ethanol 3.10 Protocol of <i>in vitro</i> gastric digestion 3.11 Animals 3.12 <i>In vivo</i> protocol 3.13 Assessment of gastric mucosal damage 3.14 Preparation of gastric mucosa homogenates 3.15 Cinc-1 (rat IL-8) release from gastric mucosa 3.16 Measurement of oxidative stress in rat gastric mucosa 3.17 Evaluation of SOD activity in rat gastric mucosa 3.18 Evaluation of SOD activity in rat gastric mucosa 3.19 Statistical analysis 4. RESULTS <i>RUBUS FRUTICOSUS</i> L. AND <i>RUBUS IDAEUS</i> L.	35 36 36 37 37 37 38 38 38 38 38 38 39 40 40 40 40 41 41 41 41 41 42 42 43 44 45 47
 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS 3.1 Chemicals. 3.2 Plant material and preparation of tannins enriched fraction (TEs) 3.3 Cell culture 3.4 Cytotoxicity assay. 3.5 Evaluation of NF-kB driven transcription 3.6 Evaluation of NF-kB nuclear translocation 3.8 Evaluation of NF-kB nuclear translocation 3.8 Evaluation of IL-8 release by cytokines. 3.9 Evaluation of IL-8 release by H₂O₂ and ethanol. 3.10 Protocol of <i>in vitro</i> gastric digestion 3.11 Animals. 3.12 <i>In vivo</i> protocol 3.13 Assessment of gastric mucosal damage. 3.14 Preparation of gastric mucosa homogenates. 3.15 Cinc-1 (rat IL-8) release from gastric mucosa 3.16 Measurement of oxidative stress in rat gastric mucosa 3.18 Evaluation of CAT activity in rat gastric mucosa 3.19 Statistical analysis 4. RESULTS <i>RUBUS FRUTICOSUS</i> L. AND <i>RUBUS IDAEUS</i> L. <i>In vitro studies</i> 4.1 Extracts composition 	35 36 36 37 37 37 38 38 38 38 38 39 40 40 40 40 40 41 41 41 41 41 41 41 41 41 41 41 42 42 43 44 45 45 45 45
 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS 3.1 Chemicals 3.2 Plant material and preparation of tannins enriched fraction (TEs) 3.3 Cell culture 3.4 Cytotoxicity assay. 3.5 Evaluation of NF-kB driven transcription 3.6 Evaluation of NF-kB promoter activity 3.7 Evaluation of NF-kB nuclear translocation 3.8 Evaluation of IL-8 release by cytokines 3.9 Evaluation of IL-8 release by cytokines 3.9 Evaluation of IL-8 release by H₂O₂ and ethanol 3.10 Protocol of <i>in vitro</i> gastric digestion 3.11 Animals 3.12 <i>In vivo</i> protocol 3.13 Assessment of gastric mucosal damage 3.14 Preparation of gastric mucosa homogenates 3.15 Cinc-1 (rat IL-8) release from gastric mucosa 3.16 Measurement of oxidative stress in rat gastric mucosa 3.18 Evaluation of CAT activity in rat gastric mucosa 3.19 Statistical analysis 4. RESULTS <i>RUBUS FRUTICOSUS</i> L. AND <i>RUBUS IDAEUS</i> L. <i>In vitro studies</i> . 4.1 Extracts composition. 4.2 Effect of cytokines on NE-kB driven transcription 	35 36 36 37 37 37 38 38 38 38 38 39 39 40 40 40 40 41 41 41 41 41 41 41 41 41 41 42 42 43 44 45 45 45 45 45
 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS 3.1 Chemicals 3.2 Plant material and preparation of tannins enriched fraction (TEs) 3.3 Cell culture 3.4 Cytotoxicity assay. 3.5 Evaluation of NF-κB driven transcription 3.6 Evaluation of IL-8 promoter activity 3.7 Evaluation of IL-8 release by cytokines. 3.9 Evaluation of IL-8 release by H₂O₂ and ethanol. 3.10 Protocol of <i>in vitro</i> gastric digestion 3.11 Animals 3.12 <i>ln vivo</i> protocol 3.13 Assessment of gastric mucosal damage. 3.14 Preparation of gastric mucosa homogenates. 3.15 Cinc-1 (rat IL-8) release from gastric mucosa 3.16 Measurement of oxidative stress in rat gastric mucosa 3.17 Evaluation of SOD activity in rat gastric mucosa 3.18 Evaluation of SOD activity in rat gastric mucosa 3.19 Statistical analysis. 4. RESULTS <i>RUBUS FRUTICOSUS</i> L. AND <i>RUBUS IDAEUS</i> L. <i>In vitro studies</i> 4.1 Extracts composition. 4.2 Effect of cytokines on NF-κB driven transcription. 4.3 Evaluation of NF-κB driven transcription. 4.3 Evaluation of K-κB driven transcription. 4.3 Evaluation of K-KB driven transcription. 	35 36 36 37 37 37 38 38 38 38 38 39 39 40 40 40 40 40 41 41 41 41 41 41 41 41 41 42 42 43 44 45
 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS 3.1 Chemicals 3.2 Plant material and preparation of tannins enriched fraction (TEs) 3.3 Cell culture 3.4 Cytotoxicity assay. 3.5 Evaluation of NF-kB driven transcription 3.6 Evaluation of IL-8 promoter activity 3.7 Evaluation of NF-kB nuclear translocation 3.8 Evaluation of IL-8 release by cytokines. 3.9 Evaluation of IL-8 release by cytokines. 3.10 Protocol of <i>in vitro</i> gastric digestion 3.11 Animals 3.12 <i>In vivo</i> protocol. 3.15 Cinc-1 (rat IL-8) release from gastric mucosa 3.16 Measurement of gastric mutosa homogenates 3.17 Evaluation of SOD activity in rat gastric mucosa 3.18 Evaluation of SOD activity in rat gastric mucosa 3.19 Statistical analysis 4. RESULTS <i>Rubus FRUTICOSUS</i> L. AND <i>RUBUS IDAEUS</i> L. <i>In vitro studies</i> 4.1 Extracts composition 4.2 Effect of cytokines on NF-kB driven transcription 4.4 Effect of cytokines on NF-kB driven transcription 4.4 Effect of extracts and compounds on NF-kB driven transcription 	35 36 36 37 37 37 38 38 38 38 38 39 40 40 40 40 41 41 42 42 43 44 45 45 45 45 45 45 46

TABLE OF CONTENTS

4.6 Effect of extracts and pure compounds on the NF-κB nuclear translocation	
4.7 Effect of cytokines on IL-8 secretion	51
4.8 Effect of extracts and pure compounds on IL-8 secretion	52
4.9 Antioxidant effect of the extracts	53
In vivo study	54
4.10 Protective effect of ETs on gastric injury in rats	54
4.11 Effect of TEs on biochemical parameters ex vivo	56
Fragaria X ananassa Duch. and Fragaria vesca L	59
In vitro studies	
4.12 Extracts composition	59
4.13 Evaluation of cytotoxicity of strawberry extracts and agrimoniin	59
4.14 Effect of extracts and pure compounds on NF-κB driven transcription	59
4.15 Effect of extracts and pure compounds on NF-κB nuclear translocation	62
4.16 Effect of extracts and pure compounds on IL-8 secretion	63
4.17 Effect of in vitro gastric digestion on strawberry extract activity	64
4.18 Effect of extracts and pure compounds on IL-8 promoter activity	65
4.19 Summary of <i>in vitro</i> biological activity of berries extracts and pure compounds	66
5. DISCUSSION	68
6. BIBLIOGRAPHY	73

INFLAMMATION

Inflammation is a defense mechanism of innate immunity that protect higher organisms from infections and injury. Its purpose is to localize and eliminate the injurious agent removing damaged tissue components to promote the healing process. The inflammatory response consists of changes in permeability of blood vessels, and the migration of fluid, proteins, and white blood cells (leukocytes) from the circulation to the site of tissue damage. The classical signs of acute inflammation are pain, heat, redness, swelling, and loss of function. An inflammatory response during only a few days is called *acute inflammation*, while a response of longer duration is referred to as *chronic inflammation*. Chronic inflammation leads to a progressive shift in the type of cells occurring at the site of inflammation and is characterized by simultaneous destruction and healing of the tissue from the inflammatory process.

1.1 GASTRIC INFLAMMATION

The gastrointestinal tract represents an important barrier between the human hosts and microbial populations. One potential consequence of host-microbial interactions is the development of mucosal inflammation, which can lead to gastritis and ulcer. Gastritis has been considered a normal process of aging for different years, until the discover of the leading causative agent in 1982 ^[1], *Helicobacter pylori* (*H. pylori*). This turned the most common type of gastritis into a potentially curable disease. Gastric inflammation may occur with different characteristics, divided into five variables: chronic inflammation (presence of mononuclear cells), activity of gastritis (presence of neutrophils), atrophy defined as loss of specialized glands, intestinal metaplasia and *H. pylori* infection^[2]. Based on etiology gastritis can be divided into three main categories: chemical, autoimmune gastritis and *H. pylori*-induced ^[3].

1.1.1 Chemical gastritis

Gastric mucosal damage caused by various drugs is variable, depending on the causative agents, but it is usually characterized by a low-grade inflammation^[4]. For this reason this condition is currently defined as chemical gastritis or gastropathy. Exposure of the gastric mucosa to a noxious chemical environment accelerates the turnover of the gastric epithelium, and a concomitant histamine-mediated vascular response associated with the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines. Most chemical gastropathies are asymptomatic, but erosions and ulcers may develop, even with bleeding^[3]. Among the main causes of gastropathy there are duodenal reflux, drugs including acetylsalicylic acid and alcohol consumption.

- Bile reflux, often as a consequence of partial gastrectomy, dysmotility or due to incompetent pyloric sphincter, induce inflammation and glandular atrophy at gastric level^[5-7].
- Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), especially in cases of chronic administration, cause damage to the gastric mucosa by different mechanisms: they inhibit prostaglandin synthesis^[8], enhance gastric motility^[9], resulting in an increase in mucosal permeability, induce neutrophil infiltration^[10] and oxyradical production^[11]. All these mechanisms could bring to the formation of ulcers^[12] and interfere with the healing of preexisting ones^[13]. Acetylsalicylic acid^[14] and indomethacin^[15], two typical anti-inflammatory drugs, inhibit the secretion of mucus; acetylsalicylic acid can increase the pepsin-mediated proteolysis of the mucus, reducing its viscosity and increasing the permeability to hydrogen ions^[16]. Indomethacin also inhibits the secretion of bicarbonate from the gastric mucosa^[17], damaging the epithelial surface and causing necrosis in the gastric glands regions^[18].
- Ethanol increases the risk of gastric mucosa erosion and ulcer formation^[19], mainly by the generation of free radicals^[20]. *In vivo* studies show that radicals induced by ethanol consumption influence lipid peroxidation and the activity of antioxidant enzymes, such as catalase and superoxide dismutase^[21, 22]. Acetaldehyde formed by the gastric metabolism of ethanol could be responsible for the pathogenesis of chronic pathology of the stomach^[23]. Pathology and symptomatology of gastritis induced by chronic consumption of ethanol are similar to those caused by *H. pylori* infection, alcoholic patients could also have higher incidence of chronic gastritis of the antrum^[24], a lesion commonly associated with *H. pylori*. A prospective study revealed a statistically significant relationship between high alcohol consumption and the presence of *H. pylori* ^[25].

1.1.2 Autoimmune gastritis

Autoimmune gastritis is a chronic inflammatory gastric disease limited to the fundus and body of the stomach^[26, 27], in which an immune response is directed against parietal cells and intrinsic factors. Parietal cell destruction results in hypochlorhydria or achlorhydria, hypergastrinemia and loss of pepsin activity^[28]. The progression of this disease may eventually lead to vitamin B12 malabsorption followed by pernicious anaemia^[29, 30] or iron-deficiency anaemia^[31]. Some studies have shown a possible association between *H. pylori* infection and autoimmune gastritis ^[32, 33].

Other typologies of gastritis caused by virus, fungi, bacteria (with the exception of that caused by *H*. *pylori*) or parasites are associated with immunodeficiency^[28] and are not significantly involved in the pathway of gastric cancer development.

1.1.3 H. pylori gastritis

H. pylori is a flagellated gram-negative bacterium (see Fig. 1), isolated for the first time in 1983 by Warren and Marshall^[34], that can be converted in coccoid form under a hostile environment^[35]. This bacterium colonizes the gastric mucosa of over 80% of human population in developing countries^[36] and at least 50% of the world's human population^[3], percentages which make it the leading cause of gastritis. In Western countries the prevalence of H. pylori infection decreased over the years to below 40%, probably as a result of sanitation and the use of antibiotics ^[37]. *H. pvlori* infection is usually contracted during childhood and can be strongly influenced by the country of origin and socio-economic conditions^[38]. The children living in developing countries are usually infected before 10 years old and the infection reflected the rate of acquisition in childhood^[39]. H. *pylori* is a non-invasive bacterium, but it could induce a robust immune response ^[40]. Recently, this bacterium has been classified as type I carcinogen by the World Health Organization^[41]. *H. pvlori* influences early stages in gastric carcinogenesis and its eradication in infected individuals significantly decreases the risk of developing gastric adenocarcinoma^[42]. The mode of transmission of infection still remains to be clarified, the most likely route of transmission is fecal-oral, while oral-oral transmission seems to be unlikely^[43]. Despite the high prevalence of *H. pylori* infection, the majority of infected individuals (80-90%) appears to be completely asymptomatic (with a moderate inflammation detectable only by histological analysis), while only the remaining 10-20% goes towards the development of certain diseases such as atrophic gastritis, peptic ulcer, gastric adenocarcinoma and mucosa-associated lymphoma (MALT)^[44]. Approximately 3% of patients also develop gastric cancer^[45], characterized by disruption of the mucous layer, leading to exposition of gastric mucosa to the content of the stomach, like acid peptic.

1.2 H. PYLORI PATHOGENESIS

The steps of *H. pylori* colonization are the following: crossing the layer of gastric mucus, adhesion epithelium to the and the development of inflammation. tissue destruction and ulceration. The bacterium is able to establish a persistent infection leading to innate immune response that generates inflammation at gastric level, but the mechanisms are not fully elucidated^[46]. H.



Fig. 1 Image of *H. pylori*. Image taken from Prof. D.J. Kelly at www.shef.ac.uk

pylori cell division-related gene A (*cdrA*) has a repressive role on cell division and is involved in the survival and antibiotics resistance of the bacterium^[47]. *CdrA*-negative strains resulted in lower levels of IL-8 production by gastric epithelial cells *in vitro* and *in vivo* thus suggesting the mechanism by which the bacterium evade immune clearance^[46].

To survive in the host, *H. pylori* should be able to tolerate the acidic environment of the stomach and evade the immune mechanisms of defense; its adaptability to the gastric mucosa is due to the production of urease. This enzyme converts urea into ammonia and CO₂ and this allows bacterium survival at low pH^[48]. Urease also alters the viscosity of the gastric mucosa and this promotes bacterial motility^[49]. Other features like the spiral shape and flagella help this bacterium to resist in the mucosa during gastric peristalsis^[50]. In order to evade the defense mechanisms of the host organism, represented by the innate immune response, H. pylori antigens change, as the bacterial endotoxin lipopolysaccharide (LPS) present on the cell wall and flagella, making them relatively anergic^[36, 50]. The genome of this bacterium encoding a variety of factors that facilitate the colonization expresses a number of membrane proteins, collectively known as H. pylori outer membrane porin (Hop), which mediate binding to gastric epithelial cells, the vacuolating cytotoxin VacA, a protein of 95 kDa responsible of the vacuolation of the mucosal cells, and the cytotoxin associated antigen CagA. CagA gene encodes a protein of 120-140 kDa responsible for alterations in the cytoskeleton of the affected cells. In addition to these exotoxins, H. pylori is provided with endotoxins with cytotoxic properties, like the lipopolysaccharide capsular, capable of inducing the release of toxins and the subsequent release of inflammatory cytokines such as IL-1B, IL-2, IL-6, IL-8 and TNF $\alpha^{[51-54]}$. The presence of these molecules causes the recall of polymorphonuclear cells, eosinophils, T and B lymphocytes leading to the formation of lymphoid aggregates^[55].

1.2.1 Role of cytokines in *H. pylory* pathology – IL-8

H. pylori is able to induce an inflammatory response through the contact with the surface of epithelial cells, the mechanism of action is shown in Fig. 2. The local production of chemokines, a group of cytokines with chemoattractive activity, represents an important step for the recruitment and activation of inflammatory cells^[56]; many chemokines have been identified, but the number is constantly growing. IL-8 is a potent pro-inflammatory chemokine, which promotes neutrophil infiltration in the gastric mucosa and is released through the signaling pathway of nuclear factor-kappa B (NF- κ B). IL-8 secretion is induced by *H. pylori in vitro* and *in vivo* ^[57, 58]. Increased levels of IL-8 have been reported in various inflammatory conditions, including inflammatory bowel disease, psoriasis, rheumatoid arthritis, septic shock and cystic fibrosis^[59]. IL-8 appears as a key point of *H. pylori* gastritis and epithelial cells are probably the main producers of this chemokine in



Fig. 2 Scheme of the gastric mucosa infection by H. pylori. During the infection, the bacterium gets into the gastric lumen and urease allows its survival in acid environment through the production of ammonia, creating a neutral layer around the bacterial surface. Use of flagellum allows the bacterium to move into the gastric lumen and pass through the mucus layer. Once reached gastric epithelium, H. pylori injects the CagA protein within the host cells IV through type secretion mechanism, also releases other toxic factors such as the HP-NAP (protein activating neutrophil) and VacA. VacA toxin induces the formation of alterations at the level of the tight junctions and the formation of vacuoles. HP-NAP protein crosses the epithelial cells causing tissue damage through the release of ROS. The CagA protein induces alterations of cytoskeleton and causes the release of proinflammatory cytokines. (Image from Montecucco C., 2001).

gastric mucosa^[55]. In addition to IL-8, during *H. pylori* infection the expression of other proinflammatory cytokines like TNF α , IL-1 β , interferon- γ (IFN- γ) and IL-6 also occurs^[60, 61]. LPS and release of bacterial proteins stimulate production of IL-1 β and TNF α by mononuclear cells in the lamina propria^[62]; these cytokines are potent inducers of IL-8 expression in many cell type, including gastric epithelial cells^[63]. TNF α is considered a key molecule in inflammation of the gastric mucosa; studies have shown that this cytokine is able to induce pro-inflammatory signals in gastric adenocarcinoma cells (AGS)^[64]. AGS cell treated with TNF α in a concentration ranging between 0.1-10 ng/mL showed a marked induction of IL-8 and CCL20 (ligand Chemokine-20) secretion^[65]. Gastric epithelial cells secrete increased amounts of IL-8 in response to strains of *H. pylori* CagA-positive compared to CagA-negative strains^[66], therefore the infection with CagApositive strains is related to more serious inflammation of the gastric mucosa^[53]. The deletion of the gene PicB, located upstream CagA gene, leads to reduction of IL-8 production in gastric epithelial cells^[67]. A pathogenicity island, which contains several genes (including CagA), has been identified; this set of genes is fundamental for the induction of expression of IL-8^[68]. NF- κ B, NF-

IL6 (a nuclear factor involved in the IL-6 gene expression) and activator protein-1 (AP-1) are involved in the regulation of IL-8 gene transcription ^[69], in particular both NF- κ B and NF-IL6 are required for IL-8 promoter activity induction in human gastric epithelial AGS cells (AGS), in response to stimuli like TNF α and *H. pylori*. Another cytokine involved in *H. pylori* gastritis is IL-21, in fact bacterium eradication reduces the expression of this cytokine^[70]. Treatment of AGS cell line with IL-21 increases the synthesis of MMP-9 and MMP-2, whereas MMP-1, MMP-3 and MMP-7 (present in the mucosa infected by *H. pylori*) are not affected^[70].

1.3 NF-кВ

NF- κ B, firstly discovered in 1986^[71] by Sen R. and Baltimore D., is a transcription factor involved in different physiological processes, including inflammation, cell growth and proliferation^[72-74]. This dimeric transcription factor is formed by the combination of five members divided in two main groups (see Fig. 3): NF-kB1 (p50) and NF- κ B2 (p52) belong to Class I proteins (or NF- κ B) and are produced by proteolytic processing from their precursors (p105 and p100 respectively); c-Rel, RelB e RelA (p65) belong to Class II proteins (or Rel)^[75]. All the members of the family possess a 300 amino acid long N-terminal Rel homology domain (RHD) responsible for DNA binding and dimerization^[76, 77], while RelB can only form heterodimers, all the other proteins are also capable of homodimerization. Only Class Π proteins have a C-terminal transcription activation domain (TAD) able to induce gene expression. NF-kB dimers bind



Fig. 3 Diagram of the protein family involved in NF- κ B pathway in mammals. The class of Rel/NF- κ B consists of five members: p65 (or RelA), RelB, and c-Rel (Rel), and proteins p100 (NF- κ B2) and p105 (NF- κ B1), precursors of mature forms p50 and p52, respectively. The I κ B family consists of eight members, I κ Ba, I κ Bb, I κ Be, I κ Bz, BCL-3, I κ BNS, P100 and P105, characterized by the presence of multiple domains of ankyrin repeats. The IKK complex consists of IKK α (IKK1) and IKK β (IKK2) and NEMO (IKKg). Image from Hayden and Ghosh, 2012

DNA in a specific region named κB in the promoters of different genes, whose possess the consensus sequence 5'GGGRXWYYCC3' (X: any base; R: purine; W: adenine or thymine; and Y: pyrimidine). Class I proteins p50 and p52 are characterized by the lack of TAD domains, and repress transcription unless associated, as heterodimers, with a member of Class II group^[78]. In resting cells, most NF- κ B/Rel dimers are held in the cytoplasm linked to a group of inhibitory proteins called I κ Bs. The I κ Bs is a gene family including seven members, I κ B α , I κ B β , I κ B ϵ , I κ B γ , Bcl-3, Class I precursor proteins p100 and p105^[79]; all of them are characterized by multiple copies of ankyrin repeats, which interact with the RHD, thereby covering their nuclear localization sequence (NLS).

1.3.1 NF-кВ activation

Three different mechanisms of NF-KB activation are known at present: classical (or canonical), atypical and alternative pathway^[76, 80] as showed in Fig. 4. In the classical pathway I κ B α , the most studied member of IkBs family, is rapidly degraded leading to the release of NF-kB dimers, especially p65:p50 heterodimers that are the primary targets of $I\kappa B\alpha$. Degradation depends upon the activation of the IkB kinase (IKK), a complex consisting of three different subunits: two highly homologous kinases (IKK α and IKK β) and a regulatory subunit called IKK γ (or NEMO). The classical pathway is activated in response to several stimuli, including pro-inflammatory cytokines (TNF α , IL-1 β), bacterial lipopolysaccharide (LPS), DNA damaging agents (camptothecin, daunomycin), Toll-like receptor (TLR) agonists, antigen receptor engagement (TCR or BCR) and, in some cell types, reactive oxygen species (ROS). Activation of IKK leads to the phosphorylation of IkBa on serine 32 (Ser 32) and 36 (Ser 36), which is followed by ubiquitination on a lysine residue. IkBa degradation by proteasome is required to allow nuclear translocation of p65:p50 heterodimers^[81]. NF- κ B activation promotes the transcription of I κ B α and I κ B ϵ genes therefore establishing a negative feedback loop^[77]. The newly synthesized I κ B α is able to enter the nucleus, remove NF-kB from its DNA-binding sites^[82, 83], and, thanks to the leucine-rich nuclear-export sequences (NES), transport it back to the cytoplasm^[84, 85]. The complex $I\kappa B\alpha$ -p65:p50 is constantly moved between the nucleus and the cytoplasm because IkBa protein masks only the nuclear localization sequence (NLS) of p65, whereas the NLS of p50 remains exposed. The crystal structure of IkBa bound to the p65:p50 heterodimer reveals that the IkBa protein masks only the nuclear localization sequence (NLS) of p65, whereas the NLS of p50 remains exposed^[86]. The exposed NLS of p50 coupled with nuclear export sequences (NES) in IkBa and p65 leads to constant shuttling of $I\kappa B\alpha/NF-\kappa B$ complexes between the nucleus and the cytoplasm; however, the default location of this complex is the cytoplasm because the effect of the NES is dominant over that of the





Fig. 4 Classical, atypical, and alternative pathways of NF- κ B activation. The classical NF- κ B pathway relies on IKK-mediated I κ B α phosphorylation on Ser32 and 36, leading to its ubiquitination and degradation through the proteasome, which allows NF- κ B nuclear translocation. Atypical pathways target I κ B α Tyr42 or Ser and Thr in I κ B α PEST region. The alternative pathway relies on NIK and IKK α -mediated p100 phosphorylation and processing to p52, which translocates into the nucleus with RelB.

NLS^[87]. The atypical pathway is IKK-independent and is activated by hypoxia/reoxygenation, stimulation of tyrosine kinase receptor, pervanadate, UV irradiation and by $H_2O_2^{[88, 89]}$. The activation of NF-κB is induced by phosphorylation of IκBα on Tyr 42 or on serine residues in the IκBα PEST domain which causes detachment of IκBα and its subsequent degradation^[76]. In the alternative pathway the IKKα protein plays a pivotal role, and this type of activation is completely independent of IKKβ and IKKγ. This pathway is activated by a subset of tumor necrosis factor superfamily receptors (TNFSFRs) such as lymphotoxin β receptor (LTβR), B-cell activating factor receptor (BAFF) or CD40, and is dependent upon activation of IKKα homodimers by NF-κB-inducing kinase (NIK). NIK is continuously synthesized, but in resting cells it is continuously degraded by TRAF3 ^[90], ligand stimulation induces TRAF3 degradation resulting in NIK stabilization. TRAF3 potently suppresses canonical NF-κB activation of the classical pathway, but is important for secondary lymphoid organ development, B cell survival and homeostasis, adaptive immunity, and osteoclastogenesis^[92].

1.3.2 Pathophysiological role of NF-кВ

In humans, NF- κ B participates in the transcription of more than 150 target genes, in particular it regulates the expression of genes involved in pivotal physiological processes such as: immune response, inflammatory response, cell adhesion, oxidative stress response and apoptosis. Thanks to the large variety of bacteria and viruses that are able to activate NF- κ B and to its ability in regulating the expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines, chemokines, immunoreceptors and adhesion molecules, this transcription factor is generally indicated as "The central mediator of the immune response in humans"^[93]. There are different activators of NF- κ B, its activity can be induced by various physiological stress conditions as ischemia or bleeding. Under these conditions, a large number of stress response genes are activated by NF- κ B, such as cyclooxygenase-2 and nitric oxide synthase. In patients infected by *H. pylori* the activity of NF- κ B reaches very high levels, probably due to the severity of the inflammation^[94]. In gastric epithelial cells TNF α and IL-1 β induce the expression of IL-8 and this mechanism is associated with the activation of NF- κ B^[95].

1.3.3 Inhibition of NF-кВ pathway

NF- κ B regulates inflammatory and immune responses, by increasing the expression of specific genes coding for different cytokines, chemokines, proteins involved in antigen presentation and receptor adhesion. This transcription factor also stimulates the expression of enzymes that may contribute to the pathogenesis of inflammatory processes, including nitric oxide synthase (iNOS), and cyclooxygenase 2 (COX-2). The mechanisms leading to the activation of NF- κ B can be controlled at multiple levels:

- regulating IκB complex: increasing of the expression of inhibitory proteins IκB; reducing IKK-mediated phosphorylation or reducing IκB proteasomal degradation;
- blocking translocation of NF-κB at nuclear level;
- inhibiting NF-κB-DNA binding;
- controlling NF-kB gene transcription.

There are several types of inhibitors that are used to target NF- κ B: biomolecular inhibitors, natural products (and their derivatives), and synthetic compounds.

Glucocorticoids

Glucorticoids, as dexamethasone and prednisone, are widely used for their anti-inflammatory and immunosuppressive properties, as they interact with the receptor of steroids to reduce the expression of genes involved in the inflammatory processes. The mechanisms proposed to explain

the inhibitory effects of these drugs on the NF- κ B pathway are different. Firstly glucocorticosteroids could induce the expression of I κ B α , which increases cytosolic permanence of NF- κ B^[96, 97]. Dexamethasone stimulates the synthesis of I κ B α mRNA in Jurkat cells and in monocytes, resulting in cytoplasmic permanence of p65. Secondly dexamethasone could decreases transcriptional activity of NF- κ B in the endothelial cells, without affecting the levels of I κ B or NF- κ B nuclear translocation.

Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs)

NF-κB regulates the expression of several genes involved in inflammatory responses, including cyclooxygenase 1 (COX-1) and 2 (COX-2). While COX-1 is constitutively expressed, COX-2 is an inducible enzyme, whose expression increases in response to inflammatory stimuli. COX-2 induces the synthesis of cyclopentenone prostaglandins (cyPGs), key mediators of inflammation in the late stages of the inflammatory response. cyPGs are capable of inhibiting NF-κB probably due to the activation of the PPAR- γ receptor, that can in turn antagonize the transcriptional activity of NF- κ B. Pathway of NF- κ B can be directly inhibited by cyPGs, by blocking the activity of IKK $\beta^{[98]}$. NSAIDs may block the pathway of NF- κ B at different levels. Salicylic acid and sodium salicylate are examples of anti-inflammatory drugs whose molecular target is NF- κ B. These agents suppress the synthesis of adhesion molecules VCAM-1 and ICAM-1 in endothelial cells; this inhibition prevents the trans-endothelial migration of neutrophils and the inflammatory process^[99]. The inhibitory effect of sodium salicylate and aspirin is due to the specific inhibition of ATP- IKK β binding^[100]. Indomethacin and its derivatives are able to bind IKK β , inhibit the catalytic activity and prevent the activation of NF- κ B in response to stimulation with TNF $\alpha^{[101]}$.

Immunosuppressive agents

cyclosporine and tacrolimus are immunosuppressants drugs used after organ transplantation to prevent rejection crisis. These drugs inhibit calcineurin activity, a calcium-calmodulin-dependent phosphatase, able to prevent degradation of IKB α thus promoting NF- κ B activation^[102]. Cyclosporine prevents proteasomal degradation of I κ B α ; however, tacrolimus blocks specifically translocation of c-Rel from the cytoplasm to the nucleus^[103].

Proteasome inhibitors

Peptides and aldehydes, as MG101, MG132 and MG115, are able to inhibit proteasome activity by acylation of a threonine residue in the proteasomal subunit, and others act at IKK level blocking the nuclear transclocation of NF- κ B^[104-106].

Natural inhibitors

Several studies have suggested that the beneficial effects of polyphenols may result by inhibition of NF- κ B pathway^[107]. Antioxidants, including vitamin C, inhibit the phosphorylation of I κ B α induced by TNF α and IL1 β in endothelial cells DNA^[108]. Several studies suggest that some flavonoids, like quercetin and myricetin, could mediate an inhibition in the signal transduction pathway of NF- κ B^[109, 110]. Resveratrol inhibits the activity of NF- κ B, thus leading to apoptosis and inhibition of iNOS expression in a variety of cell lines. Treatment of macrophages with resveratrol blocks phosphorylation and degradation of I κ B α reducing the activity of IKK ^[111].

1.4 Reactive oxygen species (ROS)

Molecular oxygen is essential for aerobic organisms, but in spite of its necessity for living, the respiration process could be harmful due to formation of reactive oxygen species (ROS). ROS are produced in living cells not only by normal metabolism, but also from pathophysiological processes and extracellular sources. Cells have developed a series of antioxidant mechanisms, which include non-enzymatic and enzymatic antioxidants^[76] to counteract ROS damage. Several types of intracellular antioxidant molecules, such as glutathione (GSH), catalase (CAT), superoxide dismutases (SODs), thioredoxin (TRX) and thio-redoxin reductase protect cells from oxidative damage^[112]. High levels of ROS are toxic for cells and could bring cells to apoptosis, when ROS production overcome the antioxidative defense and oxidative stress occurs^[113].

1.4.1 ROS and NF-кВ

The basis of the involvement of ROS in NF-κB pathway has been suggested when antioxidant dithiocarbamates have been shown to inhibit IκB phosphorylation at Ser 32 and Ser $36^{[114]}$. Since NF-κB can be activated in many cells by agents with redox regulation properties, ROS have been proposed to be involved in the activation of NF-κB pathway^[115]. The relation between NF-κB activation and generation of intracellular reactive oxygen species seems to be highly cell type-dependent^[116]. Although there are evidence that ROS do not mediate NF-κB activation^[117], ROS are considered second messengers, implicated in NF-κB pathway modulation^[89, 118-120]; however, NF-κB activation causes in turn the transcription of target genes that could affect ROS levels, such as SOD and CAT^[78]. The mechanism by which ROS regulates NF-κB is still unclear, it seems that ROS are involved in phosphorylation/dephosphorylation, processes that are crucial for NF-κB pathway. Other studies have shown that H₂O₂ could act on IKK inducing or inhibiting this kinase depending on cell type^[118, 121]. Antioxidants such as N-acetylcysteine (NAC), and vitamin E have been shown to block NF-κB activation^[122]. A general consideration is that oxidative stress at low

levels can stimulate NF- κ B activation, while at higher levels may lead to the inhibition of activation^[123].

1.4.2 Endogenous antioxidant enzymes

Superoxide dismutases (SODs) are enzymes deeply involved in the first line of defense aimed to detoxify ROS^[124]. SODs are a family of enzymes that catalyze the dismutation of superoxide radical anion to hydrogen peroxide and molecular oxygen. There are three distinct families of SOD, which differ in the metal ions complexed with the enzyme (Cu/Zn-SOD; Ni-SOD; Mn/Fe-SOD) and protein folding. In mammals, the classification is based on enzyme localization: SOD-1 (Cu/Zn-SOD) cytosolic, SOD-2 (Mn-SOD) mitochondrial and SOD-3 (Cu/Zn-SOD) extracellular. SOD 1 was the first to be characterized, it is a homodimer containing copper and zinc localized in the cytoplasm and in intracellular spaces, with a molecular weight approximately 32,000 Da^[125-127]. SOD-2 contains manganese as cofactor and it localizes in mitochondria of aerobic cells^[128], and possesses a tetrameric structure of approximately 23,000 Da. The most recently discovered isoform is SOD-3, a homotetramer of 135,000 Da, containing copper and zinc, which is located exclusively in the extracellular space. The three isoforms are able to catalyze the same reaction, converting two superoxide molecules to oxygen and hydrogen peroxide. In a recent study it was demonstrated a statistically significant increase in the DNA-binding activity of NF-kB in CuZn-SOD-deficient mice kidney^[129]. A deficiency in various forms of SOD promotes oxidative damage in a wide range of organisms^[130]. The SOD2 gene promoter is under the control of nuclear factor κB (NF- κB)^[131]. Protein kinase D (PKD) plays an important role in the regulation of intracellular oxidative stress responses and under exposure to ROS this protein is highly phosphorylated and activated. Subsequently, PKD may dissociate from mitochondria and, through phosphorylation, can activate the IKK complex, resulting in NF-κB activation and SOD2 expression^[131]. Hydrogen peroxide generated by the conversion of the superoxide anion by SODs is mostly degraded to H₂O and O₂ by CAT. CAT is a ubiquitous heme-protein, located at perossisomal level, belonging to the class of oxidoreductase; it has a tetrameric structure that confers resistance to changes of pH, temperature and proteolysis. Its catalytic activity is responsible for the conversion of two molecules of hydrogen peroxide to molecular oxygen and two molecules of water^[132]. Catalase gene is controlled by nuclear factor-erythroid-2-related factor 2 (Nrf2), a member of the NF-E2 family of the basic leucine zipper transcription factors. Cross-talk between NF-kB and Nrf2 pathways seems to be possible because their upstream signaling pathways, such as MAPK, PI3K and PKC, are closely related^[133], even if further studies are needed to better clarify this interaction.

1.4.3 Nutrition and health

Proper nutrition is essential for the maintenance of health status. In recent years the interest for the study of the composition in macro and micro nutrients contained in foods has grown more and more. Diet could now be used as a preventive strategy in the development of chronic pathologies. As reported by the Italian Ministry of Health, nutritionists recommend a daily intake from three to five portions of vegetables and two to three portions of fruits to maintain a good physical fitness and good health. Fruits and vegetables have demonstrated to exert multiple biological effects on the mucosa of the gastrointestinal tract due to their antioxidant content^[134] and play a crucial role in maintaining gastric mucosa homeostasis by counteracting potential damage exerted by ROS^[18]. Studies *in vitro* and *in vivo* demonstrate that the antioxidant and anti-inflammatory activities of some foods are due to their polyphenol content^[13, 135]. Polyphenols provide protection against different diseases such as diabetes, obesity and stroke^[136]. Among the natural sources rich in polyphenols there are wild berries. The aim of research included in the present thesis is to provide new insights on the protective role of these fruits against inflammatory and oxidative conditions occurring at gastric level.

WILD BERRIES

The term "wild berries" identifies some edible berries, with high organoleptic properties, distributed mainly in temperate areas and widely used both in cooking and in pharmacy (Fig. 5). Fruits belonging to this group are for example blackberry, raspberry, commercial and wild strawberry, bilberry, cranberry, lingonberry, black currant and alpine currant. Dietary guidelines recommend

the increased consumption of fruits and vegetables, as good sources of dietary fiber, essential nutrients, and beneficial phytochemicals, to improve overall health and reduce chronic disease risk^[137, 138]. Berries hold an important position among the fruits for their highly antioxidant phytochemicals^[139]. Wild berries share, besides the organoleptic properties, the presence of two classes of molecules of particular interest for biological activities: flavonoids and tannins.



Fig. 5 Image of different berries

- Flavonoids are molecules with more than 4000 different structures, they are present in plants and consumed in high amount, in order of several grams, in diets providing adequate consumption of fruit and vegetables. From the chemical point of view flavonoids are flavone derivatives (2-phenyl-γ-benzopyrone). Depending on the structure, flavonoids are divided in several sub-classes and may have a variety of biological properties in humans, including antioxidant, anti-inflammatory, vasorelaxant (mostly anthocyanins), and phytoestrogenic activities. Anthocyanins are flavonoids very common in berries^[140].
- Tannins are polyphenols, with a strongly bitter flavour, that possess astringent and tanning activities. They are used for processing the skin into leather, precipitating proteins and forming, with them, insoluble aggregates. The leather making activity of tannins is attributed to their capacity to form multiple hydrogen bonds to collagen in hide. From the chemical point of view, tannins can be classified into two main groups: hydrolysable tannins and condensed tannins. Hydrolysable tannins can be divided in two subgroups: gallotannins, if they release mainly gallic acid during hydrolysis, and ellagitannins, if they release mainly ellagic acid (EA). Proanthocyanidins, that are considered condensed tannins. are oligomers and polymers of flavonoids, mainly catechins or anthocyanins. Berry fruits contain two major types of proanthocyanidins: procyanidins and propelargonidins.

1.5 Rubus fruticosus L.

The fruit of *Rubus fruticosus* L. (Fig. 6) consists of a set of small red drupes, dark or black, called blackberry. Blackberries are characterized by a high content of anthocyanins, ellagitannins (1080 mg/kg; range: 704-1556 mg/kg) and ellagic acid conjugates (200 mg/kg; range: 112 – 346 mg/kg)^[141]. Another study evaluating ellagitannins content in blackberries found a range between 80 and 700 mg/kg of fresh fruit^[142]. The study identified 11 ellagitannins mainly in the seed and torus of blackberries: isomeric forms of pedunculagin, castalagin/vescalagin, galloyl-HHDP glucose, lambertianin C, lambertianin D, and galloyl-bis-HHDP glucose, sanguiin H-6/lambertianin A, and

EA. This study also proposed that blackberry fruit may contain sanguiin $H-10^{[142]}$. In addition to the high content of ellagitannins blackberries are also a rich source of anthocyanins, natural pigments important with antioxidant capacity^[143-145]. A recent research focused the content of on anthocyanins in blackberries, revealing the presence of five anthocyanin: cyanidin-3-Oglucoside, the principal anthocyanin 80-90% (constituting of total content) and four secondary anthocianins: cyanidin-3-rutinoside, cyanidin-3-xyloside, cyanidin-3-O- β -(6"-malonilglucoside) and cyanidin-3-(6"-(3-Hydroxy-3methylglutaryl) glucoside^[146].



Fig. 6 Botanic table of Rubus fruticosus L.

1.5.1 Biological activities of blackberry

Antioxidant activities

Blackberries ranked at third position compared to 4 different berries (marionberries, boysenberries,

red raspberries and black raspberries) in a study that evaluate the antioxidant activity by Oxygen Radical Absorbance Capacity (ORAC) assay^[147], this result can be attributed to the high amounts of acylated anthocyanins and cyanidin 3-glucoside. Berry phenolic compounds have shown protective effects against cardiovascular disease by inhibiting oxidation of LDL and by protecting LDL from hydrogen peroxide-induced oxidative stress in human endothelial cells *in vitro*^[148]. A recent work has shown that the anthocyanin-enriched blackberries extract is able to reduce free radicals production and oxidative damage induced by UV radiation in keratinocytes; this extract is also able to regulate the expression of some antioxidant enzymes such as CAT, MnSOD, Gpx1/2 and Gstal^[149].

Antitumoral activities

Blackberry extracts from eight varieties suppressed UV-induced mutagenesis in *Salmonella typhimurium*^[150]. Blackberry plays a protective role against peroxynitrite-induced DNA strand breakage in cultured human vascular endothelial cells^[151]. Blackberry juice showed a weak inhibition of proliferation of several tumor cell lines, including AGS^[152], and anthocyanin-enriched blackberries extract was able to inhibit in a concentration-dependent manner the growth of HT-29 colon cancer cells^[153]. Blackberry extracts have also demonstrated inhibitory properties in cancer-induced AP-1 and NF- κ B activations and suppressed the expression of vascular endothelial growth factor and COX-2, two proteins involved in tumour promotion and progression.

Antiviral activities

An *in vitro* research showed that the ethanolic extract of blackberry, at concentrations $\geq 56 \,\mu\text{g/mL}$ is able to inhibit, by a percentage greater than 99%, the replication of the herpes simplex virus (HSV-1) in oral epithelial cells^[154], but despite this result there are no *in vivo* study evaluating antiviral activity.

1.6 Rubus idaeus L.

The fruit of *Rubus idaeus* L. (Fig. 7) consists of a set of small red drupes called raspberry. Raspberries are characterized by a high content of ellagitannins (1041 mg/kg; range: 2175 - 662 mg/kg) and ellagic acid conjugates (242 mg/kg; range: 82-530 mg/kg)^[141]. Sanguiin H-6 and lambertianin C constitute 81% (range: 73 – 86%) of total content of ellagitannins in these fruits ^[141]. The characterization of ellagitannins in raspberries was conducted also in another study reporting that ellagitannins ranged between 2600-3260 mg/kg and 37 mg/kg of ellagic acid of fresh fruit^[155]. A third study reported 760 mg/kg for sanguiin H-6, 310 mg/kg for lambertianin C and 1.10 mg/kg for ellagic acid^[156]. Raspberries have also a high content of fibers (6.5 g/100 g), minerals and vitamins and the fruit contains high levels of water-soluble vitamin C (26.2 mg/100 g of fresh weight)^[157].

1.6.1 Biological activities of raspberry

Antioxidant activities

Raspberries obtained the highest antioxidant capacity compared to strawberries, kiwi, broccoli, leek, apple, and tomato^[158]. This fruit was reduce oxidized-LDL able to formation via its antioxidant activity^[159]. Red raspberry juice improved levels of glutathione and reduced DNA oxidative damage in healthy adult males^[160].

Antitumoral activities

In vitro studies have found raspberry phytochemicals effective in reducing vascular endothelial



Fig. 7 Botanic table of Rubus idaeus L.

growth factor (VEGF) expression^[161, 162], a promoter of angiogenesis, which is a critical step for tumour metastasis. Raspberry juice inhibited the cell proliferation of PC-3 (prostate adenocarcinoma cells) and MDA-MB-231 (mammary gland adenocarcinoma) with an IC₅₀ of 20 μ L/mL on PC-3 cells and 32 μ L/mL on MDA-MB-231^[152]. Raspberries inhibited in a concentration-dependent manner the growth of several cancer cell lines, including KB cells, CAL-27, MCF-7, HT-29, HCT116 and LNCaP^[163]. Freeze-dried raspberry extract, used in concentrations between 25 and 200 μ g/mL was able to significantly inhibit the growth of cancer cells (HeLa, SiHa and C33A) in a concentration and time-dependent mechanism^[164]. Freeze-dried blackberries given to patients diagnosed with Barrett's esophagus, a precancer condition, were able to significantly decrease oxidative DNA damage^[165]. Raspberry gel applied on premalignant oral lesions

significantly reduced COX-2 protein levels and suppressed genes associated with RNA processing and growth factor recycling^[166].

Antihyperglicemic activity

Raspberry components have shown to improve glucose control in diabetic by inhibiting carbohydrate digestion, and anthocyanins have been found to interact with α -amylases whereas ellagitannins with α -glucosidase^[167, 168].

Antibacterial activities

Raspberry juice was found to significantly reduce the growth of several species of bacteria, including *Salmonella, Shigella* and *E. coli*^[169]. The study of the antimicrobial activity of 12 berries against some human pathogens found that *H. pylori* and *Bacillus cereus* are sensible to raspberry acetone-water extracts^[170]. The growth of *H. pylori*

was significantly reduced by the incubation with a commercial extract of raspberries^[171], while a polyphenolic enriched fraction of raspberries, obtained by solution of acetonitrile and water, inhibited the growth of *Giardia intestinalis*^[172].

1.7 Fragaria X ananassa Duch.

Fragaria X *ananassa* Duch. (Fig. 8) is a hybrid species cultivated worldwide for its fruits, used in large quantities in both fresh food preparations such as fruit juices and smoothies. The plant is an hybrid originated from *Fragaria virginiana* Duch., native to North America, and *Fragaria chiloensis* L., native to Chile and Argentina. The fruit of this plant, the common strawberry, represents an important source of vitamin C and other bioactive compounds able to determine pharmacological effects^[173,174]. Polyhenols are one of the main groups of molecules present in strawberries, which affect the organoleptic and nutritional qualities of this fruit. Polyphenols present in strawberries include anthocyanins (responsible for



Fig. 8 Image of Fragaria X ananassa Duch.

the red colour of fruits), flavonols, flavanols, hydroxycinnamic acid derivatives, ellagic acid, ellagic acid glycosides, ellagitannins and proanthocyanidins^[163, 175-178]. In a study^[178] the phenolic compounds of strawberries (*Fragaria X ananassa* Duch.) were analyzed and quantified from 15 different cultivars; the results showed that strawberries are an important source of polyphenols; in particular, proanthocyanidins are the predominant class of compounds, as shown in **Tab. 1**.

Phenolic compounds	mg/100 g of fresh fruits
Anthocyanins	20.2 - 47.4
Flavonols	1.5 - 3.4
Proanthocyanidins	53.9 - 163.2
Ellagitannins	9.67 – 22.86
Ellagic acid glycosides	0.88 - 2.06

Tab. 1 Composition of phenolic compounds in strawberries (Fragaria X ananassa Duch.)

The contents of ellagitannins found in another study is higher, 77.1 mg/100 g of fresh fruit, probably due to the different extraction method used by the two studies^[155]. Polyphenolic composition of strawberries varies during the growth phase and the phase of maturation of the fruit, in most cases the pulp of unripe fruit has higher levels of phenolic compounds and antioxidant capacity compared to pulp of ripe fruit^[179-181]. The profile of anthocyanins of strawberry also varies during maturation but with an opposite trend: in all cultivars considered in the study by Kosar et al. it was observed that anthocyanins accumulate in the red fruit, while smaller amounts were found in the earlier maturity stages^[181]. Another study shows that during different phases of ripeness there is a strong decrease of the total concentration of ellagitannins and ellagic acid conjugates, this reduction is common in all the *cultivars* taken into consideration^[182]. The genetic and environmental conditions play an important role in determining the characteristics of strawberry, in fact the content of micronutrients and phytochemicals can vary from *cultivar* to *cultivar*^{[177, 179, 183,} ^{184]}. The conditions in which the fruit is stored can affect the micronutrient and phytochemical profile, the storage temperature seems to be one among the key factors capable of influencing the stability of phenolic antioxidants^[185, 186]. The content of flavonoids seems to be significantly higher as a result of the storage^[187, 188], this result could be attributed to the phenolic post-harvest metabolism of the fruit. The antioxidant capacity increases during storage^[186] or as a result of a long exposure to high temperature storage^[187, 188] or remains stable during storage^[189, 190]. It is important to underline that the information relating to the composition in literature are variable; the variability is due to many factors including genetic differences of *cultivars*, environmental factors (place of cultivation, growth conditions, storage) as well as the methodology used for the extraction and quantification.

1.7.1 Biological activities of common strawberry

The beneficial effects on human health related to consumption of strawberries (*Fragaria* X *ananassa* Duch.) include the prevention of inflammation, oxidative stress, cardiovascular disease, cancers, diabetes mellitus type 2, obesity and neurodegeneration.

Antioxidant activities

Ellagitannins possess antioxidant properties; these molecules have shown effects comparable to that of phenols and other natural antioxidants such as ascorbic acid or α -tocopherol^[191]. A study demonstrates the hypothesis that supplementation with strawberries leads to a reduction of oxidative stress caused by a diet rich in polyunsaturated fatty acids in pigs. In this study was observed a reduction of the formation of malondialdehyde, greater protection of blood mononuclear cells against DNA damage, increased total antioxidant status of plasma and a reduction of glutathione peroxidase in erythrocytes^[192]. Another study noted a significant increase in red blood cell resistance to oxidative damage, following a prolonged intake of strawberries (2-3 weeks)^[193]. In a recent study, rats were fed with 40 mg/Kg/day of strawberry extract for 10 days, then gastric damage was induced in animals by ethanol administration; strawberry extract had a significant antioxidant capacity. The results obtained in this study showed that strawberries are responsible for a gastroprotective effect against gastric damage caused by ethanol, reducing lipid peroxidation and preserving/activating some endogenous antioxidant enzymes (mainly SOD and CAT). The antioxidant activity shown in this study is probably related to polyphenolic content, and in particular to anthocyanins^[135]. It has also been demonstrated *in vitro* that extracts of strawberry, from three different *cultivars* are able to prevent lipid peroxidation ^[194].

Antitumoral activities

One study evaluated the potential inhibitory effect of extracts from strawberry on the activation of AP-1 and NF- κ B induced by tetradecanoilforbol-13-acetate (TPA) and UVB rays and assessed the inhibitory effect on proliferation and transformation of cancer cells. The results obtained are the following:

- • *Fragaria* extract inhibits the proliferation of A549 cell line (lung cancer epithelial cells) and reduces the neoplastic transformation of mouse epidermal cells (JB6 P +).
- Pretreatment of mouse epidermal cells (JB6 P +) with strawberry extract, determine the inhibition of activation of AP-1 and NF-κB induced by TPA and UVB rays.

• • Extracts block the phosphorylation of ERKs induced by TPA and the phosphorylation of ERKs and JNK kinase induced by UVB, in JB6 cells P +.

Strawberries had effects on the reduction of AP-1 and NF- κ B, the block of MAPK signal and the suppression of proliferation and transformation of cancer cells^[195]. In another study an extract of strawberry was able to inhibit in a concentration-dependent manner the growth of several cancer cell lines, including KB cells, CAL-27, MCF-7, HT-29, HCT116 and LNCaP^[163]. An extract of *Fragaria X ananassa* Duch. showed anti-proliferative activity against human cancer cells *in vitro*^[196]. Extracts of strawberries showed photoprotective activity in human fibroblasts exposed to UVA irradiation^[197].

Antimicrobial activity

A study demonstrates that a commercial strawberry extract was able to significantly reduce the growth of *H. pylori in vitro*; the combination of extract with clarithromycin was able to increase the susceptibility of *H. pylori* to clarithromycin^[171]. An acetonitrile-water strawberry extract enriched in polyphenolic fraction was able to inhibit the growth of *Giardia intestinalis*, a parasite of the human intestine; the efficiency of strawberry extract was equal to the reference drug metronidazole^[172].

Anti-hyperglicemic activity

Strawberry was recently investigated by *in vitro* studies, for its potential contribution to control hyperglycemia, linked to type 2 diabetes. Comparison between different *cultivars* of strawberry showed a high inhibitory activity towards α -glucosidase enzyme, this result might suggest a potential anti-hyperglycemic effect of strawberries^[198]. In a subsequent study it was shown that ellagitannins from *Fragaria* X *ananassa* Duch. possess a high inhibitory activity against the ACE and α -amylase enzymes, suggesting that these compounds could be able to control hyperglycemia and hypertension related to type 2 diabetes^[199].

Anti-inflammatory activity

The daily consumption, for 8 weeks, of a drink containing 50 g of freeze-dried strawberries, is able to reduce atherosclerotic risk factors, like total cholesterol, LDL and circulating levels of adhesion molecules VCAM-1^[200]. Also ellagic acid has the ability to reduce the endothelial expression of adhesion molecules like ICAM-1, VCAM-1 and E-selectin, induced by $TNF\alpha^{[201]}$. A cross-over study of dietary intervention, conducted on 14 women and 10 men (average age: 50.9 ± 15 years; BMI: 29.2 ± 2.3) for 6 weeks, showed that subjects who consumed a strawberry drink before a meal rich in carbohydrates and fats, had a statistically significant reduction of postprandial concentrations of IL-1 β and PAI-1^[202]. In an *in vivo* study was evaluated the anti-inflammatory capability and the

ability to regulate blood glucose, by strawberries, in a mouse model of diet-induced obesity. The results showed a lower concentration of glucose in the blood of mice supplemented with strawberries, compared to mice receiving low or high fat diet, and a lower plasma concentration of C-reactive protein in relation to other groups. These results mark the possible role of strawberry in reducing the risks associated with obesity and diabetes, in non-obese subjects^[203].

1.8 Fragaria vesca L.

The fruits of Fragaria vesca L. (Fig. 9), named wild straberries, received less attention by scientific studies compared to common strawberries. A recent study published in 2012 analyzed the variety of phenolic compounds present in four genotypes of Fragaria vesca L., providing for the first time a complete view of the polyphenolic composition of this species of *Fragaria*^[204]. Another work discovered that fruits of Fragaria vesca L. are rich in ellagitannins and ellagic acid conjugates $(658 - 1636 \text{ mg/Kg of fresh fruit})^{[182]}$ and in the same study the authors noted a substantial drop in total concentration of these compounds to the increase of degree of ripeness.

1.8.1 Biological activities of wild straberry



Fig. 9 Botanic table of Fragaria vesca L.

Anti-inflammatory activity

Ethanolic extract of *Fragaria vesca* L. (500 mg/kg) administered orally, in albino rats, was able to prevent the increase of markers commonly associated to colitis, at tissue level. The affected parameters were: myeloperoxidase (MPO), tissue catalase (CAT), glutathione and superoxide dismutase (GSH and SOD) and the reduction of microscopic and macroscopic lesions at intestinal

level^[205]. A preparation rich in procyanidins derived from fermentation of tannins of *Fragaria vesca* L. improves the solubility of cimetidine and prevents adverse drug reactions such as the formation of nitrosamines.^[206].

1.9 Hydrolizable tannins

1.9.1 Ellagitannins

Ellagitannins are a group of bioactive polyphenols belonging to the category of hydrolysable tannins. Compared to condensed tannins (proanthocyanidins) ellagitannins are more stable at gastric level. From the chemical point of view they are hexahydroxydiphenoyl esters of carbohydrates or cyclitols, while the definition of ellagitannins in a wider sense also cover compounds derived from further oxidative transformations, including oligomerization processes^[207]. Ellagitannins are present especially in red fruits of the genus *Rubus* (blackberry, raspberry, cranberry, cloudberry) and *Fragaria* (strawberry)^[208], as previously mentioned, and in other fruits such as pomegranate and walnuts^[209-211]. In these foods, as well as ellagitannins, the presence of ellagic acid free was also assessed^[209]. The hydrolysis of ellagitannins leads to the release of ellagic acid (or subsequent gallic acid) and the corresponding sugar molecules (see Fig. 10). This reaction is used for the quantification of ellagitannins, measured as ellagic acid equivalents, after acid hydrolysis of



Fig. 10 Chemical formulas of hexahydroxydiphenic acid, ellagic acid and gallic acid. When ellagitannins are exposed to acids, bases or specific enzymes (tannase) ester bonds are hydrolized and hexahydroxydiphenic group spontaneously rearrange to form ellagic acid. Ellagic acid is a dimer that can be further hydrolyzed to gallic acid, a derivative of benzoic acid.

samples^[212-214]. Information regarding the contents of ellagitannins and ellagic acid in foods are still scarce, although in recent years the attention and the interest towards these compounds is increased

and various research teams have studies in deep the content in various foods commonly consumed and the biological activities of these compounds. A study conducted in the United States, has evaluated the contents of ellagic acid in various vegetable products: most relevant quantities are present in blackberries and raspberries (21.4 mg/100 g), followed by strawberries (9.0 mg/100 g), walnuts (8.4 mg/100 g) and cranberry (1.7 mg/100 g)^[212]. A Finnish research group has investigated 33 food and the higher content of ellagitannins was found in some berries, specifically 315.1 mg/100 g in arctic cloudberries, 297.3 mg/100 g in raspberry, 109.6 mg/100 g in wild rose, followed by 77.1 mg/100 g in strawberries^[155]. The most common ellagitannins in raspberries and blackberries are sanguiin H-6 and lambertianin C, whose chemical structures are shown in Fig. 11 and Fig. 12, while the most abundant ellagitannin found in strawberries is agrimoniin, Fig. 13.

One of the most notable activities of tannins and related polyphenols is their potent antioxidant activity ^[156, 215, 216]. In recent years ellagitannins and their derivatives have received increasing attention because of their large biological properties such as anti-inflammatory activities ^[217, 218], antitumoral activities^[217, 219-223], antiviral activities^[224, 225] and antiplasmodial activities^[226].



Fig. 11 Structure of sanguiin H-6. MW: 1871.3 g/mol



Fig. 12 Structure of lambertianin C. MW: 2804.0 g/mol



Fig. 13 Structure of agrimoniin. MW: 1871.3 g/mol

1.9.2 Absorption and metabolism of ellagitannins

The understanding of the mechanisms related to absorption and metabolism of ellagitannins and ellagic acid is essential in order to assess their potential beneficial effects in the gastrointestinal tract. The information concerning the intake of these compounds in the diet is limited, mainly because of the great variability in the content of ellagitannins and ellagic acid in foods and the different amount consumed by different populations, according to the availability of the products. In vitro studies have shown that ellagitannins are fairly stable the physiological at conditions of the stomach: gastric pH, between 1.8 and 2.0, and digestive

enzymes are not able to hydrolyse or modify ellagitannins, and they are not absorbed in this district^[227]. It is assumed therefore that, given the limited absorption, the action of ellagitannins takes place mainly *in situ* at gastric level. Ellagic acid that is introduced with the diet can be absorbed in the stomach, although concentrations reached in the bloodstream are small; the stomach is the first important site of absorption of this molecule.

On the contrary, under physiological conditions, ellagitannins are hydrolyzed to ellagic acid in the intestine and this seems to be due to the different pH, between 7.0 and 7.1^[228]. Ellagic acid absorption remains limited: *in vivo* studies conducted on rats and mice have revealed the presence of this molecule in the faeces, urine, bile, blood and tissues, but in very low quantity^[229]. Human studies (currently scarce and with a limited number of subjects) have confirmed the limited absorption of ellagic acid, derived from different food sources, by assessing plasma concentration

and urinary excretion, and emphasized a high degree of inter-individual variations^[230-232]. If the bioavailability of ellagitannins and ellagic acid is very limited, however these compounds are extensively metabolized by the intestinal microbiota in related compounds with potential therapeutic activity, named urolithins (see Fig. 14)^[141, 233]. The synthesis of urolithins begins in the small intestine with the release of urolithin D and urolithin C and ends in the distal part of the colon, with release of urolithin-A and urolithin-B^[234]. Urolithins, once absorbed by intestinal cells, undergo a process of glucuronation, before entering the portal circulation. It has been estimated that these metabolites are present in significant concentrations in plasma and urine, reaching the maximum concentration after 24-48 hours after ingestion, being detected in the urine up to 48-72 hours^[232, 235-237]. The composition of the intestinal microflora varies greatly between individuals and this means that each microbial community gives rise to different metabolic profiles^[238, 239].



Urolithin A



Urolithin A-3-O-glucuronide





Urolithin B

Urolithin B-3-*O*-glucuronide







3,8-O-Dimethylellagic acid-2-O-glucuronide

Fig. 14 Structures of urolithins

1.9.3 Biological activities of ellagic acid

Antioxidant activities

The antioxidant activity of ellagic acid has been evaluated *in vitro*, in several studies, on various cellular populations, like mammalian cells (KB), oral cells (CAL2A), colon (HT-29, HCT116, SW480, SW620), prostate (RWPE1, 22Rv1), keratinocytes, fibroblasts, and lung cells (V79-4)^[240-243]. Ellagic acid was able to reduce levels of ROS and MDA and increase the levels of SOD on the

human cell line of bladder cancer T24; after treatment with H₂O₂ 100 mM, it is observed a significant reduction of ROS and MDA of 53.3% and 42.2%, respectively, and a significant increase in SOD equal to 180%, relative to the control, in bladder cancer T24 cells treated with the compound^[244]. The antioxidant activity of ellagic acid has been evaluated also in human keratinocytes (HaCaT) in a state of oxidative stress induced by exposure to ultraviolet radiation, ellagic acid increased intracellular levels of antioxidant enzyme, such as HO-1 and SOD, through the induction of Nrf2 pathway^[245]. It was reported that ellagic acid has protective properties on A549 cells (human alveolar cells), through the activation of Nrf2 pathway which leads to the expression of HO-1 and NQO1 (Quinone Oxidoreductase 1); this activation causes a reduction in ROS levels and an increase of glutathione levels, which both reduce lipid peroxidation^[246]. An *in vivo* study demonstrated a reduction of oxidative stress in brain and sciatic nerve tissues in diabetic rats treated with ellagic acid; the pure compound was able to decrease levels of MDA, nitric oxide and, in general, the oxidative status^[247].

Anti-inflammatory activities

Ellagic acid, at 50 µM, was able to inhibit the activity of NF-kB, increase the phosphorylation of IκB and reduce the secretion of IL-8 induced by IL-1β, TNFα and LPS in intestinal Caco-2 cells^[248]. Ellagic acid inhibited the release of PGE₂ induced by inflammatory stimuli (LPS followed by treatment with PMA), with an IC₅₀ of $10 - 15 \mu$ M; the treatment with the compound reduce the expression of COX-2, mPGEs-1 and cPLA2, but not COX-1^[249]. A study showed that components of an extract obtained from the peel of Punica granatum L., containing ellagic acid, were able to inhibit the inflammatory response in the early stages of malaria; ellagic acid inhibited MMP-9 release from THP-1 cells treated with hemozoin^[218]. Ellagic acid (from walnut) was able to inhibit the activation and expression of adhesion molecules ICAM-1 and VCAM-1 induced by $TNF\alpha$ at endothelial level^[201], this effect was probably due to the modulation of NF- κ B activity, in particular through inhibition of nuclear translocation of p65 and p50 subunits^[250]. In a recent study the ellagic acid-enriched extract from Punica granatum L. reduced the severity and extent of the damage of intestinal mucosa due to chronic inflammation induced by TNBS, in rats^[251]. Ellagic acid reduced the effect of acute and chronic ulcerative colitis induced by dextran sulfate sodium (DSS), in rat; there was a reduction in levels of TNF α , IL-6 and IFN- γ and a significant inhibition of COX-2 and iNOS expression^[252]. Ellagic acid reduced acute lung injury induced by acid in mice, by reduction of the activity of COX-2 and levels of IL-6 and increase of IL-10 levels^[253]. Ellagic acid prevented the inflammatory response and the destruction of collagen in nude mice exposed to UVB radiation, reducing the levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines (IL-1β and IL-6) and macrophage infiltration^[241].

Antitumoral activities

The antitumor activity of ellagic acid is well known and has been investigated in different cellular models, including esophagus, colon, skin, breast and prostate cell lines^[228, 254-256], but the number of in vivo study is poor. Ellagic acid had effects on cell proliferation, induction of apoptosis and inhibition of tumour formation and growth^[255, 257-259]. The treatment with ellagic acid reduced the proliferation of human prostate cancer (PC-3) and rats (PLS-10) cell lines, significantly affecting the proteolytic activity of collagenase and gelatinase secreted by PLS-10 and inhibiting in a concentration-dependent manner the activity of collagenase IV^[260]. Anti-tumour activity of ellagic acid occurs also in Caco-2 cells by inhibition of proliferation (in a concentration- and timedependent mechanism) and induction of apoptosis. Ellagic acid treatment increased the release of cytochrome c from mitochondria, the activation of procaspase-9 and procaspase-3, and reduced levels of bcl-XL protein^[228]. Ellagic acid was able to reduce the accumulation of ROS by enhancing tissue antioxidant capacity in a model of colon neoplastic lesions induced by 1,2-dimethilhydrazine in rat, the activity was related to a chemopreventive action against colon cancer^[261]. Ellagic acid exerted a concentration-dependent effect on metabolism of carcinogens acting on the enzymes involved in activation and detoxification of xenobiotics (phase I,II enzymes and antioxidant enzymes) in rat^[262]. The results of clinical study revealed that ellagic acid may be an effective adjuvant therapy to chemotherapy in patients with hormone-refractory prostate cancer, reducing side effects and toxicity of classical therapy, particularly neuropathic pain^[263].

1.10 Condensed tannins

1.10.1 Procyanidins

Proanthocyanidins, also named condensed tannins, are the result of flavanols condensation. Oligomers and polymers of proanthocyanidins can widely be found in the plant kingdom, as in fruits and berries, seeds, flowers, and leaves. Proanthocyanidins that consist exclusively of (epi)catechin units are called procyanidins and are the most abundant type in plants, see Fig. 15. In recent years, the role of dietary procyanidins as health protective agents has become an important area of human nutrition research^[264-266]. Procyanidins are present as bioactive compounds in a wide range of foods, such as fruits, legume seeds, cereal grains, beverages such as red wine, tea, or cocoa; cocoa has the highest procyanidin content among all foods^[267]. Epidemiological studies have indicated that the consumption of procyanidin-rich foods takes to lower incidence of inflammatory diseases and has beneficial effects on diseases of multifactorial pathogenesis, including metabolic syndrome, atherosclerosis, and cancer^[268, 269].

1.10.2 Absorption and metabolism of procyanidins

The bioavailability of procyanidins depends on their absorption and metabolism at the gastrointestinal tract. An *in vitro* study demonstrated that procyanidins with high levels of polymerization are degraded to mixtures of epicatechin monomers and dimers under conditions similar to those in gastric juices^[270], but an *in vivo* study demonstrated that procyanidins are stable during gastric transit in humans^[271]. A second *in vivo* study on rats found that, after consumption of grapeseed, the small and large intestines contained (-)-epicatechin dimers, trimers, tetramers, and higher molecular weight procyanidins^[272] and these molecules can be absorbed intact in the gastrointestinal tract of this animal^[273]. Epicatechin dimer, trimer, and polymer are able to cross monolayers of human intestinal epithelial Caco-2 cells^[274]. Once absorbed, procyanidins are conjugated to glucuronide, sulfate, and methyl groups, mainly in the gut mucosa and liver. In the plasma, monomers are present extensively as conjugated metabolites^[275].



Fig. 15 Structure of epicatechin and example of dimer.

1.10.3 Biological activities of procvanidins

Anti-inflammatory activities

Several *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies have shown that procyanidins (extracts as well as monomers, dimers, or trimers) downregulate the transcription and secretion of proinflammatory cytokines, including IL-1β, IL-2, IL-6, and IL-8, TNFα and interferon-γ, and upregulate the secretion of antiinflammatory cytokines such as IL-10, IL-4, also in *in vivo* models of inflammation^[276-279]. Procyanidins were able to inhibit eicosanoid-generating enzymes, including phospholipase A2, cyclooxygenases, and lipoxygenases (LOXs), thereby reducing the secretion of prostanoids and leukotrienes (LTs)^[280-282]. Procyanidins have been found to inhibit COX2; pre-treatment of mouse or human macrophages with procyanidin-rich extracts or with pure procyanidins inhibited the transcription of COX2 mRNA and the effect was mediated by regulation of COX2 transcription factors^[283, 284]. Procyanidin-rich extracts and B2 procyanidin dimer are also inhibitors of COX2 protein expression in a dose dependent fashion in different cell inflammation models in both mice and humans^[285, 286].

2. AIM
Gastritis and ulcers are very common inflammatory based diseases which can be caused by H. *pylori* infection, chemical factors or immunological disorders^[3]. *H. pylori* is the leading cause of gastritis^[1], it colonizes the gastric mucosa of over 80% of human population in developing countries^[36] and at least 50% of the world's human population^[3]. Recently, this bacterium has been classified as type I carcinogen by the World Health Organization^[41], its eradication in infected individuals significantly decreases the risk of developing gastric adenocarcinoma^[42]. H. pvlori infection induces the release of several inflammatory cytokines in the gastric mucosa, such as IL-1 β , IL-2, IL-6, IL-8 and $TNF\alpha^{[51-54]}$. In gastric epithelial cells $TNF\alpha$ and IL-1 β induce the expression of IL-8, a potent chemokine which promotes neutrophil infiltration, and this mechanism is associated with the activation of NF- $\kappa B^{[57, 58, 95]}$. IL-8 appears as a key point of *H. pylori*-induced gastritis and epithelial cells are among the main producers of this chemokine in gastric mucosa^[55]. Current therapies against *H. pylori* eradication involve the administration of proton pump inhibitors in combination with antibiotics; however, the development of resistant strains and poor compliance of patients have made the process of eradication complicated^[287]; furthermore the use of gastric acid suppressors in *H. pylori* therapies has shown to increases the risk of pneumonia and hip fractures^{[288,} ^{289]}. For all these reasons it is very important to find new strategies for the treatment of gastric diseases.

Fruits and vegetables demonstrated to exert multiple biological effects on the mucosa of the gastrointestinal tract due to their antioxidant content^[134] and they play a crucial role in the maintaining of gastric mucosa homeostasis by counteracting potential damage exerted by $ROS^{[18]}$. ROS play an important role of second messengers in the NF- κ B pathway modulation^[89, 118-120]. *In vivo* and *in vitro* studies show that the antioxidant and anti-inflammatory activity of some foods is due to their polyphenols content^[18, 135]. At this regard, among fruits, wild berries (blackberry, raspberry, common and wild strawberry) possess phytochemical contents with high antioxidant activity^[139]. Berries contain two classes of molecules of particular interest for biological activities: flavonoids and tannins. Plants rich in tannins have a traditional use for treating gastric ulcer and tannins showed anti-bacterial activity against *H. pylori*^[290, 291]. These molecules also revealed anti-inflammatory activity both *in vitro* and *in vivo*^[217, 218, 220, 292, 293], but the anti-inflammatory activity of tannins derived from fruits of genus *Rubus* (blackberry, raspberry) and *Fragaria* (strawberry) has been poorly investigated^[158]. Furthermore tannins are not absorbed and metabolized in the gastric district, therefore their biological activities can occur predominantly *in situ*^[227, 271].

On this basis, the aim of this thesis was to clarify the anti-inflammatory effect of the extracts enriched in tannins from blackberry, raspberry (rich in ellagitannins) and strawberries (rich in ellagitannins and procyanidins) at gastric level.

For this purpose, the efficacy of tannins was evaluated in a rat model of ethanol-induced gastric ulcer. Tannins were also investigated *in vitro* in a model of gastric inflammation. AGS cells were stimulated by cytokines involved in *H. pylori* infection, TNF α and IL-1 β , and then was evaluated:

- the inhibition of NF-κB translocation and driven transcription activity;
- the effect on IL-8 release;
- the effect on IL-8 promoter activity.

Furthermore the ability of tannins to inhibit pro-oxidant stimuli, like H_2O_2 and ethanol, was also evaluated *in vitro* on IL-8 secretion.

3. MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 Chemicals

All chemicals and solvents were of analytical ultra-pure grade. All the chromatographic solvents were HPLC grade or LC-MS grade for the MS experiments. Acetonitrile, acetone, methanol and diethyl ether were purchased from Sigma Aldrich (Milan, Italy). Hexane and formic acid were purchased from Carlo Erba (Milan, Italy). Ellagic acid standard (purity >98%) was purchased from Fluka (Steinheim, Germany). Sanguiin H-6, lambertianin C and agrimoniin were isolated as described in Gasperotti et al. 2010^[141]. Quercetin and polyethylene glycol 400 (PEG 400) were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (Milan, Italy).

3.2 Plant material and preparation of tannins enriched fraction (TEs)

The preparation of TEs and the isolation of single ellagitannins were conducted by the research group of Dr. Fulvio Mattivi, at "Fondazione Edmund Mach-Istituto Agrario di San Michele all'Adige" (Trento). Blackberry (cv. Lochness), raspberry (cv Tulameen), strawberry (cv Darselect) and wild strawberry were grown in an experimental field in Vigalzano (Trento, Italy). No specific permissions were required for these locations, since the experimental field belongs to Fondazione Edmund Mach, San Michele all'Adige (TN, Italy). Berries were harvested at maturity and transported to the laboratory for the extraction. Before the extraction the samples were maintained at -22°C. Fruits were extracted with a mixture acetone/water (70/30 v/v), as reported in Mattivi F. et al.^[294]; the ratio fruit/solvent was 60 g/250 mL. Berries were homogenized with an 847-86 model Osterizer blender and centrifuged. Polyphenol-rich extracts were evaporated until dryness in a pearshaped flask, using rotary evaporation under reduced pressure at 37 °C. The sample was diluted to 1 L with mixture methanol/water (30/70 v/v) and filtered using a Durapore 0.45 mm filter (Millipore, Vimodrone, Italy). The purification was carried out using an established method^[141] with minor changes due to the high volume of the samples. Briefly, a column cartridge (1064 cm), connected to a vacuum line, was packed with Sephadex LH-20 resin, pre-washed with 50 mL methanol and then equilibrated with 100 ml methanol/water (30/70 v/v). The aqueous methanol extract (50 mL) was loaded and polyphenols, such as anthocyanins, were washed off with 500 mL methanol/water (30/70 v/v). The fraction containing the ellagitannins was eluted using 350 mL acetone/water (70/30 v/v). The tannin-rich extracts (TEs) were dried using rotary evaporation under reduced pressure at 37°C and reconstituted in 5 mL methanol, added to 350 mL diethyl ether and precipitated with hexane (700 ml). The TE fraction was recovered by filtration and dried. An aliquot of the precipitate was further quantified by UPLC-PDA-MS to determine the amount of the main ellagitannins present in the extract. The quantification method applied detected ellagitannins

at 260 nm^[141].

3.3 Cell culture

Human adenocarcinoma cells (AGS, CRL-1739, LGC Standard S.r.l., Milano, Italy) were grown at 37°C in DMEM F12 (Gibco-Invitrogen) supplemented with 100 units penicillin/mL, 100 mg streptomycin/mL, and 10% heat-inactivated foetal calf serum (Euroclone S.p.A, Pero, Italy) (complete medium), in a humidified atmosphere containing 5% CO₂. For cell maintenance AGS were treated with tripsin 0.105 mM and EDTA 0.25% (Sigma-Aldrich, Milan, Italy).

3.4 Cytotoxicity assay

The integrity of the cell morphology before and after treatment was assessed by light microscope inspection. Cell viability of AGS was measured by MTT method^[295]. Cells were plated in 24-well plates (BD FalconTM) at concentration of 30000 cells/well; after 36 hours, cells were treated with compounds and incubated for 6 hours. Medium was removed and cells were incubated with MTT solution (0.1 mg/mL) for 1 hour at 37°C. At the end of the incubation period, MTT solution was removed, and 200 μ L of extraction solution (90% isopropanol; 10% DMSO) were added to the wells. 100 μ L of the contents of each well were transferred to a 96 plate and the absorbance of each well was read at 550 nm using a microplate reader (Microplate Reader iMarkTM, Bio-Rad Laboratories S.r.l., Segrate, Italy).

For the trypan blue test, once the incubation with compounds was completed, medium was removed and cells were detached with 500 μ L trypsin-EDTA solution. Trypsin activity was stopped with the addiction of complete medium (500 μ L). The volume (20 μ L) of cell suspension was added to 180 μ L of trypan blue solution (Sigma-Aldrich, Milan, Italy). Ethanol 2% (342,5 mM) and H₂O₂ (500 μ M) were not toxic to AGS cells at the concentration used in the experiments.

3.5 Evaluation of NF-kB driven transcription

To evaluate the NF- κ B driven transcription, cells were plated in 24-well plates (BD FalconTM) at concentration of 30000 cells/well; after 48 hours, cells were transfected by calcium-phosphate method with a plasmid containing the luciferase reporter gene under the control of NF- κ B promoter (NF- κ Bluc). Cells received a change with new complete medium one hour before transfection. Transfecting solution for one 24-well plate was prepared with the following procedure: 650 µL Hepes buffered saline 2X (NaCl 280 mM; HEPES 50 mM, Na₂HPO₄ 1.5 mM; pH 7.0) were mixed in constant agitation with 650 µL of a solution containing CaCl₂ (250 mM) and 1300 ng of NF- κ B luc plasmid in sterile H₂O. When complete 50 µL of transfecting solution (50 ng NF-kBluc per

MATERIALS AND METHODS

well) were added to each well and incubated overnight before treatments with compounds. After 16 hours, cells were placed in a medium deprived of FCS, and stimulated with TNF α or IL-1 β at 10 ng/ml. TEs were tested at 1–10 µg/ml; individual compounds at 0.5–10 µM. After 6 hours cells were harvested and luciferase assays were performed using BriteliteTM Plus reagent (PerkinElmer Inc. Massachusetts, USA) according to manufacturer's instructions, and signal was read with VictorTM X3 (Perkin Elmer, Walthman MA, USA). Data were expressed considering 100% the luciferase activity related to the cytokine-induced NF- κ B driven transcription. Parthenolide at 5 µM was used as reference inhibitor. Results are the mean ± s.d. of at least three experiments in triplicate.

3.6 Evaluation of IL-8 promoter activity

To evaluate the IL-8 promoter activity, cells were plated in 24-well plates (BD FalconTM) at concentration of 30000 cells/well; after 48 hours, cells were transfected by calcium-phosphate method with a plasmid containing the luciferase reporter gene under the control of IL-8 promoter (IL-8luc, containing one NF- κ B responsive element) using the procedure described above, using a different amount of plasmid per well, 100 ng. The experiments with IL-8luc mutated in κ B site were performed at the same conditions of native promoter.

3.7 Evaluation of NF-ĸB nuclear translocation

For the NF-κB (p65) nuclear translocation assay, AGS cells were plated at the concentration of 1.5 x 10^6 cells/mL in 60-mm plates. After 48 hours, cells were treated for 1 hour with the proinflammatory mediators and the extracts/compounds under study. Nuclear extracts were prepared using Nuclear Extraction Kit from Cayman Chemical Company (Michigan, USA) and stored at -80°C until assayed. The same quantity of total nuclear proteins, measured by the method of Bradford^[296], was used to assess NF-κB nuclear translocation using the NF-κB (p65) transcription factor assay kit (Cayman) followed by spectroscopy at 450 nm, 0.1 s (VictorTM X3, Perkin Elmer, Walthman MA, USA). Data were expressed considering 100% the absorbance related to the cytokine-induced NF-kB nuclear translocation. Parthenolide at 5 µM was used as reference inhibitor of NF-κB translocation. Results are the mean ± sd of three experiments in triplicate.

3.8 Evaluation of IL-8 release by cytokines

Cells were grown in 24-well plates for 48 hours (30000 cells/well) before the cytokine treatment, TNF α or IL-1 β for 6 hours. IL-8 was quantified by using Interleukin-8 High Sensitivity Human ELISA Set (Immunotools, Germany) using the method described below. Briefly, Corning 96 well EIA/RIA plates from Sigma-Aldrich (Milan, Italy), were coated with the antibody provided in the

ELISA Set, overnight at 4°C. After blocking phase, 100 ml of samples in duplicate, were transferred into wells at room temperature for 1 hour. The amount of IL-8 in the samples was detected by spectroscopy (signal read 450 nm, 0.1 s, by VictorTM X3) by the use of biotinylated and streptavidin-HRP conjugate antibodies, evaluating 3,5,3,59-tetramethylbenzidine (TMB) substrate reaction. The quantification of IL-8 was done using an optimized standard curve supplied with the ELISA Set (1.0–240.0 pg/ml). Parthenolide (5 μ M) was used as reference inhibitor of IL-8 secretion. Results are the mean \pm s.d. of three experiments in triplicate.

3.9 Evaluation of IL-8 release by H_2O_2 and ethanol

Cells were grown in 24-well plates for 48 hours (30000 cells/well) and then incubated for 24 hours in the presence of 2% ethanol, or for 12 hrs in the presence of 500 μ M H₂O₂, following the procedure described by Kim et al. 2011^[297], with slight modifications. IL-8 was quantified as described above. Quercetin (10 μ M) was used as reference inhibitor of IL-8 secretion. Results are the mean ± s.d. of three experiments in triplicate.

3.10 Protocol of in vitro gastric digestion

To evaluate the effect of *in vitro* digestion on the activity of the strawberry extract the following protocol was performed. First saliva and gastric juice solution were prepared according to the list of components in the following Tab. 2.

Saliva (pH 6.5 ± 0.1)	Gastric Juice (pH 1.1 ± 0.1)	
896 mg KCl	2752 mg NaCl	
200 mg KSCN	306 mg NaH ₂ PO ₄ ×H ₂ O	
1021 mg NaH ₂ PO ₄ ×H ₂ O	824 mg KCl	
570 mg Na ₂ SO ₄	302 mg CaCl ₂	
298 mg NaCl	306 mg NH ₄ Cl	
1.8 ml 1M NaOH	8.3 ml HCl (37%)	
200 mg urea	650 mg glucose	
145 mg amylase	20 mg glucuronic acid	
15 mg uric acid	85 mg urea	
50 mg mucin	330 mg glucosaminehydrochloride	
nano pure H ₂ O	1 g BSA	
	1 g pepsin	
	3 g mucin	
	nano pure H ₂ O	

Tab. 2 Composition of juices from the *in vitro* fasted digestion model. Final amounts are based on 1000 mL juice. Adjustments to correct pH are made with NaOH (1M) or HCl (37%). Adapted from Oomen et al., 2003; Versantvoort et al., 2005; Hagens et al., 2007; Walczak et al., 2012.

The amount of 600 mg of dried strawberry extract was weighted in a glass vial at room temperature, then 6 mL was added and incubated for 5 min in constant shaking at 37°C. After this first step 12 ml of gastric juice were added and incubated for 2 hours at 37°C in constant agitation. The solution obtained was dried and frozen at -80°C until analyses. The digested extract obtained was referred to 600 mg of the original extract and tested on different biological activities comparing the effect to non-treated control adjusted with a mixture of saliva and gastric juice.

3.11 Animals

Thirty male Wistar rats (Charles River Laboratories, Calco, Lecco, Italy), weighing 175–200 g, were used. 3 Rats per cage were housed under constant environmental conditions ($22 \pm 1^{\circ}$ C, $50 \pm 5\%$ relative humidity, 12-h light/12-h dark cycle), with free access to standard laboratory rat chow (014RF21C; Mucedola, Settimo Milanese, Milan, Italy) and tap water. Animals were acclimatized for a period of at least 7 days before the use. The study was approved (protocol number 16/2010) by the Animal Ethics Committee of University of Milan (Italy), and communicated to the Italian Ministry of Health, having regard to the article 7 of the D.L. 116/92. In addition, the study was carried out in strict accordance with the recommendations in the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals published by the US National Institutes of Health (NIH Publication No. 85–23, revised 1996). All efforts were made to minimize animal suffering.

3.12 In vivo protocol

Before the experiment, the animals were randomly divided in 5 groups (6 rats in each group) and treated intragastrically (i.g.) by gavage. The dose of TEs was calculated on the basis of a daily consumption of 125 g of fresh fruit by a human healthy adult of 70 kg^[135]. The day before the induction of gastric lesions, rats were placed in individual metabolic cages and deprived of food, with free access to tap water for 20 hours. The last administration of TEs extracts, quercetin (as positive control) or vehicle was given 120 minutes before ethanol treatment.

3.13 Assessment of gastric mucosal damage

One hour after the administration of 1 mL of ethanol, rats were sacrificed under ether anesthesia by cervical dislocation; the stomach was removed and opened along the greater curvature. The stomach was rinsed with water, pinned open for microscopic examination by a microscope (Opmi 6; Carl Zeiss S.p.A., Arese, MI, Italy) and for photo-documentation by a digital camera (EOS 1100D, Canon Italia S.p.A., Cernusco Sul Naviglio, MI, Italy). Gastric hemorrhagic lesions in the glandular part were examined under a dissecting microscope (X10). Gastric damage was assessed in

a blind manner. The Ulcer Index (UI) was obtained by a 0-3 scoring system based on the number and severity of the lesions^[298, 299]. Severity was defined according to the length of the lesions: 0, no lesions; 1, lesions 1-2 mm; 2, lesions 2-3 mm; 3, lesions >3 mm. UI was calculated as the total number of lesions multiplied by their respective severity score.

3.14 Preparation of gastric mucosa homogenates

Samples of 50 mg from normal and ulcerated rat gastric mucosa were homogenized in buffer A [10 mM TRIS-HCl (pH 8), 150 mM NaCl, 1 mM EDTA, 1 mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride (PMSF), 2 μ g/ml aprotinin, 2 μ g/ml leupeptin, and 1% Triton X-100] using Tissue Lyser II (Qiagen) for 2 minutes at the highest frequency 30/s. The homogenates were centrifuged at 12,000 g for 10 min at 4°C and the supernatants collected, and stored at -80°C until use. Protein concentration was determined using Bradford protein assay (Bio-Rad) with bovine serum albumin (Sigma-Aldrich, Milan, Italy) as a standard.

3.15 Cinc-1 (rat IL-8) release from gastric mucosa

The quantity of 40 µg total proteins was used to assess Cinc-1 release using GRO/CINC-1 (rat) EIA kit (Enzo Life Sciences International, Inc., Plymouth Meeting, PA, USA). This kit uses a polyclonal antibody to rat GRO/CINC-1 labelled with the enzyme horseradish peroxidase. After a short incubation (10 minutes) the enzyme reaction was followed by spectroscopy (signal read 450 nm, 0.1 s). The concentration of rat GRO/CINC-1 in the samples was determined by interpolation with a GRO/CINC-1 standard curve. The results are expressed as pg of CINC-1 per mL of sample.

3.16 Measurement of oxidative stress in rat gastric mucosa

The antioxidant capacity of the gastric mucosa homogenates was assessed by Oxygen Radical Absorbance Capacity (ORAC) assay. This method measures the oxidative degradation of fluorescein (Sigma-Aldrich Spa, Milan, Italy), after the addition of the free radical generator AAPH (2,29-azobis(2-methylpropanimidamide)-dihydrochloride) (Sigma-Aldrich S.p.a., Milan, Italy). The oxidation of fluorescein by free radicals leads to a decrease in fluorescence, prevented by the presence of antioxidant compounds. All reagents were prepared in 75 mM phosphate buffer, pH 7.4 and Trolox (4–160 μ M) was used as the reference compound. Samples from gastric mucosa were suitably diluted in the phosphate buffer. Each well of a 96-well microplate contained 120 μ L of fluorescein (0.07 μ M) and 20 μ L of the samples (corresponding to 5 μ g protein) in a final volume of 200 μ L assay solution. After the addition of AAPH (60 μ L, 12 mM), the plate was shaken automatically for 2 seconds and the fluorescence was measured at 37°C every 2 min for 60 min

with emission and excitation wavelengths of 528 and 485 nm, respectively, by using a microplate fluorescence reader (VictorTM X3, Perkin Elmer, Walthman MA, USA). The ORAC values were calculated as area under the curve and expressed as micromole of Trolox equivalent (TE) per gram of gastric mucosa sample (mmol TE/g of gastric mucosa sample).

3.17 Evaluation of CAT activity in rat gastric mucosa

CAT activity in gastric mucosa homogenates was determined by Catalase Assay Kit (Cayman Chemical, Ann Arbor, MI, USA), which utilizes the peroxidative function of CAT for the determination of the enzyme activity. The method is based on the reaction of the enzyme with methanol in the presence of an optimal concentration of H₂O₂. The formaldehyde produced is measured colorimetrically with 4-amino-3-hydrazino-5-mercapto-1,2,4-triazole as the chromogen compound, using a microplate reader (Microplate Reader iMarkTM, Bio-Rad Laboratories S.r.l., Segrate, Italy) at 540 nm absorbance. Before starting the reaction, each well of a 96 well microplate contained 100 µL of diluted assay buffer, 30 µL of methanol and 20 µL of diluted gastric mucosa homogenates (2.5 µg/well). The amount of formaldehyde was calculated by means of a calibration curve of formaldehyde standard. CAT activity is expressed as units (U) of CAT per mg of proteins. One unit of CAT is defined as the amount of enzyme that will cause the formation of 1.0 nmol of formaldehyde per minute at 25°C.

3.18 Evaluation of SOD activity in rat gastric mucosa

SOD activity was measured by using a SOD activity kit (Enzo Life Sciences International, Inc., Plymouth Meeting, PA, USA). This colorimetric assay evaluates the ability of SOD to reduce the superoxide ion concentration generated from the conversion of xanthine and oxygen to uric acid and hydrogen peroxide by xanthine oxidase. SOD activity was determined from percent inhibition of the rate of WST-1-formazan formation, a coloured product absorbing light at 450 nm. Each sample was loaded in a 96 well microplate to the final amount of 6.25 µg/well. Immediately after the addition of xanthine, the plate was transferred to a microtiter plate reader (VictorTM X3, Perkin Elmer, Walthman MA, USA) and absorbance was read at 450 nm every minute for 10 minutes at room temperature, under 10 seconds orbital shake before each reading. The amount of SOD in the samples was calculated by correlating the inhibition percentage of WST-1-formazan formation with the logarithm of the SOD units in a standard calibration curve. SOD activity is expressed as U/mg of proteins.

3.19 Statistical analysis

All data are expressed as mean \pm s.d., with the exception of the *in vivo* experiments expressed as mean \pm s.e.. Differences between means were calculated using the unpaired t test or one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) followed by Tukey's post-hoc test for multiple group comparisons. Statistical analysis was done using GraphPad Prism 5.00 software (GraphPad Software Inc., San Diego, CA, USA); p<0.05 was considered statistically significant. IC₅₀ was calculated using GraphPad Prism 5.00.

4. RESULTS

Rubus fruticosus L. and Rubus idaeus L. (Blackberry and raspberry)

In vitro studies

4.1 Extracts composition

The quantification of tannins present in the extracts was performed by UPLC-PDA-MS. To determine the content of the main compounds, the analysis was performed at 260 nm according to the protocol of Gasperotti et al.^[141]. In enriched fractions, tannins from blackberry (TE-black) corresponded to 343 mg/100 g of fresh fruits, while tannins from raspberry (TE-rasp) were 155 mg/100 g. The composition of TEs was as follows: in TE-black sanguiin H-6 represented 12%, lambertianin C 56%, and ellagic acid 1% of the precipitate, while in TE-Rasp sanguiin H-6 represented 19%, lambertianin C 35%, and ellagic acid 1% (**Fig. 16**). Sanguiin H-6 and lambertianin C, compounds belonging to the class of ellagitannins, account for more than 50% of both the extracts.



Fig. 16 Composition of blackberry (TE-black) and raspberry (TE-rasp) extracts. Berries tannins were extracted with acetone/water 70:30, isolated by Sephadex LH 20 column chromatography, precipitated with hexane and quantified by UPLC-PDA-MS. Tannins were detected at 260 nm.

4.2 Effect of cytokines on NF-κB driven transcription

Several experiments were conducted in AGS cell line in order to evaluate the effect on NF- κ B driven transcription of the main pro-inflammatory cytokines involved in gastric inflammation (TNF α , IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-21 and IL-8). The experiments of time-course were conducted at 3, 6, 24 and 30 hours, using cytokines at a concentration of 10 ng/mL. The transcription mediated by NF- κ B was evaluated, in cells transiently transfected with NF- κ Bluc plasmid, by quantifying the luciferase activity as described in materials and methods. IL-6, IL-21 and IL-8 were not able to increase



Fig. 17 Timecourse of NF- κ B driven transcription. Effect of TNF α (black line) and IL-1 β (red line) at 10 ng/mL on NF- κ B driven transcription in AGS cells transfected with NF- κ Bluc plasmid. The analysis was performed using a luciferase assay and data are expressed in percentage, relative to the unstimulated control, which was arbitrarily assigned to the value of 100%.

significantly the transcription of luciferase compared to not stimulated cells (Data not shown). TNF α and IL-1 β stimulated significantly the transcription of luciferase as shown in Fig. 17; the effect already appeared after 3 hours of stimulus with an increase of approximately 3 times compared to control. Both TNF α and IL-1 β had the maximal effect after 6 hours treatment with an increase of 5.6 times for TNF α and 7.2 times for IL-1 β . After 6 hours the stimulatory effect induced by TNF α decreased significantly, while the stimulus induced by IL-1 β remains relatively constant up to 30 hours (maximum time considered).

4.3 Evaluation of cytotoxicity of blackberry and raspberry extracts and pure compounds.

The cytotoxic effect exerted by extracts on cell viability was assessed by quantifying the activity of mitochondrial succinate dehydrogenase (MTT test) and by the Trypan blue test. The results have shown that TE-black and TE-rasp had no cytotoxic effects on AGS cells in the range of concentrations of $0.05 - 25 \mu g/mL$. Isolated compounds sanguiin H-6, lambertianin C and ellagic acid were not cytotoxic at all the concentrations used in this study.

4.4 Effect of extracts and compounds on NF-κB driven transcription

TE-black and TE-rasp were able to inhibit significantly, in a concentration-dependent manner, the transcription driven by NF-κB in AGS cells subjected to stimulation with TNF α (panel A) and IL-1 β (panel B) at 10 ng/mL as shown in **Fig. 18**. The inhibitory effect of TE-black was found to be slightly higher than that obtained by TE-rasp, as shown by the comparison between IC₅₀ values, 0.52 and 0.95 µg/mL for TE-black and TE-rasp, respectively. In cells subjected to stimulation with IL-1 β the inhibitory effect of the extracts was less pronounced and statistically significant starting from concentration of 5 µg/mL, TE-black IC₅₀ was 6.83 µg/mL whereas for TE-rasp was 8.80 µg/mL. Lambertianin C and sanguin H-6 inhibited NF-κB driven transcription stimulated by TNF α



Fig. 18 Effect of TEs from blackberry and raspberry on NF- κ B driven transcription induced by TNF α and IL-1 β . AGS cells were stimulated with 10 ng/ml TNF α (A) or IL-1 β (B) for 6 hours. TEs were tested at 1–10 µg/ml. Data are expressed as a relative percentage to the stimulated control, which is set to 100%. Inhibition by 5 µM parthenolide, used as reference inhibitor, was 72% on TNF α and 71% on IL-1 β stimulus. Results are the mean±sd of three experiments in triplicate. * p≤0.05, ** p≤0.01, ***p≤0.001.

with IC₅₀ of 1.86 and 1.35 μ M, respectively, however when the transcription was stimulated by IL-1 β , the concentrations required for obtaining 50% inhibition were 5.89 μ M and 2.52 μ M for lambertianin C and sanguiin H-6, respectively (**Fig. 19**). Ellagic acid (0.25 μ M) inhibited TNF α induced transcription by 40%, while at the highest concentration tested (5 μ M), the inhibitory effect was 80% (panel A, Fig. 20). The inhibitory effect of ellagic acid, following stimulation by IL-1 β , was much less marked in comparison to TNF α , and the lowest concentration showing a significant reduction was 25 μ M (about 20% inhibition, panel B, Fig. 20).



Fig. 19 Effect of sanguiin H-6 and lambertianin C on NF- κ B driven transcription induced by TNF α and IL-1 β . AGS cells were stimulated with 10 ng/ml TNF α (A) or IL-1 β (B) for 6 hours. Compounds were tested at 0.5–10 μ M. Data are expressed as a relative percentage to the stimulated control, which is set to 100%. Inhibition by 5 μ M parthenolide, used as reference inhibitor, was 72% on TNF α and 71% on IL-1 β stimulus. Results are the mean±sd of three experiments in triplicate. * p≤0.05, ** p≤0.01, ***p≤0.001.



Fig. 20 Effect of ellagic acid on NF-κB driven transcription induced by TNFα and IL-1β. AGS cells were stimulated with 10 ng/ml TNFα (A) or IL-1β (B) for 6 hours. Ellagic acid was tested at 0.1–50 μ M. Data are expressed as a relative percentage to the stimulated control, which is set to 100%. Inhibition by 5 μ M parthenolide, used as reference inhibitor, was 72% on TNFα and 71% on IL-1β stimulus. Results are the mean±sd of three experiments in triplicate. * p≤0.05, ** p≤0.01, ***p≤0.001.

4.5 Effect of cytokines on NF-KB nuclear translocation

In order to evaluate the effect of pro-inflammatory cytokines on the NF- κ B nuclear translocation, AGS cells were treated with TNF α and IL-1 β at 10 ng/mL for 1, 2, 3 and 6 hours; cells where then subjected to the nuclear extraction and a fixed quantity of nuclear proteins (10 µg protein/well) were loaded into an ELISA plate, as described in materials and methods. The effects of the cytokines on translocation are reported in Fig. 21. As can be seen from the figure TNF α and IL-1 β were both able to induce the NF- κ B translocation from the cytoplasm into the nucleus. The maximal effect was obtained after 1 hour treatment since the effect was increased about 7 times for



Fig. 21 Timecourse of NF- κ B nuclear translocation. Effect of TNF α (black line) and IL-1 β (red line) at 10 ng/mL on NF- κ B nuclear translocation in AGS cells. The analysis was obtained by loading a fixed amount of nuclear lysates (10 µg protein/well) on an ELISA assay. Data are expressed in percentage, relative to the unstimulated control, which was arbitrarily assigned to the value of 100%.

TNF α and about 6 times for IL-1 β . All the following experiments on nuclear translocation were therefore carried out in AGS cells after 1 hour treatment.

4.6 Effect of extracts and pure compounds on the NF-κB nuclear translocation

In order to better clarify the role of NF- κ B, the ability of the extracts to interfere with nuclear translocation was also investigated. As shown in **Fig. 22** the extracts from blackberry and raspberry were able to inhibit TNF α -induced translocation, in a concentration-dependent manner (panel A). In particular TE-black and TE-rasp (0.5 µg/mL) inhibited nuclear translocation by 20.7% and 28.1%, respectively: the inhibitory effect reached 67% and 57% at the highest concentration tested (2 µg/mL). The inhibitory effect of the extracts on translocation induced by IL-1 β (10 ng/mL) was much lower if compared to TNF α (panel B), as previously shown on the NF- κ B driven transcription. The effect was statistically significant starting from 2 µg/mL (37% and 22.1% inhibition for TE-black and TE-rasp, respectively).



Fig. 22 Effect of TEs from blackberry and raspberry on NF- κ B nuclear translocation induced by TNF α and IL-1 β . AGS cells were stimulated with 10 ng/ml TNF α (A) or IL-1 β (B) for 1 hour. NF- κ B nuclear translocation was assessed by ELISA assay followed by spectrophotometric analysis (signal read 450 nm, 0.1 s). Inhibition by parthenolide at 5 μ M, used as reference inhibitor, was 37% on TNF α and 40% on IL-1 β stimulus. Results are the mean±sd of three experiments in triplicate. * p≤0.05, ** p≤0.01, ***p≤0.001.

Pure compounds lambertianin C (5 μ M) and sanguiin H-6 (2.5 μ M) reduced NF- κ B translocation induced by TNF α at the basal levels (control without stimulus), the effect was found to be concentration dependent (Fig. 23, panel A). IC₅₀s were 0.94 and 1.18 μ M for lambertianin C and sanguiin H-6, respectively. When cells were treated with IL-1 β , IC₅₀s were 1.51 and 1.06 μ M for lambertianin C and sanguiin H-6, respectively (panel B). To evaluate the effect of ellagic acid, AGS cells were treated for 1 hour and the compound was tested at concentrations ranging between 0.5 – 2.5 μ M. The data obtained are shown in Fig. 24. Ellagic acid inhibited the nuclear translocation of



Fig. 23 Effect of sanguiin H-6 and lambertianin C on NF-κB nuclear translocation induced by TNFα and IL-1β. AGS cells were stimulated with 10 ng/ml TNFα (A) or IL-1β (B) for 1 hour. NF- kB nuclear translocation was assessed by ELISA assay followed by spectrophotometric analysis (signal read 450 nm, 0.1 s). Inhibition by parthenolide at 5 μ M, used as reference inhibitor, was 37% on TNFα and 40% on IL-1β stimulus. Results are the mean±sd of three experiments in triplicate. * p≤0.05, ** p≤0.01, ***p≤0.001.

NF- κ B in AGS cells stimulated with TNF α , with a significant inhibition of approximately 50%, at the concentration of 2.5 μ M. When IL-1 β was used as pro-inflammatory stimulus ellagic acid showed a significant inhibition at concentration ten times higher tan that obtained with TNF α (2.5 vs 25 μ M).



Fig. 24 Effect of ellagic acid on NF-κB nuclear translocation induced by TNFα and IL-1β. AGS cells were stimulated with 10 ng/ml TNFα (A) or IL-1β (B) for 1 hour. NF- κB nuclear translocation was assessed by ELISA assay followed by spectrophotometric analysis (signal read 450 nm, 0.1 s). Inhibition by parthenolide at 5 μ M, used as reference inhibitor, was 37% on TNFα and 40% on IL-1β stimulus. Results are the mean±sd of three experiments in triplicate. * p≤0.05, ** p≤0.01, ***p≤0.001.



Fig. 25 Timecourse of IL-8 secretion. Effect of TNF α (black line) and IL-1 β (red line) at 10 ng/mL on IL-8 secretion in AGS cells. The procedure has been described in materials and methods section. Data are expressed in percentage, relative to the unstimulated control, which was arbitrarily assigned to the value of 100%.

4.7 Effect of cytokines on IL-8 secretion

It is known that gastric inflammation is characterized by the release of IL-8 from the gastric epithelium. With the aim to characterize the release of IL-8 from AGS cell line, a time-course experiment was conducted at 3, 6, 24 and 48 hours, after induction with TNF α or IL-1 β (both at 10 ng/mL). The results are shown in Fig. 25. The stimulation reached the highest effect after 6 hours of treatment (8 fold increase for TNF α ; 15 fold increase for IL-1 β); all the following experiments were conducted after 6 hours treatments.



Fig. 26 Effect of TEs from blackberry and raspberry on IL-8 release induced by TNFa and IL-1β. AGS cells were stimulated with 10 ng/ml TNFa (A) or IL-1β (B) for 6 hours. IL-8 secretion was assessed by ELISA assay. Inhibition by 5 μ M parthenolide, used as reference inhibitor, was 70% for both TNFa and IL-1β induced IL-8 secretion. Results are the mean±sd of three experiments in triplicate. * p≤0.05, ** p≤0.01, ***p≤0.001.

4.8 Effect of extracts and pure compounds on IL-8 secretion

Tannin enriched extracts from blackberry and raspberry were able to reduce the IL-8 secretion in AGS cells, as shown in **Fig. 26**. Both the extracts inhibited the increase of IL-8 release induced by TNF α in a concentration dependent manner (panel A). IC₅₀s were 0.69 and 0.71 µg/ml for TE-black and TE-rasp, respectively. When IL-8 release was stimulated by IL-1 β , inhibition of the extracts was lower and IC₅₀s were 3.62 µg/ml and 4.13 µg/ml for TE-black and TE-rasp, respectively. Ellagitannins showed greater inhibitory effect after treatment with TNF α than IL-1 β , according to the effect showed by the extracts (Fig. 27). Lambertianin C and sanguiin H-6 started to produce a



Fig. 27 Effect of sanguiin H-6 and lambertianin C on IL-8 release induced by TNF α and IL-1 β . AGS cells were stimulated with 10 ng/ml TNF α (A) or IL-1 β (B) for 6 hours. IL-8 secretion was assessed by ELISA assay. Inhibition by 5 μ M parthenolide, used as reference inhibitor, was 70% for both TNF α and IL-1 β induced IL-8 secretion. Results are the mean±sd of three experiments in triplicate. * p≤0.05, ** p≤0.01, ***p≤0.001.



Fig. 28 Effect of ellagic acid on IL-8 release induced by TNFa and IL-1 β . AGS cells were stimulated with 10 ng/ml TNFa (A) or IL-1 β (B) for 6 hours. IL-8 secretion was assessed by ELISA assay. Inhibition by 5 μ M parthenolide, used as reference inhibitor, was 70% for both TNFa and IL-1 β induced IL-8 secretion. Results are the mean±sd of three experiments in triplicate. * p≤0.05, ** p≤0.01, ***p≤0.001.

significant inhibition of TNF α induced IL-8 secretion at 0.25 µM. IC₅₀s calculated were 0.29 and 0.59 µM, respectively. According to the effect showed on the previous parameters, both ellagitannins needed higher concentrations to inhibit IL-1 β -induced IL-8 secretion (IC₅₀:0.6 µM and and 1.04 µM for lambertianin C sanguiin H-6, respectively). Ellagic acid treatment was able to reduce IL-8 secretion in a concentration-dependent fashion (**Fig. 28**). Ellagic acid significantly inhibited TNF α –induced IL-8 secretion already at 2.5 µM; the inhibitory effect reached 80% at the highest concentration tested (10 µM). When cells were challenged with IL-1 β , ellagic acid showed a statistically significant inhibition starting from 5 µM and the highest inhibitory effect was found to be at 50 µM (90%).

4.9 Antioxidant effect of the extracts

In order to assess whether the extracts were able to modulate IL-8 secretion, even in response to a pro-oxidant stimulus, AGS cells were treated with the pro-oxidant molecules H_2O_2 and EtOH (Fig. 29). It has been widely reported in the literature that H_2O_2 (500 µM) causes a strong increase in IL-8 release after 12 hours in AGS cells^[300], without cytotoxicity. According to these studies, cells have been treated with 500 µM H_2O_2 and IL-8 measured 12 hours after. When cells were treated with H_2O_2 , IL-8 secretion increased ten folds with respect to control cells and secretion was inhibited by the extracts (IC₅₀s were 7.0 and 8.2 µg/mL for TE-black and TE-rasp, respectively, Fig. 29, panel A). Timecourse of IL-8 secretion induced by EtOH (2%, corresponding to 342,5 mM) revealed that 24 hours was the best treatment time to induce IL-8 release. This concentration was found to be



Fig. 29 Effect of TEs from blackberry and raspberry on IL-8 release induced by H_2O_2 and EtOH. AGS cells were stimulated with 2% EtOH (A) for 24h or 500 μ M H_2O_2 (B) for 12 hours. IL-8 secretion was assessd by ELISA assay. Quercetin 10 μ M, used as reference inhibitor, completely inhibited EtOH and H_2O_2 induced IL-8 secretion. Results are the mean±sd of three experiments in triplicate. * $p \le 0.05$, ** $p \le 0.01$, *** $p \le 0.001$.

without cytotoxicity in our cellular model. In cells treated with ethanol IL-8 secretion was twice higher than in control cells. Treatment with the extracts reduced the release of IL-8, although the effect was lower than that observed in cells challenged with TNF α . IC₅₀s were 11.5 and 9.8 µg/mL, respectively for TE-black and TE-rasp.

In vivo study

4.10 Protective effect of ETs on gastric injury in rats

The *in vivo* study aimed to demonstrate the protective effects of TE-black and TE-rasp was carried out on 30 Wistar rats, divided into 5 groups according to the different type of treatment, as follows:

- Group A: animals pre-treated for 10 days with only vehicle (10% polyethylene glycol 400) without administration of pure ethanol.
- Group B: animals pre-treated for 10 days with only vehicle (10% polyethylene glycol 400) followed by administration of pure ethanol for 1 hour.
- Group C: pre-treatment for 10 days with 100 mg/kg/day of quercetin dissolved in 10% polyethylene glycol 400, followed by administration of pure ethanol for 1 hour.
- Group D: pre-treatment for 10 days with 20 mg/kg/day of TE-black dissolved in 10% polyethylene glycol 400, followed by administration of pure ethanol for 1 hour.
- Group E: pre-treatment for 10 days with 20 mg/kg/day of TE-black dissolved in 10% polyethylene glycol 400, followed by administration of pure ethanol for 1 hour.

Group	Initial weight (g)	Final weight (g)
А	185.3 ± 6.7	214.8 ± 4.9
В	191.4 ± 5.3	221.3 ± 7.9
С	$180.6 \pm 8,2$	211.7 ± 6.5
D	183.0 ± 7.4	215.3 ± 5.3
Е	190.2 ± 5.8	222.5 ± 8.4

No difference in weight gain was observed in control and treated animals as shown in Tab. 3.

Tab. 3 Effect of the treatment with the extracts on rat weight. No difference in weight gain was observed in the 4 groups of rats (group 2–5), as compared with controls animals (group 1) receiving only the chronic administration of vehicle (PEG 400).

Results are shown in **Fig. 30**: group 1 animals showed intact gastric mucosa without ulcerations, thus demonstrating that animals were healthy and not subjected to excessive stress during the treatment period. Group 2 animals showed a marked damage to gastric mucosa, visible also at

54



A. Ctrl



B. EtOH



C. Quercetin 100 mg/kg/day



D. TE-black 20 mg/kg/day



E. TE-rasp 20 mg/kg/day

Fig. 30 Protective effect of TEs from blackberry and raspberry against ethanol induced gastric injury. Wistar rats were randomly divided in 5 groups (6 rats in each group). Controls were treated daily with vehicle (10% polyethylene glycol 400; PEG 400) for 10 days (A). Ethanol group received the vehicle (10% PEG 400) daily for 10 days, and then 1 ml of ethanol (B). TE-black group received 20 mg/kg of blackberry TEs dissolved in 10% PEG 400 for 10 days, and then 1 ml of ethanol (D). TE-rasp group received 20 mg/kg of raspberry TEs dissolved in 10% PEG 400 for 10 days, and then 1 ml of ethanol (E). Quercetin group (positive control) received 100 mg/kg of quercetin dissolved in 10% PEG 400 for 10 days, and then 1 ml of ethanol (E). The last administration of TEs, quercetin or vehicle was given 120 min before ethanol. Treatment was performed intragastrically by gavage.

INDEX	(A) Vehicle - Ethanol	(B) Vehicle + Ethanol	(C) Quercetin + Ethanol	(D) TE-black + Ethanol	(E) TE-rasp + Ethanol
Animal 1	0,0	16	4,0	5,0	9,0
Animal 2	0,5	19	1,5	7,0	3,0
Animal 3	0,0	20	1,0	2,5	9,5
Animal 4	0,0	18	3,5	2,0	3,5
Animal 5	0,0	15	1,0	4,0	2,5
Animal 6	0,5	19	1,5	6,0	2,5
Mean	0,2	17,8	2,1	4,4	5,0
Standard error	0,1	0,8	0,5	0,8	1,4

Tab. 4 Ulcer Index measured in all animal groups. Gastric damage was assessed in a blind manner by a scoring system based on the number and severity of the lesions: 0, no lesions; 1, lesions 1–2 mm; 2, lesions 2–3 mm; 3, lesions 3 mm. Ulcer Index was calculated as the total number of lesions multiplied by their respective severity score.

macroscopic level as elongated bands usually parallel to the long axis of the stomach. Pure ethanol induced the formation of gastric ulcers, measured by Ulcer Index (Tab. 4 and Fig. 31), and caused signs of necrosis, with marked infiltration of blood cells. Ulcers were located mostly in the corpus, the portion of stomach secreting acid and pepsin. No visible lesions were developed in the non-secretory part of the stomach. Pre-treatment with quercetin, a flavonoid used as reference inhibitor according to Alvarez-Suarez et al.^[135], was able to prevent the damage to the gastric mucosa, reducing UI by 70%. TE-black and TE-rasp showed a high protective effect against ethanol injury: in fact, both the extracts were able to significantly reduced gastric lesions (88% and 75%, for TE-black and TE-rasp, respectively). Notably, a significant difference ($p \le 0.05$) was found between the effect of TE-black and TE-rasp and between TE-black and quercetin.



Fig. 31 Effect of ETs from blackberry and raspberry on prevention of EtOH-induced gastric lesions. Gastric damage was assessed in a blind manner by a scoring system based on the number and severity of the lesions: 0, no lesions; 1, lesions 1-2 mm; 2, lesions 2-3 mm; 3, lesions 3 mm. Ulcer Index was calculated as the total number of lesions multiplied by their respective severity score. Results are the mean \pm s.e., n = 6. ***p ≤ 0.001 vs EtOH, #p ≤ 0.05 vs TE-black.

4.11 Effect of TEs on biochemical parameters

The gastric mucosa antioxidant capacity, which reflects the oxidation state of the mucosa, was evaluated using ORAC assay. Treatment with ethanol reduced in a statistically significant manner the anti-oxidant capacity of the tissue, compared to the control animals: reduction was probably due



Fig. 32 Effect of ETs from blackberry and raspberry on antioxidant capacity of gastric mucosa. The antioxidant capacity was assessed by Oxygen Radical Absorbance Capacity (ORAC) assay and Trolox (4–160 μ M) was used as the reference compound. ORAC values were calculated as area under the curve and expressed as micromole of Trolox equivalent (TE) per gram of gastric mucosa sample (μ mol TE/g of gastric mucosa sample). *p≤0.05, **p≤0.01 vs EtOH, #p≤0.05 vs Unstimulated ctrl

to the increased production of ROS. Both quercetin and TE extracts were able to prevent oxidative stress in gastric mucosa, reporting the anti-oxidant capacity to values close to those obtained in control animals, as shown in **Fig. 32**. TE-black was more efficient in preventing damage caused by ethanol. Measurement of enzymatic activity of SOD in rat gastric mucosa after treatment with the extracts showed that both TE-black and TE-rasp were both able to preserve the activity of the enzyme in a statistically significant manner compared to ethanol treated group (**Fig. 33**, panel A), but TE-black was more efficient than TE-rasp. CAT activity was protected only by pre-treatment with TE-black (**Fig. 33**, panel B).



Fig. 33 Effect of TEs from blackberry and raspberry on enzymes activity ex vivo. The amount of SOD (A) in the samples was calculated by correlating the inhibition percentage of WST-1-formazan formation with the logarithm of the SOD units in a standard calibration curve. SOD activity is expressed as U/mg of proteins. CAT activity (B) was determined by the reaction of the enzyme with methanol in the presence of an optimal concentration of H₂O₂. The formaldehyde produced is measured colorimetrically at 540 nm with 4-amino-3-hydrazino-5-mercapto-1,2,4-triazole as the chromogen using a microplate reader. CAT activity is expressed as units (U) of CAT per mg of proteins. One unit of CAT is defined as the amount of enzyme causing the formation of 1.0 nmol of formaldehyde per minute at 25°C. Results are the mean±se, n = 6. * p≤0.05, ** p≤0.01 vs EtOH, #p≤0.05 vs Unstimulated ctrl

The administration of ethanol caused a higher release of CINC- 1 (the rat homologue of human IL-8) from 12.8 pg/ml in the tissue from control animals to 28 pg/ml in ethanol treated rats, **Fig. 34**. In animals treated with TE-black and TE-rasp the amount of CINC-1 was significantly lower with respect to ethanol (16.5±1.9 and 22.2±2.3 pg/ml, respectively). In rats treated with quercetin as positive control CINC-1 levels were 15.9 ± 0.72 pg/ml. The effect of TEs on CINC-1 was associated to a decrease of NF- κ B translocation in TE-black and TE-rasp animals in comparison with control and ethanol treated animals. In the tissue of TE-black and TE-rasp animals, NF- κ B translocation was inhibited by $38\pm0.11\%$ (mean \pm sd, n= 6, p \leq 0.001) and $72\pm1.6\%$ (n= 6, p \leq 0.0001) respectively, with respect to ethanol. No difference was observed between control and ethanol group. No data are present in the literature as regards NF- κ B nuclear translocation *in vivo* in the animal model of

ethanol-induced ulcer. An explanation is that the damage of the tissue does not allow properly isolation of the nuclear fraction.



Effect of TEs from blackberry and Fig. 34 raspberry on CINC- 1 (IL-8 homologue) ex vivo. CINC-1 release was evaluated using GRO/ CINC-1 (rat) EIA kit. After a short incubation (10 minutes) the enzyme reaction was followed by spectroscopy (signal read 450 nm, 0.1 s). The concentration of rat GRO/CINC-1 in the samples determined by interpolation was with а GRO/CINC-1 standard curve. The results (mean \pm se, n = 6) are expressed as pg of CINC-1 per mL of sample. * p≤0.05, ** p≤0.01 vs EtOH, #p≤0.05 vs Unstimulated ctrl

Fragaria X ananassa Duch. and Fragaria vesca L. (Strawberry and wild strawberry)

In vitro studies

4.12 Extracts composition

The quantification of tannins present in *Fragaria* extracts was conducted by UPLC-PDA-MS as previously described^[141]. The composition of TEs is shown in **Fig. 35**: in TE-straw agrimoniin represented 6% of the whole composition of the extract, whereas ellagic acid was 0.4%. Compounds belonging to the class of flavan-3-ols constituted 3.6% of the extract, while procyanidins represented 35%. In TE-wild agrimoniin was 8%, ellagic acid 2%, flavan-3-ols 2% and procyanidins 22%. More than 50% of compounds of both the extracts are actually unknown.



Fig. 35 Composition of strawberry (TE-straw) and wild strawberry (TE-wild) extracts. Berries TEs were extracted with acetone/water 70:30, isolated by Sephadex LH 20 column chromatography, precipitated with hexane and quantified by UPLC-PDA-MS. Tannins were detected at 260 nm.

For a detailed analysis of the compounds identified, see Tab. 5.

4.13 Evaluation of cytotoxicity of strawberry extracts and agrimoniin.

The cytotoxic effect exerted by extracts on cell viability was assessed by quantifying the activity of mitochondrial succinate dehydrogenase (MTT test) and by the Trypan blue test. The results have shown that TE-straw and TE-wild had no cytotoxic effects on AGS cells after 6 hours treatment in the concentration range of $0.05 - 25 \mu g/mL$ after 6 hours treatment. Agrimoniin was not cytotoxic at all the concentrations used in this study.

4.14 Effect of extracts and pure compounds on NF-κB driven transcription

Strawberry extracts inhibited significantly, in a concentration-dependent fashion, the transcription

mediated by NF- κ B in AGS cells, subjected to stimulation with TNF α and IL-1 β at 10 ng/mL, Fig. **36**. The inhibitory effect was greater for *Fragaria* extracts in comparison to *Rubus* extracts, IC₅₀s were 0.23 and 0.42 µg/mL under TNF α stimulus for TE-straw and TE-wild, respectively (panel A).

Method	Compounds	TE-straw	TE-wild
		%	%
	agrimoniin	5,5	7,6
allagitanning	methyl ellagic acid rhamoniside	0,2	1,15
analysis	ellagic acid	0,2	0,8
(PDA 260 nm)	sanguiin H-6	0,02	0,02
(1211200 1111)	lambertianin C	0	0,1
	total ellagitannins %	5,92	9,67
	gallic acid	0,0004	0,0008
	methyl gallate	0,0000	0,0000
	t-coutaric acid	0,0000	0,0000
	luteolin-7-O-Glc	0,0011	0,0003
	epigallocatechin	0,0001	
	gallocatechin	0,0001	0,0001
	catechin gallate + epicatechin gallate	0,0000	0,0004
	procyanidin B3	1,4309	0,7799
	taxifolin		1,8156
	kaempferol-3-Glc	0,0584	0,0265
	quercetin-3-glucuronide	0,0930	0,0068
	kaempferol-3-glucuronide	0,0935	0,0005
	chlorogenic acid	0,0003	
S)	t-piceide	0,0004	0,0001
M	cıs-piceide	0,0015	0,0002
DT.	phlorizin	0,0111	0,0013
iis (catechin	1,6251	1,2022
alys	epicatechin	0,0068	0,0042
ana	procyanidin B1	0,5040	0,4489
ols	procyanidin $B2 + B4$	0,0166	0,0173
hen	quercetin-3-Gic + que3gai	0,0047	0,0456
[yp]	isornamnetin-3-Gic	0,0001	0,0284
pol	Iraxin	0.0022	0,0000
M	callele acid+calecnin condensation	0,0022	0,0008
MF	photetin	0,0000	0.0002
	luteelin	0,0022	0,0002
	Iuteoiiii	0,0042	0,0030
	naringenin 7 glueoside	0,0000	0,0001
	progranidin A2	0,9382	0,1025
	kaempferol pos	0,0001	0,0001
	total henzoic acid %	0,0011	0,0004
	total coumaring & nhenvlnronanoide %	0,0004	0,000
	total stilhones %	0,0003	0.0011
	total dihydrochalcones %	0.0133	0.0015
	total flavones & flavonones %	0.9436	0 1076
	total flavonols %	0.2507	1.9238
	total flavan-3-ols %	3.5837	2.4530
	total MRM polynhenols %	4,7960	4.4881
Vanillin 500	Total procianidins %	35 17	22.5
, uninin 200	Known compounds %	45,89	36.66

Tab. 5 Table of compounds analyzed in Fragaria extracts. The analysis reveals that the most abundant single compound in both the extracts is agrimoniin, which represents 5.5% of TE-straw and 7.6% of TE-wild.



Fig. 36 Effect of TEs from strawberry and wild strawberry on NF- κ B driven transcription induced by TNF α and IL-1 β . AGS cells were stimulated with 10 ng/mL TNF α (A) or IL-1 β (B) for 6 hours. TEs were tested at 0.1–10 µg/mL. Inhibition by 5 µM parthenolide, used as reference inhibitor, was 72% on TNF α and 71% on IL-1 β induced NF- κ B driven transcription. Results are the mean \pm sd of three experiments in triplicate. * p \leq 0.05, ** p \leq 0.001.

Both the extracts showed a marked activity, bringing values to basal level at 1 μ g/mL. In cells subjected to stimulation with IL-1 β , however, the effect of extracts from strawberries on transcription mediated by NF- κ B was less pronounced and statistically significant only from concentration above 5 μ g/mL (panel B). The inhibitory effect of agrimoniin, the main ellagitannin identified in the extracts, on the TNF α -induced NF- κ B driven transcription was statistically significant from 0.5 μ M as shown in Fig. 37. IC₅₀ of agrimoniin under TNF α stimulus was 0.50 μ M (panel A), significantly lower with respect of IC₅₀ obtained under IL-1 β stimulus (13.34 μ M, panel B).



Fig. 37 Effect of agrimoniin on NF-κB driven transcription induced by TNFα and IL-1β. AGS cells were stimulated with 10 ng/mL TNFα (A) or IL-1β (B) for 6 hours. Agrimoniin were tested at 0.25–25 μ M. Inhibition by 5 μ M parthenolide, used as reference inhibitor, was 72% on TNFα and 71% on IL-1β induced NF-κB driven transcription. Results are the mean .± s.d. of three experiments in triplicate. * p≤0.05, ** p≤0.01, ***p≤0.001.



Fig. 38 Effect of TEs from strawberry and wild strawberry on NF- κ B nuclear translocation induced by TNF α and IL-1 β . AGS cells were stimulated with 10 ng/ml TNF α (A) or IL-1 β (B) for 1 hour. NF- kB nuclear translocation was assessed by ELISA assay followed by spectrophotometric analysis (signal read 450 nm, 0.1 s). parthenolide at 5 μ M, used as reference inhibitor, was 37% on TNF α and 40% on IL-1 β stimulus. Results are the mean±sd of three experiments in triplicate. * p≤0.05, ** p≤0.01, ***p≤0.001.

4.15 Effect of extracts and pure compounds on NF-кВ nuclear translocation

The extracts were tested in a concentration range between 0.5-2.5 μ g/mL after stimulation with TNF α and IL-1 β . The results on translocation are shown in Fig. 38. TE-straw inhibited in a concentration-dependent way the nuclear translocation of NF- κ B induced by TNF α , with a statistically significant inhibition already starting from 0.5 μ g/mL; TE-straw activity was higher compared to TE-wild at each concentration tested (panel A). TE-wild showed statistically significant inhibition already starting from 1 μ g/mL. Agrimoniin at concentrations ranging



Fig. 39 Effect of agrimoniin on NF-κB nuclear translocation induced by TNFα and IL-1β. AGS cells were stimulated with 10 ng/ml TNFα (A) or IL-1β (B) for 1 hour. NF- κB nuclear translocation was assessed by ELISA assay followed by spectrophotometric analysis (signal read 450 nm, 0.1 s). Inhibition by parthenolide at 5 μ M, used as reference inhibitor, was 37% on TNFα and 40% on IL-1β stimulus. Results are the mean±sd of three experiments in triplicate. * p≤0.05, ** p≤0.01, ***p≤0.001.

between 0.5-2.5 μ M (TNF α) and 2.5-10 μ M (IL-1 β), Fig. 39. showed a statistically significant inhibition at concentrations from 1 μ M to 2.5 μ M.



Fig. 40 Effect of TEs from strawberry and wild strawberry on IL-8 release induced by TNFa and IL-1 β . AGS cells were stimulated with 10 ng/ml TNFa (A) or IL-1 β (B) for 6 hours. IL-8 secretion was assessed by ELISA assay. Parthenolide (5 μ M), used as reference inhibitor, showed 70% inhibition for both TNFa and IL-1 β induced IL-8 secretion. Results are the mean±sd of three experiments in triplicate. * p≤0.05, ** p≤0.01, ***p≤0.001.

4.16 Effect of extracts and pure compounds on IL-8 secretion

Extracts were tested at concentrations ranging between 0.1-10 μ g/mL after stimulation with TNF α (10 ng/mL) or IL-1 β (10 ng/mL). Both cytokines led to a significant increase of IL-8 secretion by AGS cells compared to non-stimulated control, Fig. 40. The inhibitory effect on TNF α was statistically significant starting at concentrations of 0.25 μ g/mL and 0.5 μ g/mL, for TE-straw and



Fig. 41 Effect of agrimoniin on IL-8 release induced by TNF α and IL-1 β . AGS cells were stimulated with 10 ng/ml TNF α (A) or IL-1 β (B) for 6 hours. IL-8 secretion was assessed by ELISA assay. Inhibition by 5 μ M parthenolide, used as reference inhibitor, was 70% for both TNF α and IL-1 β induced IL-8 secretion. Results are the mean±sd of three experiments in triplicate. * p≤0.05, ** p≤0.01, ***p≤0.001.

TE-wild, respectively (panel A). The extracts inhibited the secretion of IL-8 induced by IL-1 β in statistically significant way at 2.5 µg/mL (panel B). Both the extracts were able to restore the secretion of IL-8 to the basal level when used at higher concentrations (10 µg/mL). Agrimoniin inhibited in a concentration-dependent manner IL-8 secretion with statistically significant values starting from 0.1 µM under TNF α stimulus (**Fig. 41**, panel A).

4.17 Effect of in vitro gastric digestion on strawberry extract activity

In order to evaluate the effect of gastric digestion on the activity of extracts, TE-straw was subjected to an *in vitro* gastric digestion. The results obtained by the digested extract were compared under TNF α stimuls to the unprocessed one. Results are shown in Fig. 42. In all the





Fig. 42 Effect of gastric digestion on strawberry extract. TE-straw underwent to *in vitro* gastric digestion and the activity of the digested extract was compared to the original one in NF- κ B driven transcription (A), NF- κ B nuclear translocation (B) and IL-8 secretion (C). Results are the mean±sd of three experiments in triplicate. * p≤0.05, ** p≤0.01, ***p≤0.001.

conditions, digestion decreased the activity of TE-straw by approximately 50%. In case of NF- κ B driven transcription (panel A), digested extract needed a concentration of 5 µg/mL to abolish the effect of TNF α stimulus, effect that was obtained at the concentration of 2.5 µg/mL by TE-straw. The concentration used to inhibit NF- κ B nuclear transolcation induced by TNF α to basal level was 5 and 2.5 µg/mL for digested extract and TE-straw, respectively (panel B). Also the effect of TNF α

on IL-8 secretion was completely inhibited at 2.5 μ g/mL by the digested extract, approximately a concentration double if compared to TE-straw (panel C).

4.18 Effect of extracts and pure compounds on IL-8 promoter activity

On the basis of previously results in IL-8 secretion the effect of TE-straw and digested extract were assessed on the inhibitory effect on IL-8 promoter activity, using TNF α (10 ng/mL) as pro inflammatory stimulus; furthermore, in order to ensure the effective involvement of NF- κ B, the activity of TE-straw was also evaluated on the promoter of IL-8 mutated in the binding site for NF- κ B, results are shown in Fig. 43. The pro-inflammatory stimulus increased the activity of the IL-8



Fig. 43 Effect of TEs extracts from strawberry on IL-8 promoter activity induced by TNFa. AGS cells were stimulated with TNFa 10 ng/mL for 6 hours. TEs were tested at 0.25-2.5 μ g/mL on IL-8 promoter activity (A) and on IL-8 promoter mutated at the NF- κ B binding site (B). Results are the mean \pm sd of three experiments in triplicate. * p \leq 0.05, ** p \leq 0.01, ***p \leq 0.001.

promoter approximately 6 times compared to non-stimulated control cells (panel A). TE-straw and Dig-TE-straw had a significant inhibition of IL-8 promoter activity already at 0.25 µg/mL. Even in the evaluation of this parameter Dig-TE-straw required approximately a concentration double compared to TE-straw to obtain the same inhibitory effect. TNF α did not increased activity of IL-8 mutated promoter compared to non-stimulated cells; in addition, also TE-straw and Dig-TE-straw, at each concentration tested, did not induce the mutated promoter activity (panel B). Agrimoniin was tested on IL-8 promoter activity in a concentration range between 0.1-2.5 µM, using TNF α as pro-inflammatory stimulus. Results are shown in Fig. 44. Agrimoniin inhibited the activity of IL-8 promoter in a concentration-dependent manner; the effect was statistically significant starting at the concentration of 0.25 µM (panel A). The inhibition of 50% was obtained from agrimoniin at 1 µM. As previously reported, TNF α did not caused any increased activity of the promoter mutated in NF- κ B binding site, with respect to non-stimulated control, and agrimoniin did not change the activity at any concentration tested (panel B).



Fig. 44 Effect of agrimoniin on IL-8 promoter activity induced by TNFa. AGS cells were stimulated with TNFa 10 ng/mL for 6 hours. Agrimoniin was tested at 0.1-2.5 μ M on IL-8 promoter activity (A) and on IL-8 promoter mutated at the NF- κ B binding site (B). Results are the mean \pm sd of three experiments in triplicate. * p \leq 0.05, ** p \leq 0.01, ***p \leq 0.001.

4.19 Summary of in vitro biological activity of berries extracts and pure compounds

The following tables summarized the inhibitory concentrations obtained by extracts and individual compounds on TNF α (**Tab. 6**) and IL-1 β (**Tab. 7**).

Stimulus: <i>TNFα</i> 10 ng/mL	NF-κB driven trascription 6h	NF-кВ (р65) translocation lh	IL-8 secretion 6h
Extracts	IC ₅₀ values (µg/ml)	IC ₅₀ values (μ g/ml)	IC ₅₀ values (μ g/ml)
TE-black	0.52	1.11	0.69
TE-rasp	0.95	1.26	0.71
TE-straw	0.23	0.37	0.25
TE-wild	0.42	0.79	0.29
Dig-TE-straw	1.07	2.17	0.31
Compounds	IC ₅₀ values (µM)	IC ₅₀ values (μ M)	IC ₅₀ values (µM)
LAMB-C	1.86	0.94	0.29
SANG-H-6	1.35	1.18	0.59
AGRI	0.50	0.81	0.09
EA	0.44	1.68	2.56

Tab. 6	Summary of results obtained after treatment with the extracts/pure compounds (TNFo
stimulus).	• Values on NF- κ B transcription, translocation and IL-8 secretion are expressed as IC ₅₀ .

Stimulus: <i>IL-1β</i> 10 ng/mL	NF-κB driven trascription 6h	NF-κB (p65) translocation 1h	IL-8 secretion 6h
Extracts	IC ₅₀ values (µg/ml)	IC ₅₀ values (µg/ml)	IC_{50} values (µg/ml)
TE-black	6.83	2.14	3.62
TE-rasp	8.80	2.79	4.13
TE-straw	3.26	No inhibition till 2.5 µg/ml	3.59
TE-wild	7.31	2.62	1.69
Compounds	IC ₅₀ values (µM)	IC_{50} values (μ M)	IC ₅₀ values (µM)
LAMB-C	5.89	1.51	0.60
SANG-H-6	2.52	1.06	1.04
AGRI	13.34	2.94	0.82
EA	(-28% at 25 µM)	24.00	7.21

Tab. 7Summary of results obtained after treatment with the extracts/pure compounds (IL-1 β stimulus). Values on NF- κ B transcription, translocation and IL-8 secretion are expressed as IC₅₀.

5. DISCUSSION
Gastritis are very common inflammatory based diseases which are mostly caused by *H. pylori* infection ^[1]. This bacterium colonizes the gastric mucosa of over 80% of human population in developing countries ^[36] and at least 50% of the world's human population^[3]. *H. pylori* has been classified as type I carcinogen by the World Health Organization ^[41]; it is able to influence early stages in gastric carcinogenesis and its eradication in infected individuals significantly decreases the risk of developing gastric adenocarcinoma ^[42]. *H. pylori* infection induce a strong immune response in the host ^[40], which is characterized by the release of several inflammatory cytokines in the gastric mucosa, such as IL-1β, IL-2, IL-6, IL-8 and TNF $\alpha^{[51-54]}$. Gastric epithelial cells stimulated by cytokines, such as TNF α and IL-1 β , induce the expression of IL-8, a potent chemokine which promotes neutrophil infiltration ^[57, 58, 95]. IL-8 secretion is strictly associated with the activation of NF- κ B pathway in gastric epithelial cells ^[95, 301]; increased levels of IL-8 have been reported to be associated to several inflammatory conditions, including inflammatory bowel disease, psoriasis, rheumatoid arthritis, septic shock and cystic fibrosis, and gastric inflammation ^[59]. Gastric epithelial cells are probably the main producers of IL-8 during gastric inflammation ^[55].

In recent years, the study of medicinal and edible plants able to treat or prevent the development of various chronic diseases is attracting more and more interest. It has been demonstrated that fruits and vegetables occurring in the human diet, including berries, may exert a variety of health benefits mainly due to their antioxidants content ^[134]. The anti-oxidant and anti-inflammatory activity of these fruits can be attributed to their polyphenols content ^[18, 135]. Several works in the literature suggested the importance of the consumption of products rich in polyphenols in relation to gastritis induced by *H. pylori* ^[170, 302-306]. Recent studies have established that the intake of berries has a positive effect on human health, and this ability has been ascribed to the high phenolic content ^[174]. Among polyphenols, in the last few years anthocyanins and, to a lesser extent, condensed tannins, received more attention, whereas the biological effects of ellagitannins have been poorly investigated. Plant rich in tannins have a traditional use for treating gastric ulcer, and tannins showed anti-bacterial activity against H. pylori ^[290, 291]. The chemical composition of tannins depend on the fruit source, sanguiin H-6 and lambertianin C representing the main compounds in blackberry and raspberry ^[141], while procyanidins and agrimoniin are the main compounds in strawberries ^[307]. Different studies have demonstrated that tannins are stable at the physiological conditions of the stomach: gastric pH, between 1.8 and 2.0, and digestive enzymes are not able to hydrolyse or metabolize this class of molecules, and they are not absorbed in this district ^[227, 271]. Metabolism of tannins takes place in the intestine where the physiological pH of the small intestine causes the hydrolysis of ellagitannins and the release of ellagic acid. The latter is then metabolized by the gut microflora to urolithins ^[308], while procyanidins could be absorbed intact in the intestinal

tract ^[272, 273] although other studies are necessary to confirm this observation. Therefore the biological activities of tannins at the gastric level are fully associated to the unmodified structures, and are not related to the metabolic transformation.

This study reports for the first time that ellagitannins from blackberries and raspberries are able to protect the stomach against the gastric lesions caused by ethanol, whereas only one *in vivo* study previously demonstrated that a strawberry extract was able to inhibit gastric damage in the same animal model ^[135].

In the present study, TE-black and TE-rasp reduced the formation of gastric ulcers by 88% and 75%, respectively, in ethanol-treated rats. The anti-ulcer effect of blackberry, measured as UI, was higher compared to raspberry. This difference could be explained by the ellagitannins content of the two extracts; TE-black contained a higher amount of ellagitannins (343 mg/100 g of fresh fruits) than TE-rasp (155 mg/100 g of fresh fruit). Extracts were able to protect the antioxidant capacity of gastric mucosa, measured by ORAC, and preserve the activity of constitutive antioxidant enzymes such as SOD and CAT. In addition, the reduction of the severity of the lesions in ellagitannins-treated rats was also associated to a concomitant reduction of the release of CINC-1, the rat homologue of human IL-8. Since the IL-8 expression and secretion in gastric epithelial cells are mainly regulated by redox-sensitive transcription of NF- κ B ^[300], it was proposed that NF- κ B could be also modulated by anti-oxidant effect of tannins. To verify this theory *in vitro* experiments were performed on gastric epithelial cells (AGS). The anti-oxidant activity of TE-black and TE-rasp extracts was assessed in cells stimulated with H₂O₂ and ethanol, measuring IL-8 secretion, to mimic the condition used in the animal model. TE-black and TE-rasp inhibited IL-8 secretion induced by pro-oxidant stimuli confirming the supposed mechanism.

Since tannins have demonstrated to possess anti-inflammatory activities ^[201-203, 279, 283, 309], extracts enriched in tannins from blackberries, raspberries and strawberries were assayed evaluating antiinflammatory activity *in vitro* at gastric level. The activity was tested in AGS cells exposed to TNF α and IL-1 β since these cytokines are closely related to *H.pylori* infection. The results showed that TEs interfere with the metabolic cascade deriving from NF- κ B activation. All the extracts inhibited IL-8 release from gastric epithelial cells induced by pro-inflammatory stimuli in a concentration dependent manner. In all cases the inhibitory effect of TE was higher when TNF α was used as stimulus. An explanation may reside in the role of ROS in the NF- κ B activation induced by TNF α , thus suggesting also an involvement of the antioxidant mechanism of extracts ^[78, 310]. The signaling pathways of TNF α and IL-1 β for the activation of NF- κ B are different ^[311], and tannins could interact at different steps modulating different signaling cascades. *Rubus* extracts required more than double concentrations to produce the same inhibition on TNF α -induced IL-8

DISCUSSION

release exerted by *Fragaria* extracts; however IC₅₀ were below 1 µg/mL for all the extracts (TEblack 0.69 µg/mL, TE-rasp 0.77 µg/mL, TE-straw 0.25 µg/mL and TE-wild 0.29 µg/mL). TEs were also able to interfere with NF- κ B pathway, by inhibiting the NF- κ B driven transcription and the nuclear translocation of this transcription factor. When TNF α was used as stimulus TEs inhibited NF- κ B driven transcription with IC₅₀ below 1 µg/mL, while at 2 µg/mL all the extract inhibited the translocation of this factor by more than 50%. Since NF- κ B translocation is an upstream event compared to NF- κ B driven transcription, the inhibitory effect of extracts could be explained mostly by reduced translocation.

The analysis of anti-inflammatory activity was also performed to the main individual compounds occurring in TEs. The main ellagitannins, sanguiin H-6, lambertianin C and agrimoniin, in addition to their hydrolysis product, ellagic acid, were tested on the previous inflammation parameters. All these compounds showed a strong inhibition of NF- κ B activation (i.e. nuclear translocation and transcription), and IL-8 secretion thus confirming that these compounds contribute to the overall effect of the extracts. Individual procyanidins identified in the strawberry extract by UPLC-PDA-MS were present at low amount thus making impossible to associate biological activity of the extract to one of them. However, quantitative analysis of the extract is still under investigation.

To clarify the contribution of NF- κ B on IL-8 secretion TE-straw, deriving from the most widely consumed strawberry fruit, was also assayed on IL-8 promoter activity. IL-8 promoter is characterized by having one site of NF- κ B binding. TE-straw inhibited the activity of this promoter, induced by TNF α , with an IC₅₀ of 0.17 µg/mL, comparable to that obtained on IL-8 secretion (0.25 µg/mL), thus indicating that the mechanism of IL-8 secretion is mainly regulated at transcriptional level. The role of NF- κ B was also investigated by using cells transfected with the promoter of IL-8 mutate in the κ B binding site. In this case TNF α was not able to induce a significant activity of the promoter and the use of TE-straw did not cause significant variations. Also agrimoniin, the main ellagitannin identified in the extract, did not influence the activity of the mutated promoter. These results confirmed that inhibition of the NF- κ B pathway is the mechanism of action underlying inhibition of IL-8 secretion by the extracts under study.

Despite tannins are stable at the physiological conditions of the stomach, there were no studies related to the stability of tannins from *Rubus* and *Fragaria* spp at gastric level; for this reason the contribution of gastric digestion on the anti-inflammatory activity of extracts was also evaluated. The previous *in vivo* study on TE-black and TE-rasp already showed the anti-inflammatory effect of digested extracts: in fact, TE-black and TE-rasp were administered orally by *gavage*. For this reason the effect of an *in vitro* digestion was evaluated on TE-straw, the most widely consumed fruit containing tannins^[307]. *In vitro* digestion halved the anti-inflammatory activity of TE-straw,

DISCUSSION

however the effect on NF- κ B transcription, translocation, IL-8 secretion and IL-8 promoter activity remained significant at low concentrations. Digestion performed on TE-straw probably influenced concentrations of other class of compounds with biological activities present in the extract. Mucus and food *in vivo* could also affect the achievement of epithelial cells from the active molecules, but in pathological conditions epithelial cells could also be exposed directly to the gastric content.

This is the first study showing the anti-inflammatory activity of agrimoniin, which recent works have decribed as the main ellagitannin consumed in western diet, whose concentration could potentially reach high level in the stomach ^[307].

In conclusion, the anti-inflammatory activity exerted by tannins of blackberry, raspberry and strawberry occurs at extremely low concentrations, in many cases even less than 1 μ g / mL, values that are considered easy to reach at gastric level as a result of the ingestion of a normal serving portion of berries (about 50 grams), considering a relative quantity of tannins: 100 mg for blackberry and raspberry ^[141] and 80 mg for strawberry ^[155, 178]. Considering a volume of human gastric juice of 20 mL, the consumption of 50 g of fresh berries by an human adult allows to reach a concentration of tannins in the stomach approximately around 2.6 mg/mL, which is 10³ higher than the concentration required to inhibit NF- κ B nuclear translocation and activation of gene transcription. Despite the effect of extracts was greater when pro-inflammatory was used, an antioxidant activity is also involved, since it occurred after pro-oxidant stimula.

Ellagitannins from *Rubus* berries efficiently protect against the onset of gastric ulcer in a rat animal model. TEs act through the inhibition of the NF- κ B signaling cascade in response to proinflammatory or antioxidant agents. The effect of these fruits is not attributable only to anthocyanosides, whose effect on gastric inflammation has already been demonstrated for strawberry, but also to tannins. The effect *in vivo* might be higher consuming berries, which contains both classes of molecules. For these reasons, tannins deserve more attention; further studies could evaluate the effects of these extracts on inflammation directly induced by the presence of *H. pylori*, considering also the anti-bacterial properties of this class of compounds^[169-171]. Tannins could also act in the intestine, but there are no *in vivo* studies to support this hypothesis, however, urolithins deriving from berries could be active in this district. Ellagic acid is an active molecule that is also present in the extracts, thus suggesting the possibility to have anti-inflammatory activity in the first part of the gut.

The outcome of this research will allow to draw the attention of the clinical/dietology community towards the benefits of fruits of *Rubus* and *Fragaria* spp. as integration in dietary regimens designed for inflammatory gastrointestinal diseases. Moreover, tannins could be used in association with drug therapy to treat gastric inflammatory diseases.

- 1. **Sipponen, P.**, *Chronic gastritis in former times and now.* Helicobacter, 2007. 12 Suppl 2: p. 16-21.
- 2. **Sipponen, P. and A.B. Price**, *The Sydney System for classification of gastritis 20 years ago.* Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, 2011. 26: p. 31-34.
- 3. **Rugge, M., et al.**, *Gastritis: the histology report.* Digestive and liver disease : official journal of the Italian Society of Gastroenterology and the Italian Association for the Study of the Liver, 2011. 43 Suppl 4: p. S373-84.
- 4. **Taha, A.S., et al.**, *Chemical gastritis and Helicobacter pylori related gastritis in patients receiving non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs: comparison and correlation with peptic ulceration.* Journal of clinical pathology, 1992. 45: p. 135-9.
- 5. **Sobala, G.M., et al.**, *Bile reflux and intestinal metaplasia in gastric mucosa.* J Clin Pathol, 1993. 46(3): p. 235-40.
- 6. **Niemela, S.**, *Duodenogastric reflux in patients with upper abdominal complaints or gastric ulcer with particular reference to reflux-associated gastritis.* Scand J Gastroenterol Suppl, 1985. 115: p. 1-56.
- 7. **Chen, H., et al.**, *Rabeprazole combined with hydrotalcite is effective for patients with bile reflux gastritis after cholecystectomy.* Can J Gastroenterol, 2010. 24(3): p. 197-201.
- 8. **Whittle, B.J., et al.**, *Selective inhibition of prostaglandin production in inflammatory exudates and gastric mucosa.* Nature, 1980. 284: p. 271-3.
- 9. **Tanaka, A., et al.**, *Up-regulation of COX-2 by inhibition of COX-1 in the rat: a key to NSAID-induced gastric injury.* Aliment Pharmacol Ther, 2002. 16 Suppl 2: p. 90-101.
- 10. **Morise, Z., et al.**, *Indomethacin induced gastropathy in CD18, intercellular adhesion molecule 1, or P-selectin deficient mice.* Gut, 1999. 45(4): p. 523-8.
- 11. **Takeuchi, K., et al.**, Oxygen free radicals and lipid peroxidation in the pathogenesis of gastric mucosal lesions induced by indomethacin in rats. Relation to gastric hypermotility. Digestion, 1991. 49(3): p. 175-84.
- 12. **Lanza, F.L.**, Endoscopic studies of gastric and duodenal injury after the use of ibuprofen, aspirin, and other nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory agents. Am J Med, 1984. 77(1A): p. 19-24.
- 13. **Wang, J.Y., et al.**, *Delayed healing of acetic acid-induced gastric ulcers in rats by indomethacin.* Gastroenterology, 1989. 96(2 Pt 1): p. 393-402.
- 14. **Menguy, R. and Y.F. Masters**, *Effects of aspirin on gastric mucous secretion.* Surgery, gynecology & obstetrics, 1965. 120: p. 92-8.
- 15. **Menguy, R. and L. Desbaillets**, *Role of inhibition of gastric mucous secretion in the phenomenon of gastric mucosal injury by indomethacin.* The American journal of digestive diseases, 1967. 12: p. 862-6.
- 16. **Sarosiek, J., et al.**, *Effect of acetylsalicylic acid on gastric mucin viscosity, permeability to hydrogen ion, and susceptibility to pepsin.* Biochemical Pharmacology, 1986. 35: p. 4291-4295.
- 17. **Rees, W.D., L.C. Gibbons, and L.A. Turnberg**, *Effects of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and prostaglandins on alkali secretion by rabbit gastric fundus in vitro.* Gut, 1983. 24: p. 784-9.
- 18. **Graziani, G., et al.**, *Apple polyphenol extracts prevent damage to human gastric epithelial cells in vitro and to rat gastric mucosa in vivo.* Gut, 2005. 54: p. 193-200.
- 19. **Loguercio, C., et al.**, *Glutathione prevents ethanol induced gastric mucosal damage and depletion of sulfhydryl compounds in humans.* Gut, 1993. 34(2): p. 161-5.

- 20. **Pihan, G., C. Regillo, and S. Szabo**, *Free radicals and lipid peroxidation in ethanol- or aspirin-induced gastric mucosal injury.* Digestive Diseases and Sciences, 1987. 32: p. 1395-1401.
- 21. **Izzo, A.A., et al.**, *Antiulcer effect of flavonoids. Role of endogenous PAF.* Phytotherapy Research, 1994. 8: p. 179-181.
- 22. **Olaleye, S.B. and E.O. Farombi**, *Attenuation of indomethacin- and HCl/ethanol-induced oxidative gastric mucosa damage in rats by kolaviron, a natural biflavonoid of Garcinia kola seed.* Phytotherapy research : PTR, 2006. 20: p. 14-20.
- 23. **Lieber, C.S.**, *Gastric ethanol metabolism and gastritis: interactions with other drugs, Helicobacter pylori, and antibiotic therapy (1957-1997)--a review.* Alcohol Clin Exp Res, 1997. 21(8): p. 1360-6.
- 24. **Parl, F.F., et al.**, *Histologic and morphometric study of chronic gastritis in alcoholic patients.* Hum Pathol, 1979. 10(1): p. 45-56.
- 25. **Pateron, D., et al.**, *Role of Alcohol and Cirrhosis on Helicobacter-Pylori in the Gastric-Mucosa.* Gastroenterologie Clinique Et Biologique, 1990. 14(6-7): p. 555-560.
- 26. **Neumann, W.L., et al.**, *Autoimmune atrophic gastritis--pathogenesis, pathology and management.* Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol, 2013. 10(9): p. 529-41.
- 27. **Toh, B.H., et al.**, *Cutting edge issues in autoimmune gastritis.* Clin Rev Allergy Immunol, 2012. 42(3): p. 269-78.
- 28. **Lauwers, G.Y., et al.**, *Pathology of non-Helicobacter pylori gastritis: extending the histopathologic horizons.* J Gastroenterol, 2010. 45(2): p. 131-45.
- 29. **Irvine, W.J., D.R. Cullen, and H. Mawhinney**, *Natural history of autoimmune achlorhydric atrophic gastritis. A 1-15-year follow-up study.* Lancet, 1974. 2(7879): p. 482-5.
- 30. **Toh, B.H., I.R. van Driel, and P.A. Gleeson**, *Pernicious anemia.* N Engl J Med, 1997. 337(20): p. 1441-8.
- 31. **Hershko, C., et al.**, Variable hematologic presentation of autoimmune gastritis: agerelated progression from iron deficiency to cobalamin depletion. Blood, 2006. 107(4): p. 1673-9.
- 32. **D'Elios, M.M., et al.**, *Gastric autoimmunity: the role of Helicobacter pylori and molecular mimicry.* Trends Mol Med, 2004. 10(7): p. 316-23.
- 33. **Veijola, L.I., et al.**, *Association of autoimmune type atrophic corpus gastritis with Helicobacter pylori infection.* World J Gastroenterol, 2010. 16(1): p. 83-8.
- 34. **Marshall, B.J. and J.R. Warren**, Unidentified curved bacilli in the stomach of patients with gastritis and peptic ulceration. Lancet, 1984. 1: p. 1311-5.
- 35. **Andersen, L.P. and L. Rasmussen**, *Helicobacter pylori-coccoid forms and biofilm formation.* FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol, 2009. 56(2): p. 112-5.
- 36. **Suerbaum, S. and P. Michetti**, *Helicobacter pylori infection.* N Engl J Med, 2002. 347(15): p. 1175-86.
- 37. **Kusters, J.G., A.H. van Vliet, and E.J. Kuipers**, *Pathogenesis of Helicobacter pylori infection.* Clin Microbiol Rev, 2006. 19(3): p. 449-90.
- 38. **Malaty, H.M. and D.Y. Graham**, *Importance of childhood socioeconomic status on the current prevalence of Helicobacter pylori infection.* Gut, 1994. 35: p. 742-5.
- 39. **Mégraud, F.**, *Epidemiology of Helicobacter pylori infection*. Gastroenterology clinics of North America, 1993. 22: p. 73-88.
- 40. **Crabtree, J.E.**, *Gastric mucosal inflammatory responses to Helicobacter pylori*. Aliment Pharmacol Ther, 1996. 10 Suppl 1: p. 29-37.
- 41. Schistosomes, liver flukes and Helicobacter pylori. IARC Working Group on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks to Humans. Lyon, 7-14 June 1994. IARC Monogr Eval Carcinog Risks Hum, 1994. 61: p. 1-241.

- 42. **Wong, B.C., et al.**, *Helicobacter pylori eradication to prevent gastric cancer in a highrisk region of China: a randomized controlled trial.* JAMA, 2004. 291(2): p. 187-94.
- 43. Xia, H.H. and N.J. Talley, Natural acquisition and spontaneous elimination of Helicobacter pylori infection: clinical implications. Am J Gastroenterol, 1997. 92(10): p. 1780-7.
- 44. **Peek, R.M. and J.E. Crabtree**, *Helicobacter infection and gastric neoplasia.* The Journal of pathology, 2006. 208: p. 233-48.
- 45. **Parkin, D.M.**, *The global health burden of infection-associated cancers in the year 2002.* Int J Cancer, 2006. 118(12): p. 3030-44.
- 46. **Takeuchi, H., et al.**, *Effect of Helicobacter pylori cdrA on interleukin-8 secretions and nuclear factor kappa B activation.* World journal of gastroenterology : WJG, 2012. 18: p. 425-34.
- 47. **Takeuchi, H., et al.**, *Cell elongation and cell death of helicobacter pylori is modulated by the disruption of cdrA (cell division-related gene A).* Microbiol Immunol, 2006. 50(7): p. 487-97.
- 48. **Mobley, H.L.T., L.T. Hu, and P.A. Foxall**, *Helicobacter-Pylori Urease Properties and Role in Pathogenesis.* Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology, 1991. 26: p. 39-46.
- 49. **McGee, D.J. and H.L. Mobley**, *Mechanisms of Helicobacter pylori infection: bacterial factors.* Current topics in microbiology and immunology, 1999. 241: p. 155-80.
- 50. **Peek, R.M., C. Fiske, and K.T. Wilson**, *Role of innate immunity in Helicobacter pyloriinduced gastric malignancy.* Physiological reviews, 2010. 90: p. 831-58.
- 51. **Noach, L.A., et al.**, *Mucosal tumor necrosis factor-alpha, interleukin-1 beta, and interleukin-8 production in patients with Helicobacter pylori infection.* Scand J Gastroenterol, 1994. 29(5): p. 425-9.
- 52. **Gionchetti, P., et al.**, *Enhanced mucosal interleukin-6 and -8 in Helicobacter pyloripositive dyspeptic patients.* Am J Gastroenterol, 1994. 89(6): p. 883-7.
- 53. **Crabtree, J.E., et al.**, *Mucosal tumour necrosis factor alpha and interleukin-6 in patients with Helicobacter pylori associated gastritis.* Gut, 1991. 32(12): p. 1473-7.
- 54. **Moss, S.F., et al.**, *Cytokine gene expression in Helicobacter pylori associated antral gastritis.* Gut, 1994. 35(11): p. 1567-70.
- 55. **Shimada, T. and A. Terano**, *Chemokine expression in Helicobacter pylori-infected gastric mucosa*. Journal of gastroenterology, 1998. 33: p. 613-7.
- 56. **Harada, A., N. Mukaida, and K. Matsushima**, *Use of Blocking Antibodies as Probes for in Vivo Functions of Chemokines.* Methods, 1996. 10(1): p. 166-74.
- 57. **Crabtree, J.E., et al.**, *CagA/cytotoxic strains of Helicobacter pylori and interleukin-8 in gastric epithelial cell lines.* J Clin Pathol, 1994. 47(10): p. 945-50.
- 58. **Sharma, S.A., et al.**, *Interleukin-8 response of gastric epithelial cell lines to Helicobacter pylori stimulation in vitro.* Infect Immun, 1995. 63(5): p. 1681-87.
- 59. **Taub, D.D. and J.J. Oppenheim**, *Review of the chemokine meeting the Third International Symposium of Chemotactic Cytokines.* Cytokine, 1993. 5(3): p. 175-9.
- 60. **Noach, L.A., et al.**, *Mucosal tumor necrosis factor-alpha, interleukin-1 beta, and interleukin-8 production in patients with Helicobacter pylori infection.* Scandinavian journal of gastroenterology, 1994. 29: p. 425-9.
- 61. **Yamaoka, Y., et al.**, *Expression of cytokine mRNA in gastric mucosa with Helicobacter pylori infection.* Scand J Gastroenterol, 1995. 30(12): p. 1153-9.
- 62. **Mai, U.E., et al.**, Soluble surface proteins from Helicobacter pylori activate monocytes/macrophages by lipopolysaccharide-independent mechanism. J Clin Invest, 1991. 87(3): p. 894-900.

- 63. **Watanabe, N., et al.**, *Proinflammatory cytokines and Helicobacter pylori stimulate CCchemokine expression in gastric epithelial cells.* J Physiol Pharmacol, 1997. 48(3): p. 405-13.
- 64. **Bodger, K. and J.E. Crabtree**, *Helicobacter pylori and gastric inflammation*. British medical bulletin, 1998. 54: p. 139-50.
- 65. **Choi, S.-C., et al.**, *DA-9601, a standardized extract of Artemisia asiatica, blocks TNFalpha-induced IL-8 and CCL20 production by inhibiting p38 kinase and NF-kappaB pathways in human gastric epithelial cells.* World journal of gastroenterology : WJG, 2006. 12: p. 4850-8.
- 66. **Crabtree, J.E., et al.**, *Helicobacter pylori induced interleukin-8 expression in gastric epithelial cells is associated with CagA positive phenotype.* Journal of clinical pathology, 1995. 48: p. 41-5.
- 67. **Tummuru, M.K., S.A. Sharma, and M.J. Blaser**, *Helicobacter pylori picB, a homologue of the Bordetella pertussis toxin secretion protein, is required for induction of IL-8 in gastric epithelial cells.* Mol Microbiol, 1995. 18(5): p. 867-76.
- 68. **Censini, S., et al.**, *cag, a pathogenicity island of Helicobacter pylori, encodes type I-specific and disease-associated virulence factors.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 1996. 93: p. 14648-53.
- 69. **Matsusaka, T., et al.**, *Transcription factors NF-IL6 and NF-kappa B synergistically activate transcription of the inflammatory cytokines, interleukin 6 and interleukin 8.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1993. 90(21): p. 10193-7.
- 70. **Caruso, R., et al.**, *IL-21 is highly produced in Helicobacter pylori-infected gastric mucosa and promotes gelatinases synthesis.* Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950), 2007. 178: p. 5957-65.
- 71. **Sen, R. and D. Baltimore**, *Inducibility of kappa immunoglobulin enhancer-binding protein Nf-kappa B by a posttranslational mechanism.* Cell, 1986. 47(6): p. 921-8.
- 72. **Shishodia, S. and B.B. Aggarwal**, *Nuclear factor-kappaB: a friend or a foe in cancer?* Biochem Pharmacol, 2004. 68(6): p. 1071-80.
- 73. **Bonizzi, G. and M. Karin**, *The two NF-kappaB activation pathways and their role in innate and adaptive immunity.* Trends Immunol, 2004. 25(6): p. 280-8.
- 74. **Barkett, M. and T.D. Gilmore**, *Control of apoptosis by Rel/NF-kappaB transcription factors*. Oncogene, 1999. 18(49): p. 6910-24.
- 75. **Hayden, M.S. and S. Ghosh**, *Shared principles in NF-kappaB signaling.* Cell, 2008. 132: p. 344-62.
- 76. **Gloire, G. and J. Piette**, *Redox regulation of nuclear post-translational modifications during NF-kappaB activation.* Antioxid Redox Signal, 2009. 11(9): p. 2209-22.
- 77. **Basak, S. and A. Hoffmann**, *Crosstalk via the NF-kappaB signaling system*. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev, 2008. 19(3-4): p. 187-97.
- 78. **Morgan, M.J. and Z.G. Liu**, *Crosstalk of reactive oxygen species and NF-kappaB signaling.* Cell Res, 2011. 21(1): p. 103-15.
- 79. **Ghosh, S., M.J. May, and E.B. Kopp**, *NF-kappa B and Rel proteins: evolutionarily conserved mediators of immune responses.* Annu Rev Immunol, 1998. 16: p. 225-60.
- 80. **Oliver, K.M., et al.**, *Hypoxia activates NF-kappaB-dependent gene expression through the canonical signaling pathway.* Antioxid Redox Signal, 2009. 11(9): p. 2057-64.
- 81. **DiDonato, J.A., F. Mercurio, and M. Karin**, *Phosphorylation of I kappa B alpha precedes but is not sufficient for its dissociation from NF-kappa B.* Mol Cell Biol, 1995. 15(3): p. 1302-11.
- 82. **Arenzana-Seisdedos, F., et al.**, *Inducible nuclear expression of newly synthesized I kappa B alpha negatively regulates DNA-binding and transcriptional activities of NF-kappa B.* Mol Cell Biol, 1995. 15(5): p. 2689-96.

- 83. **Brown, K., et al.**, *Mutual regulation of the transcriptional activator NF-kappa B and its inhibitor, I kappa B-alpha.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1993. 90(6): p. 2532-6.
- 84. **Arenzana-Seisdedos, F., et al.**, *Nuclear localization of I kappa B alpha promotes active transport of NF-kappa B from the nucleus to the cytoplasm.* J Cell Sci, 1997. 110 (Pt 3): p. 369-78.
- 85. **Rodriguez, M.S., et al.**, *Nuclear retention of IkappaBalpha protects it from signalinduced degradation and inhibits nuclear factor kappaB transcriptional activation.* J Biol Chem, 1999. 274(13): p. 9108-15.
- 86. **Cramer, P. and C.W. Muller**, *A firm hand on NFkappaB: structures of the IkappaBalpha-NFkappaB complex.* Structure, 1999. 7(1): p. R1-6.
- 87. **Ghosh, S. and M. Karin**, *Missing pieces in the NF-kappaB puzzle*. Cell, 2002. 109 Suppl: p. S81-96.
- 88. **Gallagher, D., et al.**, *Nuclear factor-kappaB activation via tyrosine phosphorylation of inhibitor kappaB-alpha is crucial for ciliary neurotrophic factor-promoted neurite growth from developing neurons.* J Neurosci, 2007. 27(36): p. 9664-9.
- 89. **Gloire, G., S. Legrand-Poels, and J. Piette**, *NF-kappaB activation by reactive oxygen species: fifteen years later.* Biochem Pharmacol, 2006. 72(11): p. 1493-505.
- 90. **Qing, G., Z. Qu, and G. Xiao**, *Regulation of NF-kappa B2 p100 processing by its cis-acting domain.* J Biol Chem, 2005. 280(1): p. 18-27.
- 91. **Zarnegar, B., et al.**, *Control of canonical NF-kappaB activation through the NIK-IKK complex pathway.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2008. 105(9): p. 3503-8.
- 92. **Dejardin, E.**, *The alternative NF-kappaB pathway from biochemistry to biology: pitfalls and promises for future drug development.* Biochem Pharmacol, 2006. 72(9): p. 1161-79.
- 93. **Pahl, H.L.**, *Activators and target genes of Rel/NF-kappaB transcription factors.* Oncogene, 1999. 18: p. 6853-66.
- 94. **van Den Brink, G.R., et al.**, *Expression and activation of NF-kappa B in the antrum of the human stomach.* Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950), 2000. 164: p. 3353-9.
- 95. **Yasumoto, K., et al.**, *Tumor necrosis factor alpha and interferon gamma synergistically induce interleukin 8 production in a human gastric cancer cell line through acting concurrently on AP-1 and NF-kB-like binding sites of the interleukin 8 gene.* The Journal of biological chemistry, 1992. 267: p. 22506-11.
- 96. **Auphan, N., et al.**, *Immunosuppression by glucocorticoids: inhibition of NF-kappa B activity through induction of I kappa B synthesis.* Science (New York, N.Y.), 1995. 270: p. 286-90.
- 97. **Scheinman, R.I., et al.**, *Role of transcriptional activation of I kappa B alpha in mediation of immunosuppression by glucocorticoids.* Science (New York, N.Y.), 1995. 270: p. 283-6.
- 98. **Rovin, B.H., L. Lu, and A. Cosio**, *Cyclopentenone prostaglandins inhibit cytokine-induced nf-kappab activation and chemokine production by human mesangial cells.* J Am Soc Nephrol, 2001. 12(8): p. 1659-67.
- 99. **Pierce, J.W., et al.**, *Salicylates inhibit I kappa B-alpha phosphorylation, endothelialleukocyte adhesion molecule expression, and neutrophil transmigration.* Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950), 1996. 156: p. 3961-9.
- 100. **Yin, M.J., Y. Yamamoto, and R.B. Gaynor**, *The anti-inflammatory agents aspirin and salicylate inhibit the activity of I(kappa)B kinase-beta.* Nature, 1998. 396: p. 77-80.
- 101. **Karin, M., Y. Yamamoto, and Q.M. Wang**, *The IKK NF-kappa B system: a treasure trove for drug development.* Nature reviews. Drug discovery, 2004. 3: p. 17-26.
- 102. **Frantz, B., et al.**, *Calcineurin acts in synergy with PMA to inactivate I kappa B/MAD3, an inhibitor of NF-kappa B.* The EMBO journal, 1994. 13: p. 861-70.

- 103. **Venkataraman, L., S.J. Burakoff, and R. Sen**, *FK506 inhibits antigen receptormediated induction of c-rel in B and T lymphoid cells.* The Journal of experimental medicine, 1995. 181: p. 1091-9.
- 104. **Grisham, M.B., et al.**, *Inhibition of NF-kappa B activation in vitro and in vivo: role of 26S proteasome.* Methods Enzymol, 1999. 300: p. 345-63.
- 105. **Palombella, V.J., et al.**, *The ubiquitin-proteasome pathway is required for processing the NF-kappa B1 precursor protein and the activation of NF-kappa B.* Cell, 1994. 78(5): p. 773-85.
- 106. **Jobin, C., et al.**, Mediation by NF-kappa B of cytokine induced expression of intercellular adhesion molecule 1 (ICAM-1) in an intestinal epithelial cell line, a process blocked by proteasome inhibitors. Gut, 1998. 42(6): p. 779-87.
- 107. **Tsai, S.H., S.Y. Lin-Shiau, and J.K. Lin**, *Suppression of nitric oxide synthase and the down-regulation of the activation of NFkappaB in macrophages by resveratrol.* British journal of pharmacology, 1999. 126: p. 673-80.
- 108. **Bowie, A.G. and L.A. O'Neill**, *Vitamin C inhibits NF-kappa B activation by TNF via the activation of p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase.* Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950), 2000. 165: p. 7180-8.
- 109. **Min, Y.D., et al.**, *Quercetin inhibits expression of inflammatory cytokines through attenuation of NF-kappaB and p38 MAPK in HMC-1 human mast cell line.* Inflamm Res, 2007. 56(5): p. 210-5.
- 110. **Kang, B.Y., et al.**, Inhibition of interleukin-12 production in mouse macrophages via decreased nuclear factor-kappaB DNA binding activity by myricetin, a naturally occurring flavonoid. Arch Pharm Res, 2005. 28(3): p. 274-9.
- 111. **Holmes-McNary, M. and A.S. Baldwin, Jr.**, *Chemopreventive properties of transresveratrol are associated with inhibition of activation of the IkappaB kinase.* Cancer Res, 2000. 60(13): p. 3477-83.
- 112. **Kabe, Y., et al.**, *Redox regulation of NF-kappaB activation: distinct redox regulation between the cytoplasm and the nucleus.* Antioxid Redox Signal, 2005. 7(3-4): p. 395-403.
- 113. **Sies, H. and E. Cadenas**, *Oxidative stress: damage to intact cells and organs.* Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci, 1985. 311(1152): p. 617-31.
- 114. **Traenckner, E.B., et al.**, *Phosphorylation of human I kappa B-alpha on serines 32 and 36 controls I kappa B-alpha proteolysis and NF-kappa B activation in response to diverse stimuli.* EMBO J, 1995. 14(12): p. 2876-83.
- 115. **Schreck, R. and P.A. Baeuerle**, *A role for oxygen radicals as second messengers.* Trends in Cell Biology, 1991. 1: p. 39-42.
- 116. **Schoonbroodt, S. and J. Piette**, *Oxidative stress interference with the nuclear factorkappa B activation pathways.* Biochem Pharmacol, 2000. 60(8): p. 1075-83.
- 117. **Hayakawa, M., et al.**, *Evidence that reactive oxygen species do not mediate NF-kappaB activation.* EMBO J, 2003. 22(13): p. 3356-66.
- 118. **Kamata, H., et al.**, *Hydrogen peroxide activates IkappaB kinases through phosphorylation of serine residues in the activation loops.* FEBS Lett, 2002. 519(1-3): p. 231-7.
- 119. **Storz, P., H. Doppler, and A. Toker**, *Activation loop phosphorylation controls protein kinase D-dependent activation of nuclear factor kappaB.* Mol Pharmacol, 2004. 66(4): p. 870-9.
- 120. **Jamaluddin, M., et al.**, *TNF-alpha-induced NF-kappaB/RelA Ser(276) phosphorylation and enhanceosome formation is mediated by an ROS-dependent PKAc pathway.* Cell Signal, 2007. 19(7): p. 1419-33.

- 121. **Korn, S.H., et al.**, *Cytokine-induced activation of nuclear factor-kappa B is inhibited by hydrogen peroxide through oxidative inactivation of IkappaB kinase.* J Biol Chem, 2001. 276(38): p. 35693-700.
- 122. **Wang, T., X. Zhang, and J.J. Li**, *The role of NF-kappaB in the regulation of cell stress responses.* Int Immunopharmacol, 2002. 2(11): p. 1509-20.
- 123. **Wu, M., et al.**, *Sustained oxidative stress inhibits NF-kappaB activation partially via inactivating the proteasome.* Free Radic Biol Med, 2009. 46(1): p. 62-9.
- 124. **Johnson, F. and C. Giulivi**, *Superoxide dismutases and their impact upon human health.* Mol Aspects Med, 2005. 26(4-5): p. 340-52.
- 125. **Liou, W., et al.**, *Distribution of CuZn superoxide dismutase in rat liver*. Free Radic Biol Med, 1993. 14(2): p. 201-7.
- 126. **Crapo, J.D., et al.**, *Copper,zinc superoxide dismutase is primarily a cytosolic protein in human cells.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1992. 89(21): p. 10405-9.
- 127. **Keller, G.A., et al.**, *Cu,Zn superoxide dismutase is a peroxisomal enzyme in human fibroblasts and hepatoma cells.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1991. 88(16): p. 7381-5.
- 128. Weisiger, R.A. and I. Fridovich, *Superoxide dismutase. Organelle specificity.* J Biol Chem, 1973. 248(10): p. 3582-92.
- 129. **Siomek, A., et al.**, *Cu,Zn-superoxide dismutase deficiency in mice leads to organ-specific increase in oxidatively damaged DNA and NF-kappaB1 protein activity.* Acta Biochim Pol, 2010. 57(4): p. 577-83.
- 130. **Fridovich, I.**, *Superoxide anion radical (02-.), superoxide dismutases, and related matters.* J Biol Chem, 1997. 272(30): p. 18515-7.
- 131. **Storz, P., H. Doppler, and A. Toker**, *Protein kinase D mediates mitochondrion-tonucleus signaling and detoxification from mitochondrial reactive oxygen species.* Mol Cell Biol, 2005. 25(19): p. 8520-30.
- 132. **Deisseroth, A. and A.L. Dounce**, *Catalase: Physical and chemical properties, mechanism of catalysis, and physiological role.* Physiol Rev, 1970. 50(3): p. 319-75.
- 133. **Gopalakrishnan, A. and A.N. Tony Kong**, *Anticarcinogenesis by dietary phytochemicals: cytoprotection by Nrf2 in normal cells and cytotoxicity by modulation of transcription factors NF-kappa B and AP-1 in abnormal cancer cells.* Food Chem Toxicol, 2008. 46(4): p. 1257-70.
- 134. **La Vecchia, C. and A. Tavani**, *Fruit and vegetables, and human cancer.* European journal of cancer prevention : the official journal of the European Cancer Prevention Organisation (ECP), 1998. 7: p. 3-8.
- 135. **Alvarez-Suarez, J.M., et al.**, Strawberry polyphenols attenuate ethanol-induced gastric lesions in rats by activation of antioxidant enzymes and attenuation of MDA increase. PloS one, 2011. 6: p. e25878.
- 136. **Crozier, A.**, *Dietary phenolics, absorption, mammalian and microbial metabolism and colonic health.* Mol Nutr Food Res, 2009. 53 Suppl 1: p. S5-6.
- 137. **Bazzano, L.A., M. Serdula, and S. Liu**, *Prevention of type 2 diabetes by diet and lifestyle modification.* J Am Coll Nutr, 2005. 24(5): p. 310-9.
- 138. **Havas, S., et al.**, *5 a day for better health: a new research initiative.* J Am Diet Assoc, 1994. 94(1): p. 32-6.
- 139. **Halvorsen, B.L., et al.**, *Content of redox-active compounds (ie, antioxidants) in foods consumed in the United States.* Am J Clin Nutr, 2006. 84(1): p. 95-135.
- 140. **Cho, M.J., et al.**, *Flavonoid glycosides and antioxidant capacity of various blackberry and red grape genotypes determined by high-performance liquid chromatogrphy/ mass spectrometry.* J. Sci. Food Agric., 2004. 84: p. 1771–1782.

- 141. **Gasperotti, M., et al.**, *Profiling and accurate quantification of Rubus ellagitannins and ellagic acid conjugates using direct UPLC-Q-TOF HDMS and HPLC-DAD analysis.* Journal of agricultural and food chemistry, 2010. 58: p. 4602-16.
- 142. **Hager, T.J., et al.**, *Ellagitannin composition of blackberry as determined by HPLC-ESI-MS and MALDI-TOF-MS.* Journal of agricultural and food chemistry, 2008. 56: p. 661-9.
- 143. **Hassimotto, N.M. and F.M. Lajolo**, *Antioxidant status in rats after long-term intake of anthocyanins and ellagitannins from blackberries.* Journal of the science of food and agriculture, 2011. 91: p. 523-31.
- 144. **Moyer, R.A., et al.**, *Anthocyanins, phenolics, and antioxidant capacity in diverse small fruits: vaccinium, rubus, and ribes.* Journal of agricultural and food chemistry, 2002. 50: p. 519-25.
- 145. **Prior, R.L., et al.**, Assays for hydrophilic and lipophilic antioxidant capacity (oxygen radical absorbance capacity (ORAC(FL))) of plasma and other biological and food samples. Journal of agricultural and food chemistry, 2003. 51: p. 3273-9.
- 146. Jordheim, M., K.H. Enerstvedt, and O.M. Andersen, Identification of cyanidin 3-0- β-(6["] -(3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaroyl)glucoside) and other anthocyanins from wild and cultivated blackberries. Journal of agricultural and food chemistry, 2011. 59: p. 7436-40.
- 147. **Wada, L. and B. Ou**, *Antioxidant activity and phenolic content of Oregon caneberries.* J Agric Food Chem, 2002. 50(12): p. 3495-500.
- 148. Giusti, M.M. and P. Jing, *Berry Fruit. Value-Added Products for Health Promotion, 1st ed.* Vol. 1. 2007.
- 149. **Murapa, P., et al.**, *Anthocyanin-rich fractions of blackberry extracts reduce UV-induced free radicals and oxidative damage in keratinocytes.* Phytotherapy research : PTR, 2012. 26: p. 106-12.
- 150. **Tate, P., et al.**, Blackberry extracts inhibit UV-induced mutagenesis in Salmonella typhimurium TA100. Nutr. Res., 2006. 26: p. 100-104.
- 151. **Serraino, I., et al.**, *Protective effects of cyanidin-3-O-glucoside from blackberry extract against peroxynitrite-induced endothelial dysfunction and vascular failure.* Life Sci, 2003. 73(9): p. 1097-114.
- 152. **Boivin, D., et al.**, *Inhibition of cancer cell proliferation and suppression of TNF-induced activation of NFkappaB by edible berry juice.* Anticancer research, 2007. 27: p. 937-48.
- 153. **Dai, J., J.D. Patel, and R.J. Mumper**, *Characterization of blackberry extract and its antiproliferative and anti-inflammatory properties.* Journal of medicinal food, 2007. 10: p. 258-65.
- 154. **Danaher, R.J., et al.**, *Antiviral effects of blackberry extract against herpes simplex virus type 1.* Oral surgery, oral medicine, oral pathology, oral radiology, and endodontics, 2011. 112: p. e31-5.
- 155. **Koponen, J.M., et al.**, *Contents of anthocyanins and ellagitannins in selected foods consumed in Finland.* Journal of agricultural and food chemistry, 2007. 55: p. 1612-9.
- 156. **Mullen, W., et al.**, *Ellagitannins, flavonoids, and other phenolics in red raspberries and their contribution to antioxidant capacity and vasorelaxation properties.* Journal of agricultural and food chemistry, 2002. 50: p. 5191-6.
- 157. **Rao, a.V. and D.M. Snyder**, *Raspberries and human health: a review.* Journal of agricultural and food chemistry, 2010. 58: p. 3871-83.
- 158. **Beekwilder, J., R.D. Hall, and C.H. de Vos**, *Identification and dietary relevance of antioxidants from raspberry.* Biofactors, 2005. 23(4): p. 197-205.
- 159. **Meyer, A.S., M. Heinonen, and E.N. Frankel**, *Antioxidant interactions of catechin, cyanidin, caffeic acid, quercetin, and ellagic acid on human LDL oxidation.* Food Chem, 1998. 61: p. 71-75.

- 160. **Weisel, T., et al.**, *An anthocyanin/polyphenolic-rich fruit juice reduces oxidative DNA damage and increases glutathione level in healthy probands.* Biotechnol J, 2006. 1(4): p. 388-97.
- 161. **Huang, C., et al.**, Black raspberry extracts inhibit benzo(a)pyrene diol-epoxide-induced activator protein 1 activation and VEGF transcription by targeting the phosphotidylinositol 3-kinase/Akt pathway. Cancer Res, 2006. 66(1): p. 581-7.
- 162. Liu, Z., et al., Black raspberry extract and fractions contain angiogenesis inhibitors. J Agric Food Chem, 2005. 53(10): p. 3909-15.
- 163. **Seeram, N.P., et al.**, *Blackberry, black raspberry, blueberry, cranberry, red raspberry, and strawberry extracts inhibit growth and stimulate apoptosis of human cancer cells in vitro.* Journal of agricultural and food chemistry, 2006. 54: p. 9329-39.
- 164. **Zhang, Z., et al.**, *A black raspberry extract inhibits proliferation and regulates apoptosis in cervical cancer cells.* Gynecologic oncology, 2011. 123: p. 401-6.
- 165. **Kresty, L.A., et al.**, *Transitioning from preclinical to clinical chemopreventive assessments of lyophilized black raspberries: interim results show berries modulate markers of oxidative stress in Barrett's esophagus patients.* Nutr Cancer, 2006. 54(1): p. 148-56.
- 166. **Mallery, S.R., et al.**, *Topical application of a bioadhesive black raspberry gel modulates gene expression and reduces cyclooxygenase 2 protein in human premalignant oral lesions.* Cancer Res, 2008. 68(12): p. 4945-57.
- 167. **McDougall, G.J. and D. Stewart**, *The inhibitory effects of berry polyphenols on digestive enzymes.* Biofactors, 2005. 23(4): p. 189-95.
- 168. **McDougall, G.J., et al.**, *Different polyphenolic components of soft fruits inhibit alpha-amylase and alpha-glucosidase.* J Agric Food Chem, 2005. 53(7): p. 2760-6.
- 169. **Ryan, T., J.M. Wilkinson, and H.M. Cavanagh**, *Antibacterial activity of raspberry cordial in vitro.* Res Vet Sci, 2001. 71(3): p. 155-9.
- 170. **Nohynek, L.J., et al.**, *Berry phenolics: antimicrobial properties and mechanisms of action against severe human pathogens.* Nutrition and cancer, 2006. 54: p. 18-32.
- 171. **Chatterjee, A., et al.**, *Inhibition of Helicobacter pylori in vitro by various berry extracts, with enhanced susceptibility to clarithromycin.* Molecular and cellular biochemistry, 2004. 265: p. 19-26.
- 172. **Anthony, J.-P., et al.**, *Differential effectiveness of berry polyphenols as anti-giardial agents.* Parasitology, 2011. 138: p. 1110-6.
- 173. **Hannum, S.M.**, *Potential impact of strawberries on human health: a review of the science.* Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr, 2004. 44(1): p. 1-17.
- 174. **Seeram, N.P.**, *Berry Fruits for Cancer Prevention : Current Status and Future Prospects.* J. Agric. Food Chem., 2008. 56: p. 630-635.
- 175. **Aaby, K., G. Skrede, and R.E. Wrolstad**, *Phenolic composition and antioxidant activities in flesh and achenes of strawberries (Fragaria ananassa).* J Agric Food Chem, 2005. 53(10): p. 4032-40.
- 176. **Maatta-Riihinen, K.R., A. Kamal-Eldin, and A.R. Torronen**, *Identification and quantification of phenolic compounds in berries of Fragaria and Rubus species (family Rosaceae).* J Agric Food Chem, 2004. 52(20): p. 6178-87.
- 177. **Clifford, M.N.**, *Anthocyanins nature, occurrence and dietary burden.* Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture, 2000. 80(7): p. 1063-1072.
- 178. **Buendía, B., et al.**, *HPLC-MS analysis of proanthocyanidin oligomers and other phenolics in 15 strawberry cultivars.* Journal of agricultural and food chemistry, 2010. 58: p. 3916-26.

- 179. **Wang, S.Y. and H.S. Lin**, *Antioxidant activity in fruits and leaves of blackberry, raspberry, and strawberry varies with cultivar and developmental stage.* J Agric Food Chem, 2000. 48(2): p. 140-6.
- 180. **Tulipani, S., et al.**, *Influence of environmental and genetic factors on health-related compounds in strawberry.* Food Chemistry, 2011. 124(3): p. 906-913.
- 181. **Kosar, M., et al.**, *Phenolic composition of strawberry genotypes at different maturation stages.* J Agric Food Chem, 2004. 52(6): p. 1586-9.
- 182. **Gasperotti, M., et al.**, *Evolution of Ellagitannin Content and Profile during Fruit Ripening in Fragaria spp.* Journal of agricultural and food chemistry, 2013.
- 183. **Castro, I., et al.**, *Comparative study of Selva and Camarosa strawberries for the commercial market.* Journal of Food Science, 2002. 67(6): p. 2132-2137.
- 184. **Garcia-Viguera, C., P. Zafrilla, and F.A. Tomas-Barberan**, *The use of acetone as an extraction solvent for anthocyanins from strawberry fruit.* Phytochemical Analysis, 1998. 9(6): p. 274-277.
- 185. **Olsson, M.E., et al.**, *Inhibition of cancer cell proliferation in vitro by fruit and berry extracts and correlations with antioxidant levels.* Journal of agricultural and food chemistry, 2004. 52: p. 7264-71.
- 186. **Tulipani S., R.S., Capocasa F., Mezzetti B., Battino M.**, *The nutritional quality o f strawberry (Fragaria x ananassa) a fter s hort-refrigeration: ge netic influences.* Functional Plant Science and Biotechnology, 2010. 4(1): p. 84-89.
- 187. **Jin, P., et al.**, *Effect of cultural system and storage temperature on antioxidant capacity and phenolic compounds in strawberries.* Food Chemistry, 2011. 124(1): p. 262-270.
- 188. **Ayala-Zavala, J.F., et al.**, *Effect of storage temperatures on antioxidant capacity and aroma compounds in strawberry fruit.* Lebensmittel-Wissenschaft Und-Technologie-Food Science and Technology, 2004. 37(7): p. 687-695.
- 189. **Piljac-Zegarac, J. and D. Samec**, *Antioxidant stability of small fruits in postharvest storage at room and refrigerator temperatures.* Food Research International, 2011. 44(1): p. 345-350.
- 190. **Kevers, C., et al.**, *Evolution of antioxidant capacity during storage of selected fruits and vegetables.* J Agric Food Chem, 2007. 55(21): p. 8596-603.
- 191. **Kähkönen, M., et al.**, *Antioxidant activity of isolated ellagitannins from red raspberries and cloudberries.* Journal of agricultural and food chemistry, 2012. 60: p. 1167-74.
- 192. **Pajk, T., et al.**, *Efficiency of apples, strawberries, and tomatoes for reduction of oxidative stress in pigs as a model for humans.* Nutrition, 2006. 22(4): p. 376-84.
- 193. **Tulipani, S., et al.**, *Strawberry consumption improves plasma antioxidant status and erythrocyte resistance to oxidative haemolysis in humans.* Food Chem, 2011. 128(1): p. 180-6.
- 194. **Ozsahin, A.D., et al.**, *The fruit extract of three strawberry cultivars prevents lipid peroxidation and protects the unsaturated fatty acids in the Fenton reagent environment.* Int J Food Sci Nutr, 2012. 63(3): p. 353-7.
- 195. **Wang, S.Y., et al.**, *Inhibitory effect on activator protein-1, nuclear factor-kappaB, and cell transformation by extracts of strawberries (Fragaria x ananassa Duch.).* J Agric Food Chem, 2005. 53(10): p. 4187-93.
- 196. **Zhang, Y., et al.**, Isolation and identification of strawberry phenolics with antioxidant and human cancer cell antiproliferative properties. J Agric Food Chem, 2008. 56(3): p. 670-5.
- 197. **Giampieri, F., et al.**, *Photoprotective potential of strawberry (Fragaria x ananassa)* extract against UV-A irradiation damage on human fibroblasts. J Agric Food Chem, 2012. 60(9): p. 2322-7.

- 198. **da Silva Pinto, M., et al.**, *Functionality of bioactive compounds in Brazilian strawberry* (*Fragaria x ananassa Duch.*) *cultivars: evaluation of hyperglycemia and hypertension potential using in vitro models.* J Agric Food Chem, 2008. 56(12): p. 4386-92.
- 199. **Pinto, M.D., et al.**, Evaluation of Antiproliferative, Anti-Type 2 Diabetes, and Antihypertension Potentials of Ellagitannins from Strawberries (Fragaria x ananassa Duch.) Using In Vitro Models. Journal of Medicinal Food, 2010. 13(5): p. 1027-1035.
- 200. **Basu, A., et al.**, *Strawberries decrease atherosclerotic markers in subjects with metabolic syndrome.* Nutrition research (New York, N.Y.), 2010. 30: p. 462-9.
- 201. **Papoutsi, Z., et al.**, Walnut extract (Juglans regia L.) and its component ellagic acid exhibit anti-inflammatory activity in human aorta endothelial cells and osteoblastic activity in the cell line KS483. The British journal of nutrition, 2008. 99: p. 715-22.
- 202. **Ellis, C.L., et al.**, *Attenuation of meal-induced inflammatory and thrombotic responses in overweight men and women after 6-week daily strawberry (Fragaria) intake. A randomized placebo-controlled trial.* Journal of atherosclerosis and thrombosis, 2011. 18: p. 318-27.
- 203. **Parelman, M.A., et al.**, *Dietary strawberry powder reduces blood glucose concentrations in obese and lean C57BL/6 mice, and selectively lowers plasma C-reactive protein in lean mice.* Br J Nutr, 2012. 108(10): p. 1789-99.
- 204. **Del Bubba, M., et al.**, *Liquid chromatographic/electrospray ionization tandem mass spectrometric study of polyphenolic composition of four cultivars of Fragaria vesca L. berries and their comparative evaluation.* Journal of mass spectrometry : JMS, 2012. 47: p. 1207-20.
- 205. **Kanodia, L., M. Borgohain, and S. Das**, *Effect of fruit extract of Fragaria vesca L. on experimentally induced inflammatory bowel disease in albino rats.* Indian journal of pharmacology, 2011. 43: p. 18-21.
- 206. **Vennat, B., et al.**, *Procyanidins from the roots of Fragaria vesca: characterization and pharmacological approach.* Chem Pharm Bull (Tokyo), 1988. 36(2): p. 828-33.
- 207. **Okuda, T., T. Yoshida, and T. Hatano**, *Hydrolyzable tannins and related polyphenols.* Fortschr Chem Org Naturst, 1995. 66: p. 1-117.
- 208. **Hakkinen, S.H., et al.**, *Influence of domestic processing and storage on flavonol contents in berries.* J Agric Food Chem, 2000. 48(7): p. 2960-5.
- 209. **Zafrilla, P., F. Ferreres, and F.A. Tomas-Barberan**, *Effect of processing and storage on the antioxidant ellagic acid derivatives and flavonoids of red raspberry (Rubus idaeus) jams.* J Agric Food Chem, 2001. 49(8): p. 3651-5.
- Gil, M.I., et al., Antioxidant activity of pomegranate juice and its relationship with phenolic composition and processing. Journal of agricultural and food chemistry, 2000. 48: p. 4581-9.
- 211. **Fukuda, T., H. Ito, and T. Yoshida**, *Antioxidative polyphenols from walnuts (Juglans regia L.).* Phytochemistry, 2003. 63(7): p. 795-801.
- 212. **Daniel, E.M., et al.**, *Extraction, stability, and quantitation of ellagic acid in various fruits and nuts.* Journal of Food Composition and Analysis, 1989. 2: p. 338-349.
- 213. **Häkkinen, S.H., et al.**, *Influence of domestic processing and storage on flavonol contents in berries.* Journal of agricultural and food chemistry, 2000. 48: p. 2960-5.
- 214. **Vrhovsek, U., et al.**, *Concentration and mean degree of polymerization of Rubus ellagitannins evaluated by optimized acid methanolysis.* Journal of agricultural and food chemistry, 2006. 54: p. 4469-75.
- 215. **Hikino, H., et al.**, *Antihepatotoxic actions of tannins.* J Ethnopharmacol, 1985. 14(1): p. 19-29.

- 216. **Okuda, T., et al.**, *Studies on the activities of tannins and related compounds from medicinal plants and drugs. I. Inhibitory effects on lipid peroxidation in mitochondria and microsomes of liver.* Chem Pharm Bull (Tokyo), 1983. 31(5): p. 1625-31.
- 217. Adams, L.S., et al., *Pomegranate juice, total pomegranate ellagitannins, and punicalagin suppress inflammatory cell signaling in colon cancer cells.* Journal of agricultural and food chemistry, 2006. 54: p. 980-5.
- 218. **Dell'agli, M., et al.**, *Ellagitannins of the fruit rind of pomegranate (Punica granatum)* antagonize in vitro the host inflammatory response mechanisms involved in the onset of malaria. Malaria journal, 2010. 9: p. 208.
- 219. **Losso, J.N., et al.**, *In vitro anti-proliferative activities of ellagic acid.* The Journal of nutritional biochemistry, 2004. 15: p. 672-8.
- 220. **Heber, D.**, *Multitargeted therapy of cancer by ellagitannins.* Cancer letters, 2008. 269: p. 262-8.
- 221. **Ross, H.A., G.J. McDougall, and D. Stewart**, *Antiproliferative activity is predominantly associated with ellagitannins in raspberry extracts.* Phytochemistry, 2007. 68: p. 218-28.
- 222. **Inoue, M., et al.**, *Antioxidant, gallic acid, induces apoptosis in HL-60RG cells.* Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 1994. 204(2): p. 898-904.
- 223. **Sakagami, H., et al.**, *Induction of apoptosis and anti-HIV activity by tannin- and ligninrelated substances.* Basic Life Sci, 1999. 66: p. 595-611.
- 224. **Puupponen-Pimiä, R., et al.**, *Bioactive berry compounds-novel tools against human pathogens.* Applied microbiology and biotechnology, 2005. 67: p. 8-18.
- 225. **Fukuchi, K., et al.**, *Inhibition of herpes simplex virus infection by tannins and related compounds.* Antiviral Res, 1989. 11(5-6): p. 285-97.
- 226. **Dell'Agli, M., et al.**, *Antiplasmodial activity of Punica granatum L. fruit rind.* Journal of ethnopharmacology, 2009. 125: p. 279-85.
- 227. F.A., T.-B., E. J.C., and G.-C. M., *Bioavailability and metabolism of ellagic acid and ellagitannins*, in *Chemistry and Biology of Ellagitannins*, S.p. Quideau, Editor. 2009. p. 273-297.
- 228. Larrosa, M., F.A. Tomas-Barberan, and J.C. Espin, *The dietary hydrolysable tannin punicalagin releases ellagic acid that induces apoptosis in human colon adenocarcinoma Caco-2 cells by using the mitochondrial pathway.* J Nutr Biochem, 2006. 17(9): p. 611-25.
- 229. **Smart, R.C., et al.**, *Disposition of the naturally occurring antimutagenic plant phenol, ellagic acid, and its synthetic derivatives, 3-0-decylellagic acid and 3,3'-di-0-methylellagic acid in mice.* Carcinogenesis, 1986. 7(10): p. 1663-7.
- 230. **Seeram, N.P., R. Lee, and D. Heber**, *Bioavailability of ellagic acid in human plasma after consumption of ellagitannins from pomegranate (Punica granatum L.) juice.* Clinica chimica acta; international journal of clinical chemistry, 2004. 348: p. 63-8.
- 231. **Stoner, G.D., et al.**, *Pharmacokinetics of anthocyanins and ellagic acid in healthy volunteers fed freeze-dried black raspberries daily for 7 days.* J Clin Pharmacol, 2005. 45(10): p. 1153-64.
- 232. **Seeram, N.P., et al.**, *Pomegranate juice ellagitannin metabolites are present in human plasma and some persist in urine for up to 48 hours.* J Nutr, 2006. 136(10): p. 2481-5.
- 233. **Cerdá, B., F.A. Tomás-Barberán, and J.C. Espín**, *Metabolism of antioxidant and chemopreventive ellagitannins from strawberries, raspberries, walnuts, and oak-aged wine in humans: identification of biomarkers and individual variability.* Journal of agricultural and food chemistry, 2005. 53: p. 227-35.
- 234. **Espín, J.C., et al.**, *Iberian pig as a model to clarify obscure points in the bioavailability and metabolism of ellagitannins in humans.* Journal of agricultural and food chemistry, 2007. 55: p. 10476-85.

- 235. **Cerdá, B., et al.**, *The potent in vitro antioxidant ellagitannins from pomegranate juice are metabolised into bioavailable but poor antioxidant hydroxy-6H-dibenzopyran-6-one derivatives by the colonic microflora of healthy humans.* European journal of nutrition, 2004. 43: p. 205-20.
- 236. **Cerda, B., et al.**, *Pomegranate juice supplementation in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a 5-week randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial.* Eur J Clin Nutr, 2006. 60(2): p. 245-53.
- 237. **Mertens-Talcott, S.U., et al.**, *Absorption, metabolism, and antioxidant effects of pomegranate (Punica granatum l.) polyphenols after ingestion of a standardized extract in healthy human volunteers.* J Agric Food Chem, 2006. 54(23): p. 8956-61.
- 238. **Tappenden, K.A. and A.S. Deutsch**, *The physiological relevance of the intestinal microbiota--contributions to human health.* Journal of the American College of Nutrition, 2007. 26: p. 679S-83S.
- 239. **Forester, S.C. and A.L. Waterhouse**, *Metabolites are key to understanding health effects of wine polyphenolics.* The Journal of nutrition, 2009. 139: p. 1824S-31S.
- 240. **Festa, F., et al.**, *Strong antioxidant activity of ellagic acid in mammalian cells in vitro revealed by the comet assay.* Anticancer Res, 2001. 21(6A): p. 3903-8.
- 241. **Bae, J.Y., et al.**, *Dietary compound ellagic acid alleviates skin wrinkle and inflammation induced by UV-B irradiation.* Exp Dermatol, 2010. 19(8): p. e182-90.
- 242. Han, D.H., M.J. Lee, and J.H. Kim, *Antioxidant and apoptosis-inducing activities of ellagic acid.* Anticancer Res, 2006. 26(5A): p. 3601-6.
- 243. **Seeram, N.P., et al.**, *In vitro antiproliferative, apoptotic and antioxidant activities of punicalagin, ellagic acid and a total pomegranate tannin extract are enhanced in combination with other polyphenols as found in pomegranate juice.* J Nutr Biochem, 2005. 16(6): p. 360-7.
- 244. **Qiu, Z., et al.**, *In vitro antioxidant and antiproliferative effects of ellagic acid and its colonic metabolite, urolithins, on human bladder cancer T24 cells.* Food Chem Toxicol, 2013. 59: p. 428-37.
- 245. **Hseu, Y.C., et al.**, *Ellagic acid protects human keratinocyte (HaCaT) cells against UVAinduced oxidative stress and apoptosis through the upregulation of the HO-1 and Nrf-2 antioxidant genes.* Food Chem Toxicol, 2012. 50(5): p. 1245-55.
- 246. **Kim, Y.S., T. Zerin, and H.Y. Song**, *Antioxidant action of ellagic acid ameliorates* paraquat-induced A549 cytotoxicity. Biol Pharm Bull, 2013. 36(4): p. 609-15.
- 247. **Uzar, E., et al.**, *Ellagic acid attenuates oxidative stress on brain and sciatic nerve and improves histopathology of brain in streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats.* Neurol Sci, 2012. 33(3): p. 567-74.
- 248. **Romier, B., et al.**, *Modulation of signalling nuclear factor-kappaB activation pathway by polyphenols in human intestinal Caco-2 cells.* The British journal of nutrition, 2008. 100: p. 542-51.
- 249. **Karlsson, S., et al.**, *Ellagic acid inhibits lipopolysaccharide-induced expression of enzymes involved in the synthesis of prostaglandin E2 in human monocytes.* The British journal of nutrition, 2010. 103: p. 1102-9.
- 250. **Yu, Y.M., et al.**, Ellagic acid inhibits IL-1beta-induced cell adhesion molecule expression in human umbilical vein endothelial cells. Br J Nutr, 2007. 97(4): p. 692-8.
- 251. **Rosillo, M.A., et al.**, *Dietary supplementation of an ellagic acid-enriched pomegranate extract attenuates chronic colonic inflammation in rats.* Pharmacol Res, 2012. 66(3): p. 235-42.
- 252. **Marin, M., et al.**, Intestinal anti-inflammatory activity of ellagic acid in the acute and chronic dextrane sulfate sodium models of mice colitis. J Ethnopharmacol, 2013. 150(3): p. 925-34.

- 253. **Cornelio Favarin, D., et al.**, *Anti-inflammatory effects of ellagic acid on acute lung injury induced by acid in mice.* Mediators Inflamm, 2013. 2013: p. 164202.
- 254. **Strati, A., et al.**, *Effect of ellagic acid on the expression of human telomerase reverse transcriptase (hTERT) alpha+beta+ transcript in estrogen receptor-positive MCF-7 breast cancer cells.* Clin Biochem, 2009. 42(13-14): p. 1358-62.
- 255. **Bell, C. and S. Hawthorne**, *Ellagic acid, pomegranate and prostate cancer -- a mini review.* J Pharm Pharmacol, 2008. 60(2): p. 139-44.
- 256. **Stoner, G.D. and A. Gupta**, *Etiology and chemoprevention of esophageal squamous cell carcinoma*. Carcinogenesis, 2001. 22(11): p. 1737-46.
- 257. **Narayanan, B.A., et al.**, *p53/p21(WAF1/CIP1) expression and its possible role in G1 arrest and apoptosis in ellagic acid treated cancer cells.* Cancer letters, 1999. 136: p. 215-21.
- 258. **Mertens-Talcott, S.U., S.T. Talcott, and S.S. Percival**, Low concentrations of quercetin and ellagic acid synergistically influence proliferation, cytotoxicity and apoptosis in MOLT-4 human leukemia cells. J Nutr, 2003. 133(8): p. 2669-74.
- 259. **Khanduja, K.L., et al.**, *Prevention of N-nitrosodiethylamine-induced lung tumorigenesis by ellagic acid and quercetin in mice.* Food Chem Toxicol, 1999. 37(4): p. 313-8.
- 260. **Pitchakarn, P., et al.**, *Ellagic acid inhibits migration and invasion by prostate cancer cell lines.* Asian Pac J Cancer Prev, 2013. 14(5): p. 2859-63.
- 261. **Kumar, K.N., et al.**, Ellagic acid modulates antioxidant status, ornithine decarboxylase expression, and aberrant crypt foci progression in 1,2-dimethylhydrazine-instigated colon preneoplastic lesions in rats. J Agric Food Chem, 2012. 60(14): p. 3665-72.
- 262. **Celik, G., et al.**, *A comparative study for the evaluation of two doses of ellagic acid on hepatic drug metabolizing and antioxidant enzymes in the rat.* Biomed Res Int, 2013. 2013: p. 358945.
- 263. **Falsaperla, M., et al.**, Support ellagic acid therapy in patients with hormone refractory prostate cancer (HRPC) on standard chemotherapy using vinorelbine and estramustine phosphate. Eur Urol, 2005. 47(4): p. 449-54; discussion 454-5.
- 264. **Kenny, T.P., et al.**, *Immune effects of cocoa procyanidin oligomers on peripheral blood mononuclear cells.* Exp Biol Med (Maywood), 2007. 232(2): p. 293-300.
- 265. **Yilmaz, Y. and R.T. Toledo**, *Major flavonoids in grape seeds and skins: antioxidant capacity of catechin, epicatechin, and gallic acid.* J Agric Food Chem, 2004. 52(2): p. 255-60.
- 266. **Auger, C., et al.**, *Catechins and procyanidins in Mediterranean diets.*. Food Research International, 2004. 37: p. 233-245.
- 267. **Martinez-Micaelo, N., et al.**, *Procyanidins and inflammation: molecular targets and health implications.* Biofactors, 2012. 38(4): p. 257-65.
- 268. **Khan, N., et al.**, *Targeted and metabolomic study of biomarkers of cocoa powder consumption effects on inflammatory biomarkers in patients at high risk of cardiovascular disease.* Agro Food Industry Hi-Tech, 2010. 21: p. 51-54.
- 269. **Engler, M.B. and M.M. Engler**, *The emerging role of flavonoid-rich cocoa and chocolate in cardiovascular health and disease.* Nutr Rev, 2006. 64(3): p. 109-18.
- 270. **Spencer, J.P., et al.**, *Decomposition of cocoa procyanidins in the gastric milieu*. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 2000. 272(1): p. 236-41.
- 271. **Rios, L.Y., et al.**, *Cocoa procyanidins are stable during gastric transit in humans.* Am J Clin Nutr, 2002. 76(5): p. 1106-10.
- 272. **Tsang, C., et al.**, *The absorption, metabolism and excretion of flavan-3-ols and procyanidins following the ingestion of a grape seed extract by rats.* Br J Nutr, 2005. 94(2): p. 170-81.

- 273. **Gonthier, M.P., et al.**, *Metabolism of dietary procyanidins in rats.* Free Radic Biol Med, 2003. 35(8): p. 837-44.
- 274. Deprez, S., et al., Transport of proanthocyanidin dimer, trimer, and polymer across monolayers of human intestinal epithelial Caco-2 cells. Antioxid Redox Signal, 2001. 3(6): p. 957-67.
- 275. **Fraga, C.G. and P.I. Oteiza**, *Dietary flavonoids: Role of (-)-epicatechin and related procyanidins in cell signaling.* Free Radic Biol Med, 2011. 51(4): p. 813-23.
- 276. **Terra, X., et al.**, *Grape-seed procyanidins prevent low-grade inflammation by modulating cytokine expression in rats fed a high-fat diet.* J Nutr Biochem, 2009. 20(3): p. 210-8.
- 277. **Al-Hanbali, M., et al.**, *Epicatechin suppresses IL-6, IL-8 and enhances IL-10 production with NF-kappaB nuclear translocation in whole blood stimulated system.* Neuro Endocrinol Lett, 2009. 30(1): p. 131-8.
- 278. **Mao, T.K., et al.**, *Effect of cocoa flavanols and their related oligomers on the secretion of interleukin-5 in peripheral blood mononuclear cells.* J Med Food, 2002. 5(1): p. 17-22.
- Mao, T.K., et al., The effect of cocoa procyanidins on the transcription and secretion of interleukin 1 beta in peripheral blood mononuclear cells. Life Sci, 2000. 66(15): p. 1377-86.
- 280. **Hong, J., et al.**, *Modulation of arachidonic acid metabolism by curcumin and related beta-diketone derivatives: effects on cytosolic phospholipase A(2), cyclooxygenases and 5-lipoxygenase.* Carcinogenesis, 2004. 25(9): p. 1671-9.
- 281. Welton, A.F., et al., *Effect of flavonoids on arachidonic acid metabolism.* Prog Clin Biol Res, 1986. 213: p. 231-42.
- 282. **Baumann, J., F. von Bruchhausen, and G. Wurm**, *Flavonoids and related compounds as inhibition of arachidonic acid peroxidation.* Prostaglandins, 1980. 20(4): p. 627-39.
- 283. **Zhang, W.Y., et al.**, *Procyanidin dimer B2 [epicatechin-(4beta-8)-epicatechin]* suppresses the expression of cyclooxygenase-2 in endotoxin-treated monocytic cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 2006. 345(1): p. 508-15.
- 284. **Hou, D.X., et al.**, Green tea proanthocyanidins inhibit cyclooxygenase-2 expression in LPS-activated mouse macrophages: molecular mechanisms and structure-activity relationship. Arch Biochem Biophys, 2007. 460(1): p. 67-74.
- 285. **Meeran, S.M., et al.**, *Dietary grape seed proanthocyanidins inhibit 12-0-tetradecanoyl phorbol-13-acetate-caused skin tumor promotion in 7,12-dimethylbenz[a]anthracene-initiated mouse skin, which is associated with the inhibition of inflammatory responses.* Carcinogenesis, 2009. 30(3): p. 520-8.
- 286. **Kundu, J.K., et al.**, Inhibition of phorbol ester-induced COX-2 expression by epigallocatechin gallate in mouse skin and cultured human mammary epithelial cells. J Nutr, 2003. 133(11 Suppl 1): p. 3805S-3810S.
- 287. Vítor, J.M.B. and F.F. Vale, Alternative therapies for Helicobacter pylori: probiotics and phytomedicine. FEMS immunology and medical microbiology, 2011. 63: p. 153-64.
- 288. **Yang, Y.X., et al.**, *Long-term proton pump inhibitor therapy and risk of hip fracture.* JAMA, 2006. 296(24): p. 2947-53.
- 289. Laheij, R.J., et al., *Risk of community-acquired pneumonia and use of gastric acid-suppressive drugs.* JAMA, 2004. 292(16): p. 1955-60.
- 290. **Funatogawa, K., et al.**, *Antibacterial activity of hydrolyzable tannins derived from medicinal plants against Helicobacter pylori.* Microbiology and immunology, 2004. 48: p. 251-61.
- 291. **de Jesus, N.Z., et al.**, *Tannins, peptic ulcers and related mechanisms.* Int J Mol Sci, 2012. 13(3): p. 3203-28.

- 292. **Lansky, E.P., et al.**, *Possible synergistic prostate cancer suppression by anatomically discrete pomegranate fractions.* Investigational new drugs, 2005. 23: p. 11-20.
- 293. Vattem, D.A. and K. Shetty, *BIOLOGICAL FUNCTIONALITY OF ELLAGIC ACID : A REVIEW.* 2005. 29: p. 234-266.
- 294. **Mattivi, F., et al.**, *Wine, biodiversity, technology, and antioxidants.* Ann N Y Acad Sci, 2002. 957: p. 37-56.
- 295. **Denizot, F. and R. Lang**, *Rapid colorimetric assay for cell growth and survival. Modifications to the tetrazolium dye procedure giving improved sensitivity and reliability.* J Immunol Methods, 1986. 89(2): p. 271-7.
- 296. **Bradford, M.M.**, A rapid and sensitive method for the quantitation of microgram quantities of protein utilizing the principle of protein-dye binding. Anal Biochem, 1976. 72: p. 248-54.
- 297. **Youngha Kim, J.H.S., Hyeyoung Kim**, β-Carotene and lutein inhibit hydrogen peroxideinduced activation of NF-κB and IL-8 expression in gastric epithelial AGS cells. Journal of nutritional science and vitaminology, 2011. 57: p. 216 - 23.
- 298. **Stroff, T., et al.**, *Tachykinin-induced increase in gastric mucosal resistance: role of primary afferent neurons, CGRP, and NO.* The American journal of physiology, 1996. 271: p. G1017-27.
- 299. **Rossoni, G., et al.**, *Activity of a new hydrogen sulfide-releasing aspirin (ACS14) on pathological cardiovascular alterations induced by glutathione depletion in rats.* European journal of pharmacology, 2010. 648: p. 139-45.
- 300. **Kim, Y., J.H. Seo, and H. Kim**, *beta-Carotene and lutein inhibit hydrogen peroxideinduced activation of NF-kappaB and IL-8 expression in gastric epithelial AGS cells.* J Nutr Sci Vitaminol (Tokyo), 2011. 57(3): p. 216-23.
- 301. **Choi, S.C., et al.**, *DA-9601, a standardized extract of Artemisia asiatica, blocks TNFalpha-induced IL-8 and CCL20 production by inhibiting p38 kinase and NF-kappaB pathways in human gastric epithelial cells.* World J Gastroenterol, 2006. 12(30): p. 4850-8.
- 302. **Ruggiero, P., et al.**, *Polyphenols reduce gastritis induced by Helicobacter pylori infection or VacA toxin administration in mice.* Antimicrob Agents Chemother, 2006. 50(7): p. 2550-2.
- 303. **Akai, Y., et al.**, *Green Tea Polyphenols Reduce Gastric Epithelial Cell Proliferation and Apoptosis Stimulated by Helicobacter pylori Infection.* J Clin Biochem Nutr, 2007. 40(2): p. 108-15.
- 304. **Matsushima, M., et al.**, *Growth inhibitory action of cranberry on Helicobacter pylori*. J Gastroenterol Hepatol, 2008. 23 Suppl 2: p. S175-80.
- 305. **Martini, S., et al.**, *Antimicrobial activity against Helicobacter pylori strains and antioxidant properties of blackberry leaves (Rubus ulmifolius) and isolated compounds.* Int J Antimicrob Agents, 2009. 34(1): p. 50-9.
- 306. **Pastene, E., et al.**, *In vitro inhibitory effect of apple peel extract on the growth of Helicobacter pylori and respiratory burst induced on human neutrophils.* J Agric Food Chem, 2009. 57(17): p. 7743-9.
- 307. **Vrhovsek, U., et al.**, *Clarifying the Identity of the Main Ellagitannins in the Fruit of the Strawberry , Fragaria vesca and Fragaria ananassa Duch.* Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry, 2012.
- 308. **Larrosa, M., et al.**, *Ellagitannins, ellagic acid and vascular health.* Molecular aspects of medicine, 2010. 31: p. 513-39.
- 309. **Basu, A., et al.**, *Strawberries decrease atherosclerotic markers in subjects with metabolic syndrome.* Nutrition Research, 2010. 30(7): p. 462-469.

- 310. **Gloire, G., S. Legrand-Poels, and J. Piette**, *NF-kappaB activation by reactive oxygen species: fifteen years later.* Biochemical pharmacology, 2006. 72: p. 1493-505.
- 311. **Kuno, K. and K. Matsushima**, *The IL-1 receptor signaling pathway.* J Leukoc Biol, 1994. 56(5): p. 542-7.